SUPREME COURT OF QUEENSLAND

Registry: Brisbane No 4023 of 2023

IN THE MATTER OF PCA (QLD) PTY LTD (SUBJECT TO DEED OF COMPANY ARRANGEMENT)

ACN 141 148 245

Applicants: DESTINATION BRISBANE CONSORTIUM INTEGRATED RESORT OPERATIONS PTY LTD AS TRUSTEE FOR THE DESTINATION BRISBANE CONSORTIUM INTEGRATED RESORT OPERATING TRUST AND QWB RESIDENTIAL PRECINCT OPERATIONS PTY LTD AS TRUSTEE FOR THE QWB RESIDENTIAL PRECINCT OPERATIONS TRUST

Respondents PCA (QLD) PTY LTD (SUBJECT TO DEED OF COMPANY ARRANGEMENT) AND OTHERS NAMED IN THE SCHEDULE

AFFIDAVIT OF PATRICK XAVIER ROBERT MACKENZIE

PATRICK XAVIER ROBERT MACKENZIE, of King & Wood Mallesons, at Level 30, 250 St Georges Terrace, Perth, WA, 6000, Australia, solicitor, solemnly, sincerely and truly affirm and declare:

PART A – INTRODUCTION

- I am a solicitor at King & Wood Mallesons, and subject to the supervision of Samantha Kinsey and the partners of King & Wood Mallesons, I am assisting with this matter on behalf of the second named respondents (the **Deed Administrators**), and the companies they are appointed to named in the schedule to this affidavit (**DOCA Companies**).
- 2 Unless otherwise stated, this affidavit is based on my own knowledge and belief and from information I, and other solicitors at KWM, have obtained through my role in

Page 1

Signed:

AFFIDAVIT Filed on behalf of the Respondents Page 1

Andrew & McLeod Taken by:

King & Wood Mallesons Level 33, Waterfront Place, 1 Eagle Street, Brisbane Qld 4000 T +61 7 3244 8000 F +61 7 3244 8999 Ref: SJK/PXM:603-0072630 acting for the Deed Administrators, which I believe to be true. In making this affidavit, I have reviewed KWM's files in relation to this matter.

- 3 In preparing this affidavit I have had regard to a number of documents which I refer to throughout this affidavit. This bundle of documents is marked "PXRM-1" (Exhibit PXRM-1) and exhibited to this affidavit. A reference to a tab in this affidavit is to a tab in Exhibit PXRM-1, unless otherwise stated.
- 4 In preparing this affidavit I have also had regard to the affidavit of Sarah Ann Ewing sworn on 12 June 2023 (**Ewing Affidavit**) filed in these proceedings. I seek leave to refer to the Ewing Affidavit. Given the documents contained in Exhibit SAE-1 referred to in the Ewing Affidavit, overlap with some documents I refer to in this affidavit, I will cross-refer to those exhibits as appropriate. A reference to a page number in Exhibit SAE-1 is a reference to a page number of Exhibit SAE-1 as exhibited to the Ewing Affidavit.

PART B. CORRESPONDENCE WITH POTENTIALLY INSURED CREDITORS

- On 9 June 2023, I received an email from the solicitors for the Applicants (Carter Newell Lawyers) which attached a letter. A true copy of this letter appears at page 5 of SAE-1.
- On 12 June 2023, I sent Carter Newell an email with a letter dated 12 June 2023 (KWM
 12 June Letter). A true copy of the KWM 12 June Letter appears at page 8 of SAE-1.
- 7 At paragraph 16 of the KWM 12 June Letter, KWM indicated it would take steps to provide a copy of the Respondents' Application and the Application (as defined in the KWM 12 June Letter) to each of the creditors who:
 - (a) the Deed Administrators are presently aware of who have brought claims against a DOCA Company before or after their appointment; and
 - (b) allege or in the future allege that insurance held by a DOCA Company may be relevant to their claim, regardless of whether they have been granted leave to proceed against a DOCA Company,

(Potentially Insured Creditors).

63072580_1

Signed:

Taken by: Andrew J McLeod

8 On 9 June 2023, I conferred with my colleague, Ms Sarah Lethlean, regarding the identities of the solicitors of the Potentially Insured Creditors. Based on my conferral with Ms Lethlean, KWM's electronic file of this matter, and various correspondence which has been provided to KWM, I believe the contact details for the solicitors of the Potentially Insured Creditors, as at 9 June 2023 are (in no particular order):

Number	Matter	Contact details
1	Nick Tseros v Probuild Constructions (Aust) Pty Ltd S ECI 2021 03351	Zasparas Law John Typaldos: <u>jtypaldos@zaparaslaw.com.au</u> Katerina Trajkovski: <u>ktrajkovski@zaparaslaw.com.au</u>
2	VCAT matter BP1534/2021 Worker: Danmei Song	Danmei Song (self represented) [Note: this email address has not been provided for personal confidentiality reasons]
3	Contexx Pty Ltd (Administrators Appointed) (ACN 147 249 796) and EAH Ringwood Supreme Court Proceeding S CI 2015 06166	Russell Kennedy Lawyers Paul Somers: psomers@rk.com.au
4	Sanders v Probuild Constructions (Aust) Pty Ltd District Court of Western Australia CIV 1809 of 2021	DWL Legal Alison Hagan: <u>ahagan@dwllegal.com.au</u>
5	Valde Bozinovski v SAS Steel Pty Ltd & Probuild Constructions (Aust) Pty Ltd County Court CI-22-01180	Slater and Gordon: Michelle Cavalieri: Michelle.Cavalieri@slatergordon.com.au
6	Victorian WorkCover Authority v Probuild Constructions (Aust) Pty Ltd Proceeding No. CI-20-03047 Worker: Vasile Magdau	IDP Lawyers Stephen Greenham: stephen.greenham@idplawyers.com.au
7	Magdau v I&D Group Pty Ltd and Probuild Constructions (Aust) Pty Ltd Proceeding No. CI-20-02780	Zasparas Law Gabriella Boyd <u>gboyd@zaparaslaw.com.au</u> Michelle Sepulveda <u>msepulveda@zaparaslaw.com.au</u>
8	Sati Albadry v WSP Australia and Probuild Constructions (Aust) CI- 22-00477	Gordon Legal Gabrielle Verhagen: gverhagen@gordonlegal.com.au

63072580_1

fluing

Signed:

Taken by: Andrew & McLeod

		Wendy Do: wdo@gordonlegal.com.au
		Taliah-Cave Michaels: <u>tmichaels@gordonlegal.com.au</u>
9	Masljak v I&D Group and Probuild	Fortitude Legal
	CI-21-01040	Adam Roberts
		aroberts@fortitudelegal.com.au
10	Shannon Darcy Molloy -v- Colab	SV Injury Law
	Building Tech Pty Ltd & Probuild	Shiva Kotur <u>skotur@svinjurylaw.com.au</u>
	Constructions (Aust) Pty Ltd CI- 22-00900	Daniel Vissenjoux
		dvissenjoux@svinjurylaw.com.au
11	VWA v Probuild Constructions	Russell Kennedy
	(Aust) Proceeding No. CI-21-03889	Cameron Cox: <u>ccox@rk.com.au</u>
10	Injury of Sati Albadry	DTCH L opprove
12	VCAT Reference: BP1812/2021	DTCH Lawyers
	Clive Bowles v ACN 071 773 969 Pty Ltd and Probuild Constructions	David Brett: <u>dbrett@dtch.com.au</u>
	(Aust) Pty Ltd and Owners	
	Corporation 620160U	
13	Warren Manning v Probuild	Peninsula Personal Injury Lawyers
	Constructions (Aust) Pty Ltd District Court of Western Australia	133 Davey Street
	CIV 1619 of 2022	Mandurah WA 6210
14	VCAT File No. BP1236/2021	Adley Burstyner
	Owners Corporation 620160U	David Burstyner:
	PS620160U -v- ACN 071 773 969 Pty Ltd and Probuild Constructions	dburstyner@adleyburstyner.com.au
	(Aust) Pty Ltd	
15	SAT Order - CC 2011/2021 - The	Dentons
	Owners of Lot 9 - The Towers at	perth.litigation@dentons.com
	Elizabeth Quay Strata Plan 72010 v Probuild Constructions (Aust)	
	Pty Ltd	
16	The Owners - Strata Plan No.	Grace Lawyers
	92548 v Probuild Constructions	Paul Berrill:
	(Aust) Pty Ltd & Wu International Investments Pty Ltd	paul.berrill@gracelawyers.com.au
	NSWSC Proceedings No.	
	2021/309522	
17	The Owners - Strata Plan No.	Sachs Gerace Lawyers
	88827 v Probuild Constructions	Anne Fernando:
	(Aust) Pty Ltd & B Cap 2 Pty Ltd	afernando@sglawyers.com.au

Plus

Signed:

Taken by: Andrew & McLeod

	NSWSC Proceedings No. 2020/249700	
18	Jason Lennard	RMB Lawyers
	No claim on foot yet.	Chris Sheppard: <u>christophers@rmblawyers.com.au</u>
19	VWA v Probuild Constructions	Hall and Wilcox
	(Aust) Proceeding No. CI-21-03760 (Tseros)	Gavin Macrae: gavin.macrae@hallandwilcox.com.au
		Lisa Brown: Lisa.Brown@hallandwilcox.com.au
		Trevor Jones: <u>Trevor.Jones@hallandwilcox.com.au</u>
		Ben Halstead: <u>Ben.Halstead@hallandwilcox.com.au</u>
20	VWA v Probuild Constructions (Aust) Pty Ltd CI-21-02279 Worker: Stjepan Masljak	Hall and Wilcox (see item 19 above)
21	Victorian WorkCover Authority v Probuild Constructions (Aust) Pty Ltd CI-22-01963	Hall and Wilcox (see item 19 above)
	Injury of worker Timothy Lepp	
22	VWA v Probuild Constructions Aust and Nomad Scaffolding Pty Ltd CI-20-04307 Worker: Mathew Turner	Hall and Wilcox (see item 19 above)
23	Werribee Plaza Shopping Centre	Allens
	Wadren Pty Ltd ((ACN 005 537 235) in its capacity as trustee for	Alf Pappalardo: alf.pappalardo@allens.com.au
	the Hoppers Crossing Unit Trust (ABN 83 405 769 465) & QIC	Michael Ilott: michael.ilott@allens.com.au
	(ABN 83 405 769 465) & QIC Werribee Pty Ltd (ACN 624 121 204) in its capacity as trustee for the QIC Werribee Trust (ABN 76 994 021 211) – v – Probuild Constructions (Aust) Pty Ltd (ACN 095 250 945) (subject to deed of company arrangement)	Belinda Hennessy: belinda.hennessy@allens.com.au

9 In relation to item 13 above, on 12 June 2023, I was informed by Ms Alysha Burrows, a Practice Assistant of KWM, and I verily believe, that an email address of 'natasha@ppil.com.au' was listed on Facebook as an email address for Peninsula Personal Injury Lawyers.

63072580_1

filling

Signed:

Taken by: Andrew & McLeod

- 10 On 12 June 2023, I was instructed by David Orr, one of the Deed Administrators, to provide a copy of the circular to creditors dated 1 June 2023 (which attached a copy of the Application filed on 31 March 2023), and a copy of the Respondents' Application dated 7 June 2023, to the Potentially Insured Creditors (**Correspondence**).
- In relation to Item 1, on 12 June 2023, I issued an email to Zasparas Legal, providing them with the Correspondence. At **tab 1** of Exhibit PXRM-1 is a true copy of the email to Zasparas Legal, with the attachments referred to therein.
- 12 In relation to Item 2, on 12 June 2023, I issued an email to Danmei Song, providing her with the Correspondence. At **tab 2** of Exhibit PXRM-1 is a true copy of the email to Danmei Song, with the attachments excluded for brevity.
- 13 In relation to Item 3, on 12 June 2023, I issued an email to Russell Kennedy Lawyers, with the Correspondence. At tab 3 of Exhibit PXRM-1 is a true copy of the email to Russell Kennedy Lawyer, with the attachments excluded for brevity.
- 14 In relation to Item 4, on 12 June 2023, I issued an email to DWL Legal, with the Correspondence. At **tab 4** of Exhibit PXRM-1 is a true copy of the email to DWL Legal, with the attachments excluded for brevity.
- 15 In relation to Item 5, on 12 June 2023, I issued an email to Slater and Gordon, with the Correspondence. At tab 5 of Exhibit PXRM-1 is a true copy of the email to Slater and Gordon, with the attachments excluded for brevity.
- In relation to Item 6, on 12 June 2023, I issued an email to IDP Lawyers, with the Correspondence. At tab 6 of Exhibit PXRM-1 is a true copy of the email to IDP Lawyers, with the attachments excluded for brevity.
- 17 In relation to Item 7, on 12 June 2023, I issued an email to Zasparas Law, with the Correspondence. At **tab 7** of Exhibit PXRM-1 is a true copy of the email to Zasparas Law, with the attachments excluded for brevity.
- 18 In relation to Item 8, on 12 June 2023, I issued an email to Gordon Legal, with the Correspondence. At **tab 8** of Exhibit PXRM-1 is a true copy of the email to Gordon Legal, with the attachments excluded for brevity.

Taken by: Andrew & McLeod

6

Signed:

- 19 In relation to Item 9, on 12 June 2023, I issued an email to Fortitude Legal, with the Correspondence. At **tab 9** of Exhibit PXRM-1 is a true copy of the email to Fortitude Legal, with the attachments excluded for brevity.
- 20 In relation to Item 10, on 12 June 2023, I issued an email to SV Injury Law, with the Correspondence. At **tab 10** of Exhibit PXRM-1 is a true copy of the email to SV Injury Law, with the attachments excluded for brevity.
- 21 In relation to Item 11, on 12 June 2023, I issued an email to Russell Kennedy, with the Correspondence. At **tab 11** of Exhibit PXRM-1 is a true copy of the email to Russell Kennedy, with the attachments excluded for brevity.
- In relation to Item 12, on 12 June 2023, I issued an email to DTCH Lawyers, with the Correspondence. At **tab 12** of Exhibit PXRM-1 is a true copy of the email to DTCH Lawyers, with the attachments excluded for brevity.
- In relation to Item 13, on 12 June 2023, I issued an email to Peninsula Personal Injury Lawyers, with the Correspondence. At **tab 13** of Exhibit PXRM-1 is a true copy of the email to Peninsula Personal Injury Lawyers, with the attachments excluded for brevity.
- In relation to Item 14, on 12 June 2023, I issued an email to Adley Burstyner, with the Correspondence. At tab 14 of Exhibit PXRM-1 is a true copy of the email to Adley Burstyner, with the attachments excluded for brevity.
- 25 In relation to Item 15, on 12 June 2023, I issued an email to Dentons, with the Correspondence. At **tab 15** of Exhibit PXRM-1 is a true copy of the email to Dentons, with the attachments excluded for brevity.
- 26 In relation to Item 16, on 12 June 2023, I issued an email to Grace Lawyers, with the Correspondence. At tab 16 of Exhibit PXRM-1 is a true copy of the email to Grace Lawyers, with the attachments excluded for brevity.
- 27 In relation to Item 17, on 12 June 2023, I issued an email to Sachs Gerace Lawyers, with the Correspondence. At **tab 17** of Exhibit PXRM-1 is a true copy of the email to Sachs Gerace Lawyers, with the attachments excluded for brevity.

Taken by: Andrew & McLeod

7

Signed:

- In relation to Item 18, on 12 June 2023, I issued an email to RMB Lawyers, with the Correspondence. At tab 18 of Exhibit PXRM-1 is a true copy of the email to RMB Lawyers, with the attachments excluded for brevity.
- In relation to Items 19 to 22, on 12 June 2023, I issued an email to Hall and Wilcox, with the Correspondence. At **tab 19** of Exhibit PXRM-1 is a true copy of the email to Hall and Wilcox, with the attachments excluded for brevity.
- 30 In relation to Item 23, as Allens already have the materials the subject of the Correspondence and have engaged on this matter, they were not provided with a copy of the Correspondence.
- 31 On 12 June 2023, I received a response from Adley Burstyner, informing me they are no longer acting on the matters. At **tab 20** of Exhibit PXRM-1 is a true copy of the email from Adley Burstyner.
- 32 On 12 June 2023, I received a response from Peninsula Personal Injury Lawyers which directed me to the solicitor with carriage of the matter. At **tab 21** of Exhibit PXRM-1 is a true copy of the email from Peninsula Personal Injury Lawyers.

Signed:

flanding

Taken by:

Andrew J McLeod

33 As at the date of this affidavit I have not received any further responses to the

Correspondence described at paragraphs 11 to 29 above.

The contents of this affidavit are true, except where they are stated on the basis of information and belief, in which case they are true to the best of my knowledge.

I understand that a person who provides a false matter in the affidavit commits an offence.

I state that:

- (A) This affidavit was made in the form of an electronic document.
- (B) This affidavit was electronically signed.
- (C) This affidavit was made, signed and witnessed under part 6A of the Oaths Act 1867.

SWORN by PATRICK XAVIER ROBER MACKENZIE at PERTH))))))	signature of deponent 12 June 2023 date
BEFORE ME: ANDREW JAMES MCLEOD)))	Andrew & McLeod signature of witness
Australian legal practitioner, King & Wood Mallesons I am a special witness under the <i>Oaths Act 1867</i> .)))	12 June 2023 date

This affidavit was made in the form of an electronic document.

I electronically signed this affidavit.

This affidavit was made, signed and witnessed under part 6A of the *Oaths Act 1867* – I understand the requirements for witnessing a document by audio visual link and have complied with those requirements. The affidavit was made, signed and witnessed under Oaths Act 1867 part 6A.

63072580_1

flang

Taken by:

Andrew & McLeod

9

Signed:

SCHEDULE:

LIST OF COMPANIES TO WHICH THE SECOND RESPONDENTS ARE APPOINTED

- 1 PCA (QLD) PTY LTD (SUBJECT TO DEED OF COMPANY ARRANGEMENT)
- 2 WBHO AUSTRALIA PTY LTD ACN 095 983 681 (SUBJECT TO DEED OF COMPANY ARRANGEMENT)
- 3 WBHO CONSTRUCTION AUSTRALIA PTY LTD ACN 149 901 931 (SUBJECT TO DEED OF COMPANY ARRANGEMENT)
- 4 PROBUILD CONSTRUCTIONS (AUST) PTY LTD ACN 095 250 945 (SUBJECT TO DEED OF COMPANY ARRANGEMENT)
- 5 PROBUILD CIVIL PTY LTD (FORMERLY PROBUILD CIVIL (QLD) PTY LTD) ACN 010 870 587 (SUBJECT TO DEED OF COMPANY ARRANGEMENT)
- 6 PROBUILD CONSTRUCTIONS (NSW) PTY LTD ACN 165 675 874 (SUBJECT TO DEED OF COMPANY ARRANGEMENT)
- 7 PROBUILD CONSTRUCTIONS (VIC) PTY LTD ACN 165 675 876 (SUBJECT TO DEED OF COMPANY ARRANGEMENT)
- 8 PROBUILD CONSTRUCTIONS (WA) PTY LTD ACN 165 676 095 (SUBJECT TO DEED OF COMPANY ARRANGEMENT)
- 9 PROBUILD CONSTRUCTIONS (QLD) PTY LTD ACN 166 966 034 (SUBJECT TO DEED OF COMPANY ARRANGEMENT)
- 10 ACN 098 866 794 PTY LTD (FORMERLY PROBUILD CONSTRUCTIONS (NSW) PTY LTD ACN 098 866 794 (SUBJECT TO DEED OF COMPANY ARRANGEMENT)
- 11 CONTEXX HOLDINGS PTY LTD ACN 144 707 022 (SUBJECT TO DEED OF COMPANY ARRANGEMENT)
- 12 CONTEXX PTY LTD ACN 147 249 796 (SUBJECT TO DEED OF COMPANY ARRANGEMENT)
- 13 PRODEV MURPHY PTY LTD ACN 120 758 903 (SUBJECT TO DEED OF COMPANY ARRANGEMENT)
- 14 PRODEV INVESTMENTS 4 PTY LTD ACN 629 246 653 (SUBJECT TO DEED OF COMPANY ARRANGEMENT)
- 15 MONACO HICKEY PTY LTD ACN 144 945 611 (SUBJECT TO DEED OF COMPANY ARRANGEMENT)
- 16 NORTHCOAST HOLDINGS PTY LTD ACN 009 296 780 (SUBJECT TO DEED OF COMPANY ARRANGEMENT

63072580_1

10

Taken by: Andr

Andrew J McLeod

SUPREME COURT OF QUEENSLAND

REGISTRY: Brisbane NUMBER: 4023/23

DESTINATION BRISBANE CONSORTIUM INTEGRATED RESORT OPERATIONS PTY LTD AS TRUSTEE FOR THE DESTINATION BRISBANE CONSORTIUM INTEGRATED RESORT OPERATING TRUST AND QWB RESIDENTIAL PRECINCT OPERATIONS PTY LTD AS TRUSTEE FOR THE QWB RESIDENTIAL PRECINCT OPERATIONS TRUST

AND

Respondents:

Applicants:

PCA (QLD) PTY LTD (SUBJECT TO DEED OF COMPANY ARRANGEMENT) AND OTHERS

CERTIFICATE OF EXHIBIT

Bound and marked PXRM-1 are the exhibits to the affidavit of Patrick Xavier Robert Mackenzie sworn 12 June 2023.

Deponent

Andrew J McLeod

Witness - Andrew James McLeod

(Solicitor)

Note:

1. If the affidavit is taken under r 433, the deponent does not sign.

CERTIFICATE OF EXHIBIT Filed on Behalf of the Applicants

Form 47, Version 3 – approved on 25 August 2022 Uniform Civil Procedure Rules 1999 Rule 435 Name: King & Wood Mallesons Address: Level 30, 250 St Georges Terrace PERTH WA 6000

Phone No: +61 8 9269 7097 Fax No: +61 8 9269 7999 Email: Patrick.mackenzie@au.kwm.com

Hogan, Maddison (AU)

From:	Mackenzie, Patrick (AU)
Sent:	Monday, 12 June 2023 11:44 AM
То:	jtypaldos@zaparaslaw.com.au; ktrajkovski@zaparaslaw.com.au
Cc:	Kinsey, Samantha (AU); Lethlean, Sarah (AU)
Subject:	Nick Tseros v Probuild Constructions (Aust) Pty Ltd S ECI 2021 03351 [KWM-
	DOCUMENTS.FID4430114]
Attachments:	Circular to Creditors 1 June 2023.pdf; 20230607 - Interlocutory Application (sealed).pdf

Dear Colleagues

We refer to the above matter. We act for the deed administrators of Probuild Constructions (Aust) Pty Ltd (subject to deed of company arrangement).

We are writing to you because your client has an ongoing claim, or has indicated they may have a claim, against a company subject to the deed of company arrangement (**DOCA**) to which insurance may potentially respond.

Your client should have received the **attached** circular on 2 June 2023. The circular relates to proceedings to amend the DOCA in the Supreme Court of Queensland brought by a creditor of the company. As foreshadowed in the circular, the deed administrators' application has now been filed, and a copy is **attached**.

The matter has been listed for a review hearing at 9am on Tuesday 13 June 2023. The substantive hearing is presently listed for 9am on Friday 16 June 2023.

Please let us know if you wish to be heard in relation to these applications, and we will inform the court. If we do not hear from you, we will assume your client does not wish to be heard.

Kind regards

Patrick Mackenzie | Senior Associate King & Wood Mallesons

T +61 8 9269 7267 M +61 409 902 877 F +61 8 9269 7999 E patrick.mackenzie@au.kwm.com

Level 30, QV1 Building, 250 St Georges Terrace, Perth WA 6000 kwm.com

This communication and any attachments are confidential and may be privileged. King & Wood Mallesons in Australia is a member firm of the King & Wood Mallesons network. See **kwm.com** for more information.

1 June 2023

CIRCULAR TO CREDITORS

Dear Sir/Madam,

WBHO Australia Pty Ltd ACN 095 983 681 and certain subsidiaries listed in Appendix A (all Subject to Deed of Company Arrangement) (Probuild Group or Companies)

Application to amend the Deed of Company Arrangement

I refer to our previous correspondence with respect to the voluntary administration of the entities listed in Appendix A and to the execution of the deed of company arrangement on 21 July 2022 (DOCA) in accordance with the resolutions of creditors of the Companies at the second meeting of creditors held on 30 June 2022 (Second Meeting).

The purpose of this circular is to:

- inform creditors that a creditor has filed an application to amend the DOCA, which has been filed in the Supreme Court of Queensland (Court) (DBC Application);
- explain the consequences of the DBC Application for all creditors;
- set out the Deed Administrators' intended response to the DBC Application, including the proposed alternative amendments to the DOCA being proposed by the Deed Administrators (Deed Administrators' Application); and
- seek creditors' views on the competing merits of the DBC Application and the Deed Administrators' Application.

The DBC Application

Background

On 17 March 2023, the deed administrators received correspondence from the solicitors acting on behalf of Destination Brisbane Consortium Integrated Resort Operations Pty Ltd as Trustee for the Destination Brisbane Consortium Integrated Resort Operating Trust QWB Residential Precinct Operations Pty Ltd as Trustee for the QWB Residential Precinct Operations Trust (together DBC), setting out DBC's concerns regarding the operation of the DOCA, and the potential impact the effectuation of the DOCA may have on an historic claim DBC's alleges against PCA (Qld) Pty Ltd (**PCQ**) arising out of PCQ's works on the Queens Wharf Development in Brisbane in 2020 (**DBC Claim**).

Deloitte refers to one or more of Deloitte Touche Tohmatsu Limited ("DTTL"), its global network of member firms, and their related entities (collectively, the "Deloitte organisation"). DTTL (also referred to as "Deloitte Global") and each of its member firms and related entities are legally separate and independent entities, which cannot obligate or bind each other in respect of third parties. DTTL and each DTTL member firm and related entity is liable only for its own acts and omissions, and not those of each other. DTTL does not provide services to clients. Please see www.deloitte.com/about to learn more.

Liability limited by a scheme approved under Professional Standards Legislation. Member of Deloitte Asia Pacific Limited and the Deloitte organisation.

©2023 Deloitte Financial Advisory. Deloitte Touche Tohmatsu

13

Tel: +61 3 9671 7000 www.deloitte.com.au www.deloitte.com.au

The deed administrators are continuing to investigate the DBC Claim, and have sought additional information from DBC to substantiate the DBC Claim.

DBC has expressed concern that, upon effectuation of the DOCA, the DBC Claim may be extinguished and PCQ will be released from the DBC Claim. PCQ is named as the insured under an insurance policy which may respond to indemnify PCQ in full, or partial, satisfaction of the DBC Claim. DBC alleges that if the DOCA effectuates as presently drafted, then DBC will not be able to obtain the proceeds of the insurance. DBC also asserts it was not aware of the second meeting of creditors and would have raised these concerns with the deed administrators.

For the avoidance of doubt, DBC has not submitted a proof of debt, and has deliberately chosen not to do so. DBC was not in attendance, and did not vote at, the second meeting of creditors. Without submitting a proof of debt, DBC would not have been entitled to vote at the second meeting of creditors in any event.

Application filed in the Queensland Supreme Court

In its correspondence, DBC foreshadowed bringing an application in the Supreme Court of Queensland to amend the DOCA. DBC filed an originating application in the Supreme Court of Queensland on 31 March 2023, seeking orders which would have the effect of amending the DOCA to preserve the DBC Claim (**Application**). A copy of the Application has been provided with this circular at **Appendix B**.

Despite the deed administrators providing an undertaking which would have provided DBC with two months' notice of the final distributions of the Pool C and D funds being made, DBC filed the Application on an urgent basis, alleging there was a risk of the DOCA effectuating imminently. The deed administrators had hoped to resolve DBC's concerns without the need to litigate. However, the deed administrators were denied the opportunity to do so once DBC filed the Application.

Update as to timing of the effectuation of the DOCA

The deed administrators also wish to advise that on 27 April 2023, they filed an application in the High Court of Australia, seeking leave to appeal and appealing the decision of the NSW Court of Appeal in Allianz Australia Insurance Ltd v Probuild Constructions (Aust) Pty Ltd [2023] NSWCA 56 (Allianz Appeal). The Allianz Appeal concerns a decision as to whether the deed administrators are entitled to a sum of approximately \$6.5m which they received as part of a broader settlement agreement in relation to a construction project in Melbourne. At first instance, the deed administrators were successful and were held to be entitled to the full amount. The NSW Court of Appeal overturned this decision and awarded Allianz approximately \$6.5m. The deed administrators are now seeking to have this decision overturned.

Given the Allianz Appeal may realise significant assets for the benefit of all creditors, the deed administrators will not effectuate the DOCA until the Allianz Appeal is finally determined, which may be at least 12 months' away.

Notwithstanding the above, the Application has been listed for trial before the Hon Justice Hindman at **9am on 16** June 2023 (Hearing Date).

The deed administrators' position

Attitude to the Application

The deed administrators consider the Application is misconceived.

It is not, and was never, the Deed Administrators' intention to prejudice creditors who have legitimate claims against PCQ or any of the other Companies. The DOCA incorporates section 562 of the Corporations Act (at clause 8.5) and is expressed to preserve claims in respect of insurers at clause 15.3(b).

The Deed Administrators have made the distributions of the Pool A and B funds to the relevant creditors. At present, Effectuation of the DOCA will occur one month after the final distribution of the Pool C and D funds is made to the relevant parties. However, for the reasons outlined above this is unlikely to occur for some time, including by allowing the deed administrators to finalise recoveries, such as the Allianz Appeal.

As was made clear to creditors at the Second Meeting, the intention is for an application to deregister the Companies to be made shortly after the effectuation of the DOCA. Such an application cannot be made where the relevant Company is the subject of any legal proceedings. In any event, the final distribution of the Pool C and D funds will require any outstanding litigation against the Probuild Group to be determined so final distributions can be calculated. Since the DOCA was executed, a number of insured creditors have come forward, however, the deed administrators are confident the majority of these can be resolved within the same timeframe as the outstanding recoveries.

The deed administrators have formed a view that but for insured claim litigation against the DOCA companies (such as the DBC Claim), the DOCA would otherwise likely be able to effectuate by the end of 2024. However, these insured claims will now need to be resolved before effectuation occurs. As such, the deed administrators will incur further costs and expenses associated with keeping the DOCA on foot, and resolving the insured claim litigation (Holding Costs). The Holding Costs will diminish the remaining Pool C and D funds, from which final distributions to creditors will be made. Further, given the uncertainty as to the quantum and duration of the insurance litigation, the deed administrators will not be able to make any further distribution to creditors while they remain liable for the Holding Costs.

This is obviously prejudicial to the interests of those creditors who do not have insured claims and who will see their distributions diminished for the exclusive benefit of the small number of insured creditors. The deed administrators therefore propose an alternative suite of amendments to the DOCA which will better protect the interests of all creditors. The deed administrators propose to file an interlocutory application substantially in the form set out at **Appendix C (Deed Administrators' Application**). The deed administrators' proposed amendments to the DOCA are set out in the marked-up version of the DOCA which appears at **Appendix D (Proposed Amended DOCA)**. The Proposed Amended DOCA may be further refined before the Deed Administrators' Application is filed, however will be substantially in the form of Appendix D, and will retain the key features set out below.

The Deed Administrators' Application

The key mechanics of the Proposed Amended DOCA are (capitalised terms are as defined in the Proposed Amended DOCA):

- a) defined terms capturing all Insured Claims, not just the DBC Claim;
- b) a Longstop Date, being 21 July 2025, is three years from the date on which the DOCA was executed by the Deed Administrators and the DOCA companies;
- c) a payment mechanism whereby after the Longstop Date, Insured Creditors must fund the Holding Costs in accordance with their rateable share of the total quantum of Insured Claims (as notified by the Deed Administrators);
- d) providing for an Insured Creditor to be deemed to have waived any entitlement to the proceeds of any Applicable Insurance and consenting to discontinuing any proceedings they have against a DOCA company if they do not pay their share of the Holding Costs; and
- e) altering the effectuation mechanism to be triggered by the later of a month after the Final Distribution Date or the Determination Date (being the determination / resolution of all Insured Claims).

The benefits of the Proposed Amended DOCA include the following:

- a) the change to Effectuation will avoid DBC's concerns with the DOCA;
- b) Insured Creditors will have until 21 July 2025 to resolve their Insured Claims before they are liable for the Holding Costs (noting creditors were previously advised the DOCA may remain on foot for 12 months and effectuation was anticipated to occur in July 2023);

- c) if Insured Claims continue beyond the Longstop Date, the remaining creditors will no longer have to bear the Holding Costs (and have their distributions diminished), but the Insured Claims can still be prosecuted; and
- d) the Deed Administrators will be able to pay the remaining DOCA creditors a significant proportion of the anticipated final dividend after the Longstop Date, as Holding Costs will be met by Insured Creditors.

For these reasons, the Deed Administrators consider their Proposed Amended DOCA is a superior alternative to DBC's amendments. The deed administrators' proposal is also in the best interest of all creditors, and consistent with the broader objectives of Part 5.3A of the Corporations Act, including by maximising the return to creditors of the company.

What if no orders are made?

If the Application is unsuccessful, or the deed administrators' amendments are not made, it is likely the Probuild Group will still need to go through a winding-up process after the effectuation of the DOCA or delay effectuation indefinitely until all claims are resolved. This will be necessary to allow the Companies to be deregistered. A windingup process or indefinite DOCA period will cost further money and will result in smaller returns to creditors.

For this reason, the deed administrators consider creditors should support the Deed Administrators' Application, as set out at Appendix C.

Creditors views

If creditors believe they will be impacted by DBC's proposed amendments to the DOCA (at Appendix B) or the deed administrators' Proposed Amended DOCA (at Appendix D), the are encouraged to email the Deed Administrators at probuild1@deloitte.com.au as soon as possible.

The Deed Administrators will provide the court with a summary of the correspondence received from creditors at the Hearing Date, and provide an update to creditors after the Hearing Date.

Yours faithfully

David Orr Joint and several deed administrator of the Probuild Group

Appendix A – List of companies in deed administration

Appendix B – DBC Application

Appendix C – Deed Administrators' Application

Appendix D – Deed Administrators' draft amended DOCA

Appendix A - Entities subject to deed of company arrangement

Company	ACN
ACN 098 866 794	ACN 098 866 794
Contexx Holdings Pty Ltd	ACN 144 707 022
Contexx Pty Ltd	ACN 147 249 796
PCA (QLD) Pty Ltd	ACN 141 148 245
Probuild Civil Pty Ltd	ACN 010 870 587
Probuild Constructions (Aust) Pty Ltd	ACN 095 250 945
Probuild Constructions (NSW) Pty Ltd	ACN 165 675 874
Probuild Constructions (QLD) Pty Ltd	ACN 166 966 034
Probuild Constructions (VIC) Pty Ltd	ACN 165 675 865
Probuild Constructions (WA) Pty Ltd	ACN 165 676 095
Prodev Investments 4 Pty Ltd	ACN 629 246 653
Prodev Murphy Pty Ltd	ACN 120 758 803
WBHO Australia Pty Ltd	ACN 095 983 681
WWBHO Construction Australia Pty Ltd	ACN 149 901 931



Appendix B – DBC's Application

REGISTRY: Brisbane NUMBER: U0N3 of 2023

- IN THE MATTER OF PCA (QLD) Pty Ltd (subject to Deed of Company Arrangement) ACN 141 148 245
- Applicants Destination Brisbane Consortium Integrated Resort Operations Pty Ltd as trustee for The Destination Brisbane Consortium Integrated Resort Operating Trust and QWB Residential Precinct Operations Pty Ltd as trustee for the QWB Residential Precinct Operations Trust

and

First Respondent PCA (QLD) Pty Ltd (subject to Deed of Company Arrangement) ACN 141 148 245

and

Second Respondent Salvatore Algeri, Jason Tracy, David Orr and Matt Donnelly in their capacities as Deed Administrators of the Deed Companies

ORIGINATING APPLICATION

A. DETAILS OF APPLICATION

This application is made under sections 445D, 450D, 445G, 447A, 447B and 440D of the *Corporations Act 2001* (Cth).

On the facts stated in the supporting affidavit, the applicant, applies for orders that:

- 1. Pursuant to:
 - (a) section 447A of the Act, Part 5.3A of the Act is to operate in relation to the Deed Companies, alternatively PCA, as if section 445G and section 445A of the Act provided that the DOCA may be varied by an order of the Court;



Carter Newell Lawyers Level 13, 215 Adelaide Street BRISBANE QLD 4000 Phone: 07 3000 8376 Fax: 07 3000 8488 Ref: DJR:SAE:166583 Email: djr@carternewell.com (b) section 445G or section 445A as so varied and applied to the Deed Companies, alternatively PCA, the DOCA be amended in the terms set out in Annexure A; and

- (c) section 447A of the Act, Part 5.3A of the Act is to operate in relation to the Deed Companies, alternatively PCA, such that the DOCA containing the amendments set out in Annexure A, is valid.
- 2. In the alternative to paragraph 1, pursuant to s 447A(1) of the Act, Part 5.3A of the Act is to operate in relation to the Deed Companies, alternatively PCA, as if the DOCA given effect to pursuant to section 444A and executed pursuant to section 444B was always constituted by the DOCA as amended in accordance with Annexure A.
- 3. In the alternative to paragraphs 1 and 2, pursuant to sections 445G of the Act (on the section 445G grounds):
 - (a) clauses 1.1, 1.5, 14.11, 15.1(a), 15.3, 15.4 and 15.5 of the DOCA are declared void as against DBC; and
 - (b) thereafter, the Deed Administrators having consented, the DOCA is varied as set out in Annexure A.
- 4. In the alternative to paragraphs 1 to 3:
 - (a) pursuant to s 447A of the Act, Part 5.3A of the Act is to operate in relation to the Deed Companies, alternatively PCA, as if section 445G(4) of the Act did not require the Deed Administrators' consent;
 - (b) pursuant to sections 445G(4) as amended (on the section 445G grounds):
 - (i) clauses 1.1, 1.5, 14.11, 15.1(a), 15.3, 15.4 and 15.5 of the DOCA are declared void;
 - (ii) thereafter, the DOCA is varied by the reinstatement of clauses 1.1,
 1.5, 14.11, 15.3 and 15.5 varied in the manner set out at Annexure
 A.
- 5. In the alternative to paragraphs 1 to 4 e, pursuant to section 447A(1) of the Act, Part 5.3A of the Act operates in relation to the Deed Companies, alternatively PCA, as follows:

21

(a) Section 444D(1) of the Act is varied so that the DOCA does not bind DBC to the extent that the DOCA does not release, extinguish or otherwise discharge the DBC Claim other than in accordance with subparagraph (c) below;

- (b) for the avoidance of doubt, section 444D(1), is varied as set out in sub-paragraph (a) hereof notwithstanding the terms of the DOCA and how the DOCA would otherwise operate, and including by operation of clauses 1.5, 14.11, 15.1(a), 15.2, 15.3(a), (c) & (d), 15.4, 15.5 and the definition of "Claim" and "Creditor" in clause 1.1 thereof;
- the DBC Claim will be released and extinguished upon the first to occur of the following:
 - (A) where any judgment (other than an interim or interlocutory judgment), Court Order, settlement, compromise or other agreement with PCA in respect of DBC's Claim results in a net amount being payable by or on behalf of PCA to DBC:
 - (I) 28 days after all of the Insurance Proceeds, having been either received by PCA and paid to DBC or paid to DBC directly, provided that no appeal or review of a judgment has been filed within that 28 day period (and if any appeal or review is lodged within that 28 day period, then this clause shall apply to the outcome of that appeal or review); or
 - (II) 28 days after it has been determined by a judgment delivered by a court of competent jurisdiction (with all appeal rights either being exhausted by PCA or having lapsed on the part of the relevant Insurer) that even though the DBC Claim has resulted in an amount being payable by PCA to BC, each Insurer who PCA is, or may be entitled to be, indemnified under a contract of insurance in respect of the DBC Claim, is not liable to indemnify PCA; or
 - (B) where any judgment (other than an interim of interlocutory judgement) Court Order, settlement, compromise or other

agreement with PCA does not result in any net amount being payable by or on behalf of PCA to DBC:

- (I) in the case of a judgment, 28 days after that judgment is handed down, provided that no appeal or review of a judgment has been filed within that 28 day period (and if any appeal or review in lodged within that 28 day period, then this clause shall apply to the outcome of that appeal or review); or
- (II) in the case of a settlement, compromise or other agreement, when that settlement compromise or other agreement takes effect.
- (d) Section 444H(1) of the Act is varied so that the DOCA releases PCA from the DBC Claim only so that satisfaction in respect of the DBC Claim is restricted to the Insurance Proceeds.
- 6. Within seven days of the making of any of the orders in paragraphs 1 to 5 above, the Second Respondent must:
 - (a) cause notice of the making of the orders to be published in a national newspaper; and
 - (b) lodge a copy of the orders as made, including Annexure A, with ASIC.
- 7. Leave be granted pursuant section 440D of Act for DBC, to commence and proceed with proceedings against PCA, in respect of the claims and matters the subject of the draft claim and statement of claim exhibited to the affidavit of David Rodighiero to be sworn.
- 8. Such further or other order or direction as the Court considers appropriate.
- 9. The Second Respondent pay the applicants costs of the application.

Definitions:

Act means the Corporations Act 2001 (Cth).

Annexure A means the document marked 'Annexure A' attached hereto.

DBC means the Applicants.

DBC Claim means any claim of the DBC Creditor (including but not limited to any claim for legal and other professional costs associated with pursuing or recovering any DBC Claim) against PCA and including (without limitation) any claim made by DBC against PCA in respect of or in connection with the alleged damage, destruction, interference, subsidence, movement or other impact to the REX during 2020.

DBC Creditor means the applicants.

Deed Administrators means Salvatore Algeri, Jason Tracy, David Orr and Matt Donnelly in their capacity as joint and several voluntary administrators of the Deed Companies.

Deed Companies means the companies listed in Schedule 1 of the DOCA.

DOCA means the Deed of Company Arrangement dated 21 July 2022 between the companies listed at schedule 1 thereto, Salvatore Algeri, Jason Tracy, David Orr and Matt Donnelly in their capacity as joint and several voluntary administrators of the Deed Companies and WBHO Constructions Pty Ltd, a company incorporated pursuant to the laws of South Africa with Registration Number 1983/011953/07.

Insurance Proceeds means any amount actually paid to or on behalf of and/or received by PCA after the 21 July 2022 by or from an Insurer (including but not limited to all indemnified amounts along with any legal and other adverse costs payable by PCA to any plaintiff).

Insurer means any insurers of PCA.

PCA means the First Respondent.

REX means the Riverside Expressway in Brisbane, Queensland.

Section 445G(1) grounds are the following specific grounds giving rise to doubt as to whether the DOCA was entered into in accordance with Part 5.3A of the Act or complies with Part 5.3A of the Act:

- (a) contrary to s 439A(1) of the Act, the Deed Administrators failed to properly convene the second meeting of creditors on 30 June 2022 by convening a meeting of creditors of PCA without giving notice of the meeting to DBC, a creditor of PCA;
- (b) contrary to rule 75-225 of the *Insolvency Practice Rules (Corporations)* 2016, the Deed Administrators failed to properly convene the second meeting of creditors on 30 June 2022 by giving notice of the meeting to as

many of the creditors of PCA as reasonably practicable because notice of the meeting was not given to DBC, a creditor of PCA;

- (c) contrary to s 438A(a) of the Act, the Deed Administrators failed to properly investigate PCA's business, property, affairs and financial circumstances, because they failed to make any or any adequate enquiries about the nature and quantum of DBC's claims against PCA and how those claims may impact the return to creditors under a deed of company arrangement or under liquidation;
- (d) contrary to s 439C of the Act, the resolution of creditors that PCA execute the DOCA did not occur at a properly convened meeting under s 439A for the reasons set out in paragraphs (a) and (b) above;
- (e) contrary to s 444A of the Act, the DOCA that was prepared was not as a result of a resolution of creditors at a properly convened meeting under s 439A for the reasons set out in paragraph (d) above; and
- (f) contrary to s 444B of the Act, the DOCA that was executed was not an instrument prepared under s 444A for the reasons set out in (e) above.

ater Null

Signed

Description Carter Newell Lawyers Solicitors for the Applicant

Dated <u>31 March 2023</u>

B. NOTICE TO RESPONDENTS(S)

- TO: PCA (QLD) Pty Ltd (subject to Deed of Company Arrangement) 141 148 245
- of: c/- Deloitte Financial Advisory 477 Collins Street Melbourne VIC 3000
- AND: Salvatore Algeri, Jason Tracy, David Orr and Matt Donnelly in their capacities as Deed Administrators of the Deed Companies
- of: c/- Deloitte Financial Advisory 477 Collins Street Melbourne VIC 3000

This application will be heard b	by the Court at QEII	Courts of	of Law Complex, 415 George
Street, Brisbane Qld 4000 on:	20/04/23	at	10:00am .

If you wish to oppose this application or to argue that any different order should be made, you must appear before the Court in person or by your lawyer and you shall be heard. If you do not appear at the hearing the orders sought may be made without further notice to you. In addition you must before the day for hearing file a notice of appearance in this Registry. The notice should be in Form 4. You must serve a copy of it at the applicant's address for service shown in this application as soon as possible.



This originating application is filed by Carter Newell Lawyers for the applicant.

E. SERVICE

The applicant's address for service is:

Applicant's solicitors name:	David Rodighiero
and firm name:	Carter Newell Lawyers
Solicitor's business address:	Level 13, 215 Adelaide Street, Brisbane Qld 4000
Address for service:	Level 13, 215 Adelaide Street, Brisbane Qld 4000
Telephone:	07 3000 8376
Fax:	07 3000 8488
E-mail address (if any):	djr@carternewell.com

It is intended to serve a copy of this originating application on each respondent and on any person listed below:

- PCA (Qld) Pty Ltd (subject to Deed of Company Arrangement) ACN 141 148 245 1.
- 2. Salvatore Algeri, Jason Tracy, David Orr and Matt Donnelly in their capacities as Deed Administrators of the Deed Companies

8

1. The definition of "Claim" in clause 1.1 of the DOCA be varied to read:

Claim means any action, demand, suit, proceeding, debt, claim, loss, damage or other liability (whether present or future, certain or contingent, ascertained or sounding only in damages) whatsoever and however incurred, arising directly or indirectly from any act or omission by the Deed Companies (or any one of them) or by any agreement, circumstance or evet, occurring on or before the Appointment Date, but does not include an Excluded Claim or the DBC Claim.

2. The following additional definitions be inserted in clause 1.1 of the DOCA:

DBC means Destination Brisbane Consortium Integrated Resort Operations Pty Ltd (ACN 608 538 638) as trustee for The Destination Brisbane Consortium Integrated Resort Operating Trust and QWB Residential Precinct Operations Pty Ltd (ACN 608 792 329) as trustee for the QWB Residential Precinct Operations Trust

DBC Creditor means DBC.

DBC Claim means any claim of the DBC Creditor (including but not limited to any claim for legal and other professional costs associated with pursuing or recovering any DBC Claim) against PCA and including (without limitation) any claim made by DBC against PCA in respect of or in connection with the alleged damage, destruction, interference, subsidence, movement or other impact to the REX during 2020.

Insurance Proceeds means any amount actually paid to or on behalf of and/or received by PCA after the Commencement Date by or from an Insurer (including but not limited to all indemnified amounts along with any legal and other adverse costs payable by PCA to any plaintiff).

Insurer means any insurers of PCA.

PCA means PCA (QLD) Pty Ltd (subject to Deed of Company Arrangement) ACN 141 148 245.

REX means the Riverside Expressway in Brisbane, Queensland.

3. Clause 1.5 of the DOCA be varied to read:

1.5 Bar to claims

- (a) Subject to section 444D of the Corporations Act, this Deed may be pleaded and tendered by:
 - (i) the Deed Companies or the Deed Administrators against any person (other than the DBC Creditor) having or asserting a Claim released, discharged and extinguished by clause 15.3; and
 - (ii) the recipient of any release or covenant contained in this Deed;

as an absolute bar and defence to any legal proceeding brought or made at any time in respect of a claim, release or covenant as the case may be.

- (b) This Deed may only be pleaded and tendered by the Deed Companies or the Deed Administrators against the DBC Creditor following release and extinguishment of the DBC Claim in accordance with clause 15.3(f).
- 4. Clause 14.11 be varied to read:

A Creditor (other than the DBC Creditor) will be deemed to have abandoned its Claim if, before the payment of a final dividend from the relevant Pool, the Creditor:

- (a) fails to submit a formal proof of debt or claim in respect of its Claim; or
- (b) having submitted a formal proof of debt or claim in respect of its Claim which is rejected, that Creditor fails to appeal to the Court against the rejection, within the time allowed for such an appeal under the Regulations as if the proof were rejected in the liquidation of the Deed Companies.
- 5. Clause 15.3(a) of the DOCA be varied to read:
 - (a) Subject to clause 15.3(e), Creditors must accept their entitlements under the Deed Fund (if any) in full satisfaction

28

and complete release and discharge of all Claims which they have, or claim to have, against the Deed Companies on or before the Appointment Date.

- 6. Clause 15.3(b) of the DOCA be varied to read:
 - (b) Notwithstanding any other provision of this Deed, except clause 15.2, this Deed does not affect any:
 - (i) rights of recourse Creditors may have in respect of bank guarantees, insurance bonds and other sureties and insurers; and
 - (ii) Claim of a Creditor against a Deed Company, which Claim, if not released, extinguished or abandoned by the operation of this Deed, may be responded to by any policy of insurance held at the relevant time.
- 7. Clause 15.3(c) of the DOCA be varied to read:
 - (c) Subject to clause 15.3(e) each Creditor must, if required by the Deed Companies or the Deed Administrators, execute any document that the Deed Companies or a Deed Administrator may require from time to time to give effect to the releases in clause 15.3(d).
- 8. Clause 15.3(d) of the DOCA be varied to read:
 - Subject to clause 15.3(e), immediately upon and with effect from the Final Distribution Date, the Claims of all Creditors will be fully released and extinguished.
- 9. Clause 15.3 be varied by inserting the following additional subclauses at the end of clause 15.3:
 - (e) Subject to clause 15.3(f), clauses 10.3, 15.3(a), 15.3(c) and 15.3(d) do not apply in relation to the DBC Creditor and the DBC Claim.
 - (f) The DBC Claim will be released and extinguished upon the first to occur of the following:

(i)

(ii)

11

where any judgment (other than an interim or interlocutory judgment), Court Order, settlement, compromise or other agreement with PCA in respect of the DBC Claim results in a net amount being payable by or on behalf of PCA to DBC:

(A) 28 days after all of the Insurance Proceeds, having been either received by PCA and paid to the DBC Creditor or paid to the DBC Creditor directly, provided that no appeal or review of a judgment has been filed within that 28 day period (and if any appeal or review in lodged within that 28 day period, then the provision of clause 15.3(f)(i) and 15.3(f)(ii) shall apply to the outcome of that appeal or review); or

(B) 28 days after it has been determined by a judgment delivered by a court of competent jurisdiction (with all appeal rights either being exhausted by PCA or having lapsed on the part of the relevant Insurer) that even though the DBC Claim has resulted in an amount being payable by PCA to the DBC Creditor, each Insurer who PCA is, or may be entitled to be, indemnified under a contract of insurance in respect of the DBC Claim, is not liable to indemnify PCA; or

where any judgment (other than an interim of interlocutory judgement) Court Order, settlement, compromise or other agreement with PCA does not result in any net amount being payable by or on behalf of PCA to DBC:

(A) in the case of a judgment, 28 days after that judgment is handed down, provided that no appeal or review of a judgment has been filed within that 28 day period (and if any appeal or review in lodged within that 28 day period, then the provisions of clause 15.3(f)(i) and 15.3(f)(ii) shall apply to the outcome of that appeal or review); or

(B) in the case of a settlement, compromise or other agreement, when that settlement compromise or other agreement takes effect. 30

The DBC Creditor must accept its rights under clause 15.3(f)(i) and 15.3(f)(ii) of this Deed in full satisfaction and complete discharge of the DBC Claim which will otherwise be non-recourse against the Deed Companies. For the avoidance of doubt, the Deed Companies shall be under no obligation to make any payment to the DBC Creditor (including but not limited to any claim for adverse legal and other professional costs arising out of or any way connected to the DBC Claim) other than from any Insurance Proceeds received by it in respect of the DBC Claim.

(g)

Appendix C – The Deed Administrators' Application



Deed of Company Arrangement

The companies listed at Schedule 1 Deed Companies

Salvatore Algeri, Jason Tracy, Matthew Donnelly and David Orr in their capacities as joint and several voluntary administrators of the Deed Companies Deed Administrators

WBHO Construction (Pty) Ltd, a company incorporated pursuant to the laws of South Africa with Registration Number 1983/011953/07 Proponent

Clayton Utz Level 15 1 Bligh Street Sydney NSW 2000 GPO Box 9806 Sydney NSW 2001 Tel +61 2 9353 4000 Fax +61 2 8220 6700 www.claytonutz.com

Our reference 20556/19580/81021333



Contents

1.	Definitior	ns and interpretation	1
2.	1.1 1.2 1.3 1.4 1.5 1.6 1.7 1.8 Operation 2.1	Definitions Interpretation Inconsistency Business Days Bar to claims Prescribed Provisions Required provisions Deed components. n of this Deed Commencement Date	1 87 98 98 98 98 98 98 98 98 98 98 98 98 98
	2.2 2.3	Interim effect Termination	<u>9</u> 9
3.	Objective	e and effect	<u>10</u> 9
	3.1 3.2 3.3	Objectives Effect of the Deed on Officers of the Deed Companies Effect of this Deed on Members	<u>10</u> 9 <u>10</u> 9
4.	Conditio	ns Precedent	<u>11</u> 40
	4.1 4.2 4.3 4.4 4.5	Conditions Obligation to satisfy Conditions and transparency Waiver of Conditions Consequence of non-satisfaction of the Conditions Non-execution	<u>11</u> 10 <u>11</u> 10 <u>11</u> 10
5.	Pooling		<u>11</u> 11
	5.1 5.2 5.3	Pooling Intercompany loan balances Books and records	<u>12</u> 11
6.	Deed Fur	nd	<u>12</u> 11
	6.1 6.2 6.3	Establishment of Deed Fund Accounts Monies held by Deed Administrators	<u>12</u> 12
7.	Cash Cor	ntribution	<u>13</u> 12
	7.1 7.2 7.3 7.4 7.5	Contribution Amount Caulfield Contingent Payment Application of Initial Contribution Amount Transfer of Caulfield Contingent Amount Certificate of Satisfaction	<u>13</u> 12 <u>13</u> 12 <u>14</u> 13
8.	Distributi	ion of Deed Fund	<u>14</u> 13
	8.1 8.2 8.3 8.4 8.5 8.6	Pool A Fund Pool B Fund Pool C Fund and Pool D Fund Administrators' Liabilities and Deed Administrators' Liabilities Insured Claims Manner of distribution	<u>14</u> 13 <u>15</u> 14 <u>15</u> 14 <u>15</u> 14
9.	CBA Ban	k Guarantees	<u>16</u> 15
	9.1 9.2	Guarantee Recovery Payment Assignment of Claims	<u>16</u> 15
10.		ion of the Deed	
	10.1	Termination on effectuation of Deed	<u>16</u> 15

34 CLAYTON UTZ

	10.2 10.3 10.4 10.5 10.6 10.7 10.8	Termination on failure of Deed Notice of Effectuation of Deed Effect of Termination Severance Consequences of Termination of the Deed for non-performance Survival of clauses Termination Amount Payable on Termination	<u>16</u> 15 <u>16</u> 15 <u>17</u> 16 <u>17</u> 16 <u>17</u> 16 <u>17</u> 16
11.	Deed A	dministrators' appointment	<u>17</u> 16
	11.1 11.2 11.3 11.4 11.5	Appointment Acceptance of appointment Deed Administrators are agents Joint and several Deed Administrators' resignation	<u>17</u> 16 <u>17</u> 16 <u>18</u> 17
12.	Powers	of the Deed Administrators	<u>18</u> 17
	12.1 12.2 12.3 12.4 12.5 12.6	Powers Solicitors, advisers and consultants Creditors' meetings Reporting Books and records Proponent's reporting obligations	<u>19</u> 18 <u>20</u> 19 <u>20</u> 19 <u>20</u> 19
13.	Remune	eration and indemnity	<u>21</u> 20
	13.1 13.2 13.3 13.4 13.5 13.6 13.7 13.8 13.9 13.10	Remuneration No personal liability Indemnity Indemnity not to be affected or prejudiced Satisfaction of Claims Deed Administrators' lien Insufficient funds Priority Statutory liability and indemnity Deed Administrators' Liabilities if pooling does not occur	2120 2120 2221 2322 2322 2322 2322 2322 2322 2322
14.	Making	of claims by Creditors	<u>24</u> 22
	14.1 14.2 14.3 14.4 14.5 14.6 14.7 14.8 14.9 14.10 14.11 14.12 14.13 14.14	Proofs of debt Request notice to Creditors Determination Adjudication of Claims Admitted Employee Creditors Claims against two or more Deed Companies Intragroup Claims Unclaimed moneys Costs Interest	2422 2423 2523 2523 2523 2523 2524 2524 2524 2524 2624 2624 2624
15.	Morator	rium and release	
	15.1 15.2 15.3 15.4 15.5	Binding effect Moratorium Release and discharge of Claims Execution of all necessary documents Bar to Creditors' Claims	<u>27</u> 25 <u>2726 <u>28</u>26</u>
16.			
	16.1 16.2	Interpretation Reimbursements and similar payments	

35 CLAYTON UTZ

	16.3 16.4 16.5 16.6	GST payable Tax invoice Variation to GST payable Taxation obligations	. <u>29</u> 27 . <u>29</u> 27
17.	Notices .		. <u>29</u> 27
	17.1 17.2 17.3	How to give notices Change of details Notice details	. <mark>29</mark> 28
18.	General.		. <u>30</u> 28
	18.1 18.2 18.3 18.4 18.5 18.6 18.7 18.8 18.9 18.10	Variation Assignment Further assurances Governing law and jurisdiction Waiver Counterparts Creditor's power of attorney Joint Parties Costs Acknowledgement	.3029 .3029 .3129 .3129 .3129 .3129 .3129 .3129 .3129 .3130 .3130
	18.11 18.12	Accumulative rights	
	18.13 18.14	Further cooperation Relationship of the parties	. <u>32</u> 30
Schedule	e 1 - Deed	Companies	. <u>36</u> 34

Deed of Company Arrangement

Date

Parties The companies listed at Schedule 1 (Deed Companies)

Salvatore Algeri, Jason Tracy, David Orr and Matt Donnelly in their capacities as joint and several voluntary administrators of each of the Deed Companies of C/- Deloitte Financial Advisory, 477 Collins Street, Melbourne VIC 3000 (Deed Administrators)

WBHO Construction (Pty) Ltd, a company incorporated pursuant to the laws of South Africa with Registration Number 1983/011953/07 of 53 Andries Street, Wynberg Sandton 2090, South Africa (**Proponent**)

Background

- A. On 23 February 2022, Sal Algeri, Jason Tracy, David Orr and Matt Donnelly were appointed as joint and several voluntary administrators of the Deed Companies pursuant to section 436A of the Corporations Act.
- B. At a meeting held on 30 June 2022 and convened pursuant to section 439A of the Corporations Act (**Second Meeting**), the Creditors of the Deed Companies resolved under section 439C of the Corporations Act that the Deed Companies execute the deed of company arrangement proposed by the Proponent under section 444B(2) of the Corporations Act (**Section 439C Resolution**).
- C. The Deed Companies, the Deed Administrators and the Proponent have agreed to execute this Deed to give effect to the Section 439C Resolution.
- D. The Deed Administrators have consented to be the administrators of this Deed.
- E. Subject to the terms of this Deed, this Deed binds all Creditors of the Deed Companies, in accordance with section 444D of the Corporations Act and also binds the Deed Companies and their Officers and Members in accordance with section 444G of the Corporations Act.

Operative provisions

1. Definitions and interpretation

1.1 Definitions

In this Deed:

Administrators means Sal Algeri, Jason Tracy, David Orr and Matt Donnelly in their capacities as joint and several voluntary administrators of the Deed Companies (and any successor to that office appointed pursuant to the Corporations Act) as set out in Schedule 1.

Administrators' Liabilities means the remuneration (as approved in accordance with the Corporations Act), costs, charges, liabilities and expenses (including legal expenses and claims made against the Administrators) of the Administrators.

Admitted Claim means a Claim admitted by the Deed Administrators after adjudication in accordance with this Deed.

Admitted Creditor means a Claim against the Deed Companies that is admitted by the Deed Administrators in accordance with the terms of this Deed.

Admitted Employee Creditor means an Employee Creditor who has an Admitted Claim.

Admitted Insurance Bond Creditor means an Insurance Bond Creditor who has an Admitted Claim.

Admitted Small Creditor means a Small Creditor who has an Admitted Claim.

Admitted Unsecured Creditor means an Unsecured Creditor who has an Admitted Claim.

Applicable Insurance has the meaning given to it in the definition of Insured Claim.

Appointment Date means 23 February 2022.

ASIC means the Australian Securities and Investments Commission.

ATO GST Priority Amount means the lesser of:

- (a) an amount equal to the Proceeds of Realisable Assets of Prodev 4 (prior to pooling of such assets in accordance with the terms of this Deed) less costs of realisation (including the Administrators' or Deed Administrators' fees and expenses) and any priority entitlements pursuant to section 556 of the Corporations Act; and
- (b) amounts owing to the Australian Taxation Office in respect of unpaid GST owed by the relevant tax group including Prodev 4.

ATO Income Tax Priority Amount means the lesser of:

- (a) an amount equal to the Proceeds of Realisable Assets of Northcoast Holdings (prior to pooling of such assets in accordance with the terms of this Deed) less costs of realisation (including the Administrators' or Deed Administrators' fees and expenses) and any priority entitlements pursuant to section 556 of the Corporations Act; and
- (b) amounts owing to the Australian Taxation Office in respect of unpaid income tax owed by the relevant tax group including Northcoast Holdings.

BLU System means the software platform owned and operated by the Proponent.

Business Day means a day (other than a Saturday or Sunday) on which banks are open for business generally in Melbourne.

Called Guarantees means CBA Bank Guarantees, which have been called by the relevant holder and in respect of which the Proponent has paid an amount equivalent to the amount called to CBA.

CBA means Commonwealth Bank of Australia in its capacity as "Fronting Bank" under the CBA Facility Agreement.

CBA Bank Guarantees means bank guarantees issued under the CBA Facility Agreement.

CBA Facility Agreement means the Bank Guarantee Facility and Reimbursement Agreement dated 14 December 2017 between, among others, CBA and Probuild (as amended from time to time).

CBA Guarantee Recovered Funds means any amounts recovered by the Deed Companies in respect of the Called Guarantees but does not include amounts recovered in respect of the Curtin Uni Performance Guarantees.

Caulfield Contingent Amount means \$500,000 (GST inclusive, if any).

Caulfield Conditions means each of the conditions precedent contain in clause 7.2(a) of this Deed.

Caulfield Satisfaction Date means the date on which all of the Caulfield Conditions have been satisfied.

Claim means any action, demand, suit, proceeding, debt, claim, loss, damage or other liability (whether present or future, certain or contingent, ascertained or sounding only in damages) whatsoever and however incurred, arising directly or indirectly from any act or omission by the Deed Companies (or any one of them) or by any agreement, circumstance or event, occurring on or before the Appointment Date, but does not include an Excluded Claim.

Commencement Date means that date upon which each relevant party executes this Deed.

Completion means the date being 5 Business Days after the date that each of the Conditions are satisfied.

Conditions means each of the conditions precedent contained in clause 4 of this Deed.

Corporations Act means the Corporations Act 2001 (Cth).

Court means the Federal Court of Australia or the Supreme Court of Victoria.

CP Satisfaction Date means the date that is no later than 8 weeks after the Commencement Date.

Creditor means a person who, or an entity that, has a Claim against a Deed Company.

Curtin Uni Performance Guarantees means:

- (a) bank guarantee G636680 issued by CBA in favour of Live-In Learning Custodians Pty Ltd guaranteeing an amount equal to \$504,043.28; and
- (b) bank guarantee G636676 issued by CBA in favour of National Australia Bank Limited guaranteeing an amount equal to \$7,956,892.67.

Deed means this Deed of Company Arrangement between the Parties.

Deed Administrators' Liabilities means the remuneration (as approved in accordance with the Corporations Act), costs, charges, liabilities and expenses (including legal expenses and claims made against the Deed Administrators) of the Deed Administrators.

Deed Fund has the meaning given to it in clause 6.1.

Deed Period means the period commencing on the Commencement Date and ending on the date this Deed Terminates.

Determination Date means the earliest date by which, in respect of all known Insured Claims, the following has occurred:

- (a) an insurer pays all amounts which it assumes liability for or agrees to pay or is found by a court to be liable to pay under the Applicable Insurance in respect of an Insured Claim;
- (b) the date on which the Insured Creditor or the relevant Deed Company exhausts all reasonably available remedies against the insurer; or

(c) the date on which the insurer is found by a court to be not liable to pay under the Applicable Insurance.

Directors has the meaning ascribed to that term in section 9 of the Corporations Act.

Effectuation means the date upon which effectuation of this Deed is to occur, being one month after the date that the final distribution is made from the Deed Fund and the Deed Administrators have attended to all matters necessary to certify that the Deed has been effectuated.

Employee Creditor means an employee Creditor with a Claim that, in a liquidation of the Deed Companies, would be entitled to priority of payment pursuant to sections 556(1)(e), (f) to (h) (inclusive), 560 or 561 of the Corporations Act and:

- (a) includes:
 - (i) an employee Creditor that would otherwise be an "excluded employee" pursuant to subsection (c) of the definition of "excluded employee" in section 556(2) of the Corporations Act; and
 - (ii) an employee Creditor that would otherwise be impacted by subsection
 (c) of the definition of "non-priority day" in section 556(2) of the Corporations Act; and
- (b) does not include an employee whose employment with a Deed Company was transferred to a third party prior to the Commencement Date.

Enforcement Process has the meaning ascribed to that term in section 9 of the Corporations Act.

Excluded Assets are:

- (a) any loans owing to any of the Deed Companies by Brad Duggan; and
- (b) CBA Guarantee Recovered Funds.

Excluded Claim means:

- (a) a Claim by any of the Deed Companies to receive a distribution in respect of an intercompany receivable;
- (b) a Claim by the Proponent to receive a distribution as an Admitted Creditor; or
- (c) a Claim by a relevant finance party or relevant guarantor under the CBA Facility Agreement to receive a distribution as an Admitted Creditor.

Final Distribution Date means the date upon which the final distribution is made to Creditors from the Deed Fund.

Finance Party and Proponent Consent means the agreement of the Proponent, relevant finance parties and relevant guarantors under the CBA Facility Agreement not to receive a distribution as an Admitted Creditor pursuant to the terms of this Deed.

GST has the meaning given to that term in the GST Act.

GST Act means A New Tax System (Goods and Services Tax) Act 1999 (Cth).

Guarantee Recovery Payment means an amount equal to the CBA Guarantee Recovered Funds.

Holding Costs means all Deed Administrators' Liabilities incurred after the Longstop Date.

Initial Contribution Amount means \$9,080,000.

Insured Claim means a Claim where:

- (a) immediately prior to the appointment of the Administrators on the Appointment Date a Deed Company was named as an insured under a policy of insurance (not being a contract of reinsurance) (**Applicable Insurance**):
- (b) the relevant Deed Company is insured, whether fully or partially, against the Claim under the Applicable Insurance; and
- (c) in a winding up of the relevant Deed Company the Creditor would be entitled to proceeds of the Applicable Insurance in respect of their Claim in accordance with section 562 of the Corporations Act in accordance with clause 8.5 of this Deed.

Insured Claim Contribution means the amount payable to the Deed Administrators in accordance with clause 13.1(a).

Insured Claim Contribution Default Notice means a notice issued in accordance with clause 13.1(b).

Insured Claim Election means a notice to the Deed Administrators in their Insured Claim Notice that the Creditor irrevocably:

- (a)agrees to accept, in full satisfaction of their Insured Claim, any proceeds of
Applicable Insurance to which they would be entitled under clause 8.5 of this Deed;
and
- (b) waives any right to bring any claim or submit a proof of debt in addition to the proceeds of any Applicable Insurance they receive under clause 8.5 of this Deed.

Insured Claim Notice means a notice to the Deed Administrators of an Insured Claim which contains a reasonable estimate of the value [quantum?] of the Insured Claim, and may include an Insured Claim Election.

Insured Claim Termination Notice means a notice issued in accordance with clause <u>11.13(c)</u>.

Insured Creditor means a Creditor who has an Insured Claim and has provided the Deed Administrators with an Insured Claim Notice.

Intragroup Claim means all Claims as between each of the Deed Companies and the Proponent.

Insolvency Practice Rules means the Insolvency Practice Rules (Corporations) 2016 (Cth).

Insolvency Practice Schedule means Schedule 2 of the Corporations Act.

Insurance Bond Creditor means AAI Limited t/as Vero Insurance, Allianz Australia Insurance Limited, Tokio Marine & Nichido Fire Insurance Co Limited C/- BCC Surety Pty Ltd and AIG Australia Limited.

Longstop Date means 21 July 2025.

Members means all the shareholders of the Deed Companies.

Northcoast Holdings means Northcoast Holdings Pty Ltd (Administrators Appointed) ACN 009 296 780.



Officers has the meaning ascribed to that term in section 9 of the Corporations Act.

Operating Expenditure Amount means a cash payment in the amount of \$580,000 payable by the Proponent in recognition of operating expenditure incurred or to be incurred by the Administrators or Deed Administrators (as applicable) that has, or will, provide a benefit to the Proponent.

Parties means the Deed Companies listed at Schedule 1, the Deed Administrators and the Proponent and **Party** means any one of them.

Pool A Fund means the Pool A Fund Amount, to be made available for distribution in accordance with clause 8.1.

Pool A Fund Amount means:

- (a) \$6,000,000 by way of cash payment by Proponent;
- (b) the Operating Expenditure Amount (subject to clause 7.3(b));
- (c) the Caulfield Contingent Amount (subject to satisfaction of the Caulfield Conditions);
- (d) Proceeds of the Realisable Assets; and
- (e) the SRG DOCA Distribution.

Pool B Fund means the Pool B Fund Amount, to be made available for distribution in accordance with clause 8.2.

Pool B Fund Amount means \$2,500,000.

Pool C Fund means the Pool C Fund Amount, to be made available for distribution in accordance with clause 8.3(a)(i).

Pool C Fund Amount means any amounts remaining in the Pool A Fund after the distributions have been made in accordance with clause 8.1(a).

Pool D Fund means the Pool D Fund Amount to be made available for distribution in accordance with clause 8.3(a)(ii).

Pool D Fund Amount means the Proceeds of the Realisable Assets from the Pool A Fund in an amount equal to the ATO GST Priority Amount and the ATO Income Tax Liability Amount.

Pooled Companies means the Deed Companies.

PPSA means the *Personal Property Securities Act 2009* (Cth) and any regulations made pursuant to it.

PPSR means the register established pursuant to the PPSA and any regulations made pursuant to it.

Prescribed Provisions means the provisions set out in Schedule 8A to the Regulations.

Probuild means Probuild Constructions (Aust) Pty Ltd (Administrators Appointed) ACN 095 250 945.

Proceeds means, in relation to a Realisable Asset, the proceeds from the sale or other dealing with a Realisable Asset excluding GST.

Prodev 4 means Prodev Investments 4 Pty Ltd (Administrators Appointed) ACN 629 246 653.

Proponent Bank Account means the following AUD bank account operated by the Proponent:

Account name:	Korda Client ADM
BSB:	013 040
Account number:	837288181

Realisable Assets means all assets of the Deed Companies, with the exception of the Excluded Assets, which will be available to be realised by the Deed Administrators to form the Pool A Fund, Pool C Fund and Pool D Fund (as applicable).

Regulations means the Corporations Regulations 2001 (Cth).

Related Party means a Related Body Corporate or Related Entity (as those terms are defined in the Corporations Act) of a Deed Company.

Second Meeting has the meaning given to that term in Recital B.

Section 439C Resolution has the meaning given to that term in Recital B.

Security means a mortgage, charge, pledge, lien, security interest, title retention, preferential right, trust arrangement, contractual right of set-off and any other encumbrance, security agreement or arrangement in favour of any person, including any Security Interest (as that term is defined in section 12 of the PPSA.

Small Creditor means a Creditor with a total Claim not exceeding \$25,000 (inclusive of GST).

SRG Assignment Consent means the consent of the Proponent and the relevant finance parties under the CBA Facility Agreement to assign their interests in the SRG DOCA Distribution to the Deed Fund.

SRG DOCA Distribution means any entitlement of the relevant finance parties under the CBA Facility Agreement and the Proponent to receive a distribution under the deed of company arrangement entered into by, among others, SRG Global Infrastructure Pty Ltd (formerly WBHO Infrastructure Pty Ltd).

Superannuation Contribution has the meaning given to that term in section 556(2) of the Corporations Act.

Superannuation Guarantee Charge has the meaning given to that term in the *Superannuation Guarantee (Administration) Act* 1992 (Cth).

Termination means the termination of this Deed pursuant to clause 10.

Termination Amount means \$8,500,000.

Trust Account means the following AUD bank account operated by the Deed Administrators:

Account name:	Probuild Constructions (Aust) Pty Ltd DOCA Trust
BSB:	014-002

Account number: 838464677

Unsecured Creditor means an unsecured Creditor who is not:

(a) a Small Creditor;



- (b) an Insurance Bond Creditor;
- (c) a Related Party; or
- (d) if they are a Small Creditor, has not submitted a proof of debt in respect of the Pool B Fund.

1.2 Interpretation

In this Deed:

(a) headings and the table of contents are for convenience only and do not affect interpretation;

and unless the context indicates a contrary intention:

- (b) an obligation or a liability assumed by, or a right conferred on, 2 or more persons binds or benefits them jointly and severally;
- (c) **"person**" includes an individual, the estate of an individual, a corporation, an authority, an association or a joint venture (whether incorporated or unincorporated), a partnership and a trust;
- (d) a reference to a Party includes that Party's executors, administrators, successors and permitted assigns, including persons taking by way of novation and, in the case of a trustee, includes a substituted or an additional trustee;
- (e) a reference to a document (including this Deed) is to that document as varied, novated, ratified or replaced from time to time;
- (f) a reference to a statute includes its delegated legislation and a reference to a statute or delegated legislation or a provision of either includes consolidations, amendments, re-enactments and replacements;
- (g) a word importing the singular includes the plural (and vice versa), and a word indicating a gender includes every other gender;
- a reference to a party, clause, schedule, exhibit, attachment or annexure is a reference to a party, clause, schedule, exhibit, attachment or annexure to or of this Deed, and a reference to this Deed includes all schedules, exhibits, attachments and annexures to it;
- (i) if a word or phrase is given a defined meaning, any other part of speech or grammatical form of that word or phrase has a corresponding meaning;
- (j) **"includes"** in any form is not a word of limitation; and
- (k) a reference to "**AUD**" or "**\$**" is a reference to Australian currency.

1.3 Inconsistency

- (a) If there is any inconsistency between the provisions of this Deed and the Corporations Act, the Regulations, the Insolvency Practice Schedule, or the Insolvency Practice Rules, this Deed prevails to the extent permitted by law.
- (b) If there is any inconsistency between this Deed and the constitution of the Deed Companies or any other obligations binding on the Deed Companies, then this Deed prevails to the extent of that inconsistency, and all persons bound by this Deed agree to sign all documents and do all things necessary to remove such inconsistency.



1.4 Business Days

Except where otherwise expressly provided, if the day on or by which any act, matter or thing is to be done as required by this Deed is a day other than a Business Day, that act, matter or thing will be done on the immediately succeeding Business Day.

1.5 Bar to claims

Subject to section 444D of the Corporations Act, this Deed may be pleaded and tendered by:

- (a) the Deed Companies or the Deed Administrators against any person having or asserting a Claim released, discharged and extinguished by clause 15.3; and
- (b) the recipient of any release or covenant contained in this Deed,

as an absolute bar and defence to any legal proceeding brought or made at any time in respect of a claim, release or covenant as the case may be.

1.6 Prescribed Provisions

- (a) Subject to clause 1.6(b), the Prescribed Provisions are deemed to be incorporated in and form part of this Deed, save that to the extent of any inconsistency between the terms of this Deed and the Prescribed Provisions, the terms of this Deed will prevail.
- (b) Clause 3 (*Termination of deed where arrangement fails*) and clause 11 (*Committee of inspection*) of the Prescribed Provisions are excluded in their entirety from the terms of this Deed.

1.7 Required provisions

To the extent that the Corporations Act requires any provision to be included in this Deed which is not expressly included in this Deed, such provision will be deemed to be included in this Deed.

1.8 Deed components

This Deed includes any Schedule.

2. Operation of this Deed

2.1 Commencement Date

This Deed will commence and take effect on the Commencement Date.

2.2 Interim effect

To the extent that a person would be bound by this Deed if it had already been executed, the person must not, at any time after the Section 439C Resolution is passed but before this Deed is executed, do anything inconsistent with the terms of this Deed, except with the leave of the Court.

2.3 Termination

This Deed continues until it is terminated in accordance with this Deed.

3. Objective and effect

3.1 Objectives

- (a) The purpose and objective of the arrangements set out in this Deed, amongst other matters, are to provide:
 - (i) a better return than liquidation for all Creditors;
 - (ii) a quicker return for Employee Creditors than liquidation;
 - (iii) a quicker return for Small Creditors than liquidation; and
 - (iv) continued access and ongoing support available to the Deed Administrators in respect of the BLU System.

3.2 Effect of the Deed on Officers of the Deed Companies

- (a) The Directors of the Deed Companies will remain in office throughout the Deed Period unless they resign or are removed by the Deed Administrators in accordance with this Deed.
- (b) During the Deed Period, unless authorised in writing by the Deed Administrators, the Directors and Officers of the Deed Companies cannot perform or exercise, and must not purport to perform or exercise, a right, function or power as a Director or Officer of the Deed Companies.
- (c) For the avoidance of doubt, the Directors of the Deed Companies will not pass a resolution to place the Deed Companies into voluntary administration or take any step to wind up the Deed Companies except with the written approval of the Deed Administrators.
- (d) While they remain Directors of the Deed Companies, the Directors of the Deed Companies will not be relieved of their statutory duties as Directors of the Deed Companies and for the avoidance of doubt, the Deed Administrators will not be responsible for such statutory obligations during the Deed Period.
- (e) During the Deed Period, the Directors of the Deed Companies must:
 - (i) co-operate with and assist the Deed Administrators in the performance by the Deed Administrators of their obligations under this Deed;
 - (ii) carry out and perform such operations, functions, powers and other matters as may be delegated to them by the Deed Administrators; and
 - (iii) perform their obligations pursuant to the Deed.

3.3 Effect of this Deed on Members

- (a) Until this Deed Terminates, any Member, and any Creditor holding any Security over any shares in the Deed Companies must not without the prior written consent of the Deed Administrators deal with, or attempt to deal with any shares in the Deed Companies or exercise shareholder rights over any shares in the Deed Companies in a way that is contrary to this Deed or the purpose of the Deed.
- (b) The Deed Administrators must not, and must not allow:
 - (i) the shares in the Deed Companies to be transferred; or

(ii) further shares of any class to be issued in the Deed Companies.

4. Conditions Precedent

4.1 Conditions

The following Conditions must be satisfied by the CP Satisfaction Date:

- (a) execution of this Deed by each Party;
- (b) the provision of the Finance Party and Proponent Consent; and
- (c) the provision of the SRG Assignment Consent.

4.2 Obligation to satisfy Conditions and transparency

- (a) To the extent that it is within the relevant Party's control, that Party must use reasonable endeavours to ensure that the Conditions are satisfied as soon as possible and prior to the CP Satisfaction Date.
- (b) On and from the Commencement Date, the Parties must respond promptly to all reasonable requests for information from any other Party in relation to the status and expected timing for satisfaction of the Conditions.

4.3 Waiver of Conditions

The Conditions in clauses 4.1 may only be waived or amended in writing by all of the Parties.

4.4 Consequence of non-satisfaction of the Conditions

- (a) In the event:
 - (i) one or more of the Conditions is not satisfied, or waived or amended in accordance with clause 4.3, by the CP Satisfaction Date; or
 - the Deed Administrators and the Proponent are of the opinion that one or more of the Conditions are incapable of being satisfied by the CP Satisfaction Date,

then:

- (iii) the Parties will cease to be bound by this Deed on and from the CP Satisfaction Date and will have no liability under it; and
- (iv) the Deed Administrators will convene a meeting of the Creditors to determine the future of the Deed Companies.

4.5 Non-execution

If this Deed is not executed in accordance with clause 4.1(a) on or prior to the expiration of 15 Business Days (or such further period as the Court allows) after the Section 439C Resolution is passed, then this Deed will terminate automatically.

5. Pooling

5.1 Pooling

(a) Upon satisfaction of the Conditions, for the purposes of this Deed:



- (i) the Assets of the Pooled Companies and any other amounts received by the Pooled Companies during the Deed Period will be pooled;
- (ii) the Pooled Companies will be treated as a single company (namely, as if the Pooled Companies were Probuild); and
- (iii) a Creditor of a Pooled Company will be treated as a Creditor of the Pooled Companies as a whole.

5.2 Intercompany loan balances

- (a) Immediately upon pooling taking place in accordance with clause 5.1 of this Deed:
 - (i) each debt payable by a Pooled Company to any Pooled Company is satisfied or extinguished; and
 - (ii) each Claim that a Pooled Company has against any Pooled Company, including a Claim against the Proponent is satisfied or extinguished.

5.3 Books and records

The books and records of each Deed Company transfers to Probuild upon pooling.

6. Deed Fund

6.1 Establishment of Deed Fund

- (a) On payment of the Initial Contribution Amount the following funds are established, which together constitute the Deed Fund:
 - (i) Pool A Fund;
 - (ii) Pool B Fund;
 - (iii) Pool C Fund; and
 - (iv) Pool D Fund.
- (b) The Deed Fund will comprise funds to discharge the following:
 - (i) Administrators' Liabilities;
 - (ii) Deed Administrators' Liabilities; and
 - (iii) Admitted Claims.
- (c) The Excluded Assets are excluded from the Deed Fund.
- (d) The money in the Deed Fund from time to time is held by the Deed Administrators on trust for the benefit of those so entitled and will be distributed in accordance with this Deed.

6.2 Accounts

The Deed Administrators may establish any interest bearing accounts controlled by the Deed Administrators and held with an "authorised deposit taking institution" (as that term is defined in the *Banking Act 1959* (Cth)) that they consider appropriate.

6.3 Monies held by Deed Administrators

The Deed Administrators are entitled to use the Deed Fund to make distributions in accordance with clause 8.

7. Cash Contribution

7.1 Contribution Amount

The Proponent must pay or procure the payment of the Initial Contribution Amount to the Trust Account operated by the Deed Administrators within 4 Business Days of the Commencement Date.

7.2 Caulfield Contingent Payment

- (a) The Proponent agrees to transfer the Caulfield Contingent Amount to the Trust Account to be applied to the Pool A Fund on the satisfaction of the following conditions:
 - (i) practical completion of the project known as "Caulfield Village Precinct 2 North" (Caulfield Village Project);
 - entry into a deed of release by the Administrators or Deed Administrators (as relevant) releasing BPG Caulfield Village Pty Limited in respect of all claims in connection with the Caulfield Village Project;
 - (iii) return of bank guarantees (reference numbers G666422 and G666423) by BPG Caulfield Village Pty Limited in connection with the Caulfield Village Project totalling \$9,559,881 in return for a settlement payment by the Proponent of not more than \$5,700,000; and
 - (iv) BPG Caulfield Village Pty Limited to replace cash security deposits held by Glen Eira City Council in the amount of \$300,000 and Department of Transport in the amount of \$400,000 and procure the return of these deposits to the Administrators or Deed Administrators.
- (b) Subject to clause 7.2(a), the Proponent must pay or procure the payment of the Caulfield Contingent Amount to the Trust Account operated by the Deed Administrators within 5 Business Days of the Caulfield Satisfaction Date.

7.3 Application of Initial Contribution Amount

- (a) On the date that is 10 weeks from the Commencement Date, the Deed Administrators will apply the Initial Contribution Amount strictly in accordance with this Deed as follows:
 - (i) \$6,580,000 to the Pool A Fund to form part of the Pool A Fund Amount; and
 - (ii) \$2,500,000 to the Pool B Fund to form the Pool B Fund Amount.
- (b) The Deed Administrators acknowledge that the Initial Contribution Amount includes the Operating Expenditure Amount and is only payable upon receipt of an invoice from the Deed Administrators or Administrators (as applicable).



7.4 Transfer of Caulfield Contingent Amount

Subject to satisfaction of the Caulfield Conditions, the Deed Administrators will apply the Caulfield Contingent Amount strictly in accordance with this Deed to the Pool A Fund to form part of the Pool A Fund Amount.

7.5 Certificate of Satisfaction

- (a) Within 3 Business Days of receiving payment in full of the Initial Contribution Amount in accordance with clause 7.1, the Deed Administrators shall provide the Proponent with a certificate in writing stating all non-contingent financial obligations of the Proponent under this Deed have been satisfied.
- (b) Within 3 Business Days of receiving payment in full of the Caulfield Contingent Amount (subject to satisfaction of the Caulfield Conditions) in accordance with clause 7.2, the Deed Administrators shall provide the Proponent with a certificate in writing stating all financial obligations of the Proponent under the Deed have been satisfied.

8. Distribution of Deed Fund

8.1 Pool A Fund

- (a) Subject to clause 8.4, on or after the date that is 10 weeks from the Commencement Date, the Deed Administrators must pay or procure the payment of the Pool A Fund as follows:
 - (i) first, in payment of the Administrators' Liabilities (to the extent not already paid in full);
 - (ii) second, in payment of each Admitted Employee Creditor in full;
 - (iii) third, once the distributions in 8.1(a)(i) and 8.1(a)(ii) have been made in full, from the Proceeds of the Realisable Assets, to the Pool D Fund in an amount that is equal to the ATO GST Priority Amount plus the ATO Income Tax Liability Amount; and
 - (iv) fourth, to the extent that the payments made in accordance with clause 8.1(a)(i), 8.1(a)(ii) and 8.1(a)(iii) are less than the total value of the Pool A Fund, any excess funds will be made available to the Pool C Fund.

8.2 Pool B Fund

- (a) Within 45 Business Days of Admitted Employee Creditors having been paid in full in accordance with clause 8.1(a)(ii), the Deed Administrators must distribute or procure the distribution of the Pool B Fund as follows:
 - (i) first, in payment of each Admitted Small Creditor on a pro-rata basis; and
 - (ii) second, to the Pool A Fund to the extent that:
 - A. Admitted Small Creditors have been paid in full; and
 - B. any residual funds remain in the Pool B Fund.



8.3 Pool C Fund and Pool D Fund

- (a) Subject to clause 8.4, the Deed Administrators must distribute or procure the distribution of the Pool C Fund and Pool D Fund, including by way of interim distributions, as follows:
 - (i) In respect of the Pool C Fund:
 - A. first, in payment of the Deed Administrators' Liabilities; and
 - B. second, in payment of each Admitted Unsecured Creditor and Insurance Bond Creditor on a pro rata basis.
 - (ii) In respect of the Pool D Fund:
 - A. first, in payment of an Admitted Claim of the Australian Taxation Office in respect of GST liabilities up to the ATO GST Priority Amount; and
 - B. second, in payment of an Admitted Claim of the Australian Taxation Office in respect of income liabilities up to the ATO Income Tax Liability Amount.
- (b) The Deed Administrators must not make any distributions from the Pool C Fund and the Pool D Fund until the Pool B Fund has been distributed in full in accordance with clause 8.2.

8.4 Administrators' Liabilities and Deed Administrators' Liabilities

Notwithstanding any other term of this Deed, the Deed Administrators may draw:

- (a) the Administrators' Liabilities from Pool A at any time on or after the Commencement Date; and
- (b) the Deed Administrators' Liabilities, but only in relation to third party costs and liabilities, not related to remuneration, from Pool A or Pool C from time to time.

8.5 Insured Claims

Subject to the terms of this Deed, section 562 of the Corporations Act is to be incorporated into this Deed as if references to a liquidator were references to the Deed Administrators and with any other amendments as necessary in the context of this Deed.

8.6 Manner of distribution

Subject to the other provisions of this Deed:

- (a) distributions may be paid by the Deed Administrators from the Deed Fund in a manner (including by way of interim distribution) and at the time determined by the Deed Administrators in their absolute discretion;
- (b) the Deed Administrators may declare and pay distributions from different Pools at different times;
- (c) the Deed Administrators need not pay a distribution to an Admitted Creditor if the amount due to them in respect of the distribution would be less than \$25.00; and
- (d) the Deed Administrators may pay distributions to Admitted Creditors by electronic funds transfer.

9. CBA Bank Guarantees

9.1 Guarantee Recovery Payment

- (a) The Parties acknowledge that as at the Commencement Date, the Proponent has made payments to CBA equal to the value of the Called Guarantees.
- (b) The Deed Administrators agree to pay to the Proponent any CBA Guarantee Recovered Funds by way of the Guarantee Recovery Payment immediately on receipt of any CBA Guarantee Recovered Funds.

9.2 Assignment of Claims

(a) The Deed Administrators agree to assign, transfer or otherwise convey the rights and interests of the Deed Companies in respect of the CBA Bank Guarantees, including any Called Guarantees to the Proponent on the Proponent's request.

10. Termination of the Deed

10.1 Termination on effectuation of Deed

The Deed will Terminate immediately on Effectuation, unless terminated earlier in accordance with this Deed.

10.2 Termination on failure of Deed

This Deed automatically Terminates upon the happening of any one of the following events:

- (a) the Court makes an order terminating this Deed under section 445D of the Corporations Act;
- (b) by a resolution of the Creditors passed at a meeting convened pursuant to Division 75-10 of the Insolvency Practice Schedule; or
- the creditors of the Deed Companies pass a resolution terminating this Deed in accordance with sections 445C(b) of the Corporations Act, in the event that any of the Conditions are not satisfied (or waived or amended in accordance with clause 4.3) on or before the CP Satisfaction Date in accordance with clause 4.4.

10.3 Notice of Effectuation of Deed

Upon Termination in accordance with clause 10.1, the Deed Administrators or one of them must immediately certify, in writing that the terms of this Deed have been fulfilled and, as soon as practicable, must lodge with ASIC a notice substantially in the following form in respect of the Deed Companies:

'We, [*name of administrators*] of [*address*] as administrators of the deed of company arrangement executed on [date], CERTIFY that the deed has been wholly effectuated in respect to [*name of Deed Companies*].'

and the execution of the notice terminates this Deed and all Claims of Creditors of the Deed Companies will be extinguished, discharged and released if not extinguished or released earlier under the Deed.

10.4 Effect of Termination

In accordance with section 445H of the Corporations Act, the Termination or avoidance, in whole or in part, of this Deed does not affect the previous operation of this Deed.

10.5 Severance

If any part of this Deed is or becomes illegal, ineffective, invalid or unenforceable, that part will be severed from this Deed and that severance will not affect the effectiveness, validity or enforceability of the remaining part of this Deed.

10.6 Consequences of Termination of the Deed for non-performance

Upon Termination of the Deed under clause 10.2, unless the Deed Administrators and the Proponent consider it appropriate to convene a further meeting of Creditors pursuant to Division 75-10 of the Insolvency Practice Schedule to consider a variation of the Deed:

- the Deed Companies will be taken to have passed special resolutions under section 491 of the Corporations Act that each the Deed Companies be voluntarily wound up and that the Deed Administrators be the Deed Companies' liquidators; and
- (b) the Deed Companies will be wound up.

10.7 Survival of clauses

Despite any other provision of this Deed, clauses 1 (*Definitions and interpretation*), 10 (*Termination of the Deed*), 13 (*Remuneration and indemnity*), <u>14 (*Making of Claims by*</u> <u>*Creditors*),</u> 15 (*Moratorium and release*), 16 (*Tax*), 17 (*Notices*) and 18 (*General*) survive the Termination of this Deed.

10.8 Termination Amount Payable on Termination

- (a) Notwithstanding clause 10.7, if this Deed is Terminated or terminates for whatever reason prior to the Deed Administrators having completed (or substantially completed as agreed and determined by the Proponent acting reasonably) distribution of the Pool B Fund, the Deed Administrators must promptly pay into the Proponent Bank Account the Termination Amount.
- (b) For the avoidance of doubt, the Termination Amount will not be payable by the Deed Administrators to the Proponent if this Deed is Terminated or terminates for whatever reason following the distribution of the Pool B Fund.

11. Deed Administrators' appointment

11.1 Appointment

On the Commencement Date, the Deed Administrators are appointed joint and several administrators of the Deed.

11.2 Acceptance of appointment

The Deed Administrators:

- (a) accept the appointment as administrators of the Deed; and
- (b) agree to act as administrators of the Deed during the Deed Period or until the Deed Administrators retire or are removed from office in accordance with the Deed or the Corporations Act.

11.3 Deed Administrators are agents

In exercising the powers conferred by the Deed and carrying out the duties arising under the Deed, the Deed Administrators will act as agent for and on behalf of the Deed Companies.



11.4 Joint and several

The rights, powers and privileges of the Deed Administrators may be exercised by them jointly and severally.

11.5 Deed Administrators' resignation

Any Deed Administrator may resign at any time by giving not less than 28 days' prior written notice to each of the Parties unless that resignation would result in there being no remaining Deed Administrator in which event the Deed Administrator must:

- (a) convene meetings of Creditors of the Deed Companies in accordance with clause 12.3 for the purpose of nominating a replacement deed administrator;
- (b) assign to a replacement deed administrator nominated by the Creditors the Deed Administrators' rights, title and benefit under this Deed subject to any accrued rights, indemnities or liens the Deed Administrators may have as at the date of the assignment; and
- (c) do all things reasonably necessary to effect the assignment referred to in clause 11.5(b).

12. Powers of the Deed Administrators

12.1 Powers

- (a) For the purposes of administering this Deed, the Deed Administrators shall have all of the powers set out in this Deed, in the Prescribed Provisions and as otherwise provided to deed administrators by the Act, Regulations or generally at law or in equity.
- (b) The powers of the Deed Administrators shall include:
 - (i) the power to remove from office a Director or company secretary in accordance with the terms of this Deed;
 - (ii) to convene and hold meetings of Creditors in accordance with clause 12.3;
 - (iii) to adjudicate Claims in accordance with this Deed;
 - (iv) to insure property of the Deed Companies;
 - (v) to repair, renew or enlarge property of the Deed Companies;
 - (vi) to administer the assets available for the payments of Claims or Creditors in accordance with the provisions of this Deed;
 - (vii) to bring, prosecute and defend in the name and on behalf of the Deed Companies or in the name of the Deed Administrator any actions, suits or proceedings (subject to obtaining the prior written consent of the Proponent, unless such action, suit or proceeding has been commenced by or involves a claim against the Proponent);
 - (viii) to refer to arbitration any question affecting the Deed Companies (subject to obtaining the prior written consent of the Proponent, unless such question directly relates to the rights or obligations of the Proponent);



- to make payments to any Secured Creditor of the Deed Companies and any person who is the owner or lessor of property possessed used or occupied by Deed Companies in accordance with this Deed;
- to make interim or other distributions of the Proceeds of the realisation of the assets available for the payment of Claims of Creditors in accordance with this Deed;
- (xi) to permit any person authorised by the Deed Administrator to operate any account in the name of the Deed Companies;
- (xii) to do all acts and execute in the name and on behalf of the Deed Companies all deeds, receipts and other documents, using the Deed Companies' common or official seal when necessary subject to and in accordance with the provisions of this Deed;
- (xiii) subject to the *Bankruptcy Act 1966*, to prove in the bankruptcy of any contributory or debtor of the Deed Companies or under any deed executed under that act;
- (xiv) subject to the Corporations Act, to prove in the winding up of any contributory or debtor of the Deed Companies or under any scheme of arrangement entered into, or deed of company arrangement executed, under the Corporations Act;
- (xv) to defend an application for the winding up of the Deed Companies;
- (xvi) subject to the terms of this Deed, to compromise any debts or claims brought by or against the Deed Companies on such terms as the Deed Administrator thinks fit and to take security for the discharge of any debt forming part of the property of the Deed Companies;
- (xvii) to do anything that is incidental to exercising a power set out in this clause 12.1;
- (xviii) the power to access, control and retain custody of the books and records of the Deed Companies for the purposes of administering this Deed; and
- (xix) to do anything else that is necessary or convenient for the purpose of administering this Deed.
- (c) Where a right, power, privilege, authority or discretion is conferred on the Deed Administrators (whether by this Deed, the Corporations Act or otherwise), the Deed Administrators may exercise that right, power, privilege, authority or discretion in such manner as they, in their absolute discretion, consider fit.

12.2 Solicitors, advisers and consultants

- (a) The Deed Administrators may engage the services of their partners, employees, directors, officers, contractors, advisers, delegates, solicitors and consultants to assist them in the performance or exercise of their duties, obligations, responsibilities and powers under this Deed and the Deed Companies will pay such Deed Administrators' Liabilities, including costs of any solicitors and consultants engaged by the Deed Administrators up to the maximum amount of the Deed Administrators' Liabilities.
- (b) The Deed Administrators may delegate their powers under this clause 12 including by way of appointing agents and authorising such agents to act on behalf of the Deed Administrators or the Deed Companies.

12.3 Creditors' meetings

The Deed Administrators may convene a meeting or meetings of Creditors at any time, and except to the extent (if any) they are excluded or modified by or are inconsistent with the terms of this Deed, Division 75 of Part 3 of the Insolvency Practices Rules applies, with such modifications as are necessary, to meetings of Creditors held under this Deed as if references to the 'external administrator' or chairperson, as the case may be, were references to the Deed Administrators.

12.4 Reporting

- (a) Except as required by law, the Deed Administrators are not required to report to Creditors. However, the Deed Administrators will advise all Creditors of the date of the Termination of this Deed and may, in their absolute discretion, otherwise report to Creditors during the Deed Period at such times as the Deed Administrators consider appropriate and on matters which the Deed Administrators consider ought to be brought to the attention of Creditors.
- (b) The Deed Administrators are required to report generally on a collective basis the status of realisations of the Deed Companies' assets (including all funds and recoveries under its control) to Creditors from time to time.

12.5 Books and records

- (a) The Administrators and Deed Administrators must provide or procure that the Proponent be provided with access to any financial or other records of the Deed Companies and any other information as requested by the Proponent from time to time, including any records or information being held by third parties.
- (b) On the Commencement Date, the Proponent agrees to provide access to the BLU System to the Deed Administrators and the Deed Administrators' staff to the extent required for the Deed Administrators to fulfil their obligations under this Deed, subject to the conditions set out in clause 12.5(c) below.
- (c) The Proponent will provide access to the BLU System as contemplated by clause 12.5(b):
 - by granting one user licence to the Deed Administrators for the operation and control of the BLU System on the basis that the ongoing use will be subject to the Deed Administrators and their staff complying with all security requirements as specified by the Proponent from time to time during the Deed Period; and
 - (ii) until the earlier of:
 - A. the date this Deed Terminates; and
 - B. 24 months after the Commencement Date.
- (d) For the avoidance of doubt:
 - (i) access to the BLU System as contemplated by clause 12.5(b) and 12.5(c) is only being granted to the Deed Companies; and
 - (ii) the Proponent may revoke the Deed Administrators and the Deed Administrators' staff's access to the BLU System in the event the Deed Administrators or their staff fail to comply with the conditions set out in clause 12.5(b) of this Deed.



12.6 **Proponent's reporting obligations**

The Proponent is required to prepare any financial or other reporting it requires in respect of the Deed Companies to the extent necessary to comply with its own reporting obligations.

13. Remuneration and indemnity

13.1 Remuneration

- (a) The Deed Administrators, their partners and employees will be remunerated by the Deed Companies in respect of the Deed Administrators' Liabilities at the hourly rates charged from time to time by the firm of which the Deed Administrators are partners or employees as set out in the report to Creditors issued with their notice of the meeting of Creditors.
- (b) The Deed Administrators' may draw the Deed Administrators' Liabilities from the Deed Fund in accordance with the terms of this Deed.
- (c) The Deed Administrators are entitled to be reimbursed from the Deed Fund in respect of all Deed Administrators' Liabilities in accordance with the terms of this Deed.
- (d) Subject to clause 8.3(a)(i) and 8.4(b), the Deed Administrators may draw the Deed Administrators' Liabilities at the end of each month.

13.2 No personal liability

Subject to the Corporations Act and to the extent permitted by law, the Deed Administrators will not be personally liable for:

- (a) any debts incurred or any claims, demands, actions, loss, damage, costs, charges, expenses or liabilities caused by any act, omission or default by or on behalf of the Deed Administrators in administering this Deed or exercising their duties and obligations under this Deed;
- (b) any debts incurred or any claims, demands, actions, loss, damage, costs, charges, expenses or liabilities caused by any act, omission or default by or on behalf of the Deed Companies; or
- (c) any debts incurred or any claims, demands, actions, loss, damage, costs, charges, expenses or liabilities suffered or sustained or incurred by any directors, officers or Creditors of the Deed Companies.

13.3 Indemnity

- (a) The Deed Administrators and Administrators (whether or not they are still acting in either capacity and whether or not the Deed remains on foot) are entitled to be indemnified out of the assets of the Deed Companies up to the maximum amount of the Deed Administrators' Liabilities (in the case of the Deed Administrators) and the maximum amount of the Administrators' Liabilities (in the case of the Administrators) for:
 - (i) as to the Deed Administrators in their capacities as Deed Administrators:
 - A. the Deed Administrators' right to remuneration and reimbursement under the Deed and otherwise at law and in equity; and

- B. all actions, demands, suits, proceedings, debts, claims, losses, damages or other liabilities (whether present or future, certain or contingent, ascertained or sounding only in damages) arising out of, in connection with or incidental to any debts incurred by the Deed Companies, the Deed Administrators or the Deed Administrators' partners or employees in the course of the administration of this Deed; and
- C. all actions, demands, suits, proceedings, debts, claims, losses, damages or other liabilities (whether present or future, certain or contingent, ascertained or sounding only in damages) against the Deed Administrators or the Deed Administrators' partners or employees, arising out of, or in connection with or incidental to the Deed Administrators' administration of this Deed;
- (ii) as to the Deed Administrators in their former capacities as Administrators of the Deed Companies:
 - A. the Administrators' right of remuneration and reimbursement as voluntary administrators of the Deed Companies pursuant to Part 5.3A of the Corporations Act; and
 - B. all actions, demands, suits, proceedings, debts, claims, losses, damages or other liabilities (whether present or future, certain or contingent, ascertained or sounding only in damages) arising out of, or in connection with or incidental to any debts incurred by the Deed Companies, the Administrators or the Administrators' partners or employees in the course of the administration of the Deed Companies; and
 - C. all actions, demands, suits, proceedings, debts, claims, losses, damages or other liabilities (whether present or future, certain or contingent, ascertained or sounding only in damages) against the Administrators or the Administrators' partners or employees, arising out of, or in connection with or incidental to the Administrators' administration of the Deed Companies.
- (b) The Deed Administrators are not entitled to an indemnity out of the assets of the Deed Companies against any claims arising out of any fraudulent or negligent act or omission by the Deed Administrators or the Deed Administrators' partners or employees.

13.4 Indemnity not to be affected or prejudiced

The indemnities under clause 13.3 will not:

- (a) be affected, limited or prejudiced in any way by any irregularity, defect or invalidity in the appointment of the Administrators or Deed Administrators and extends to all actions, suits, proceedings, accounts, liabilities, claims and demands arising in any way out of any defect in the appointment of the Deed Administrators, the approval or execution of the Deed or otherwise;
- (b) affect or prejudice all or any rights that the Deed Administrators may have against the Deed Companies or any person to be indemnified against the Costs, charges, expenses and liabilities incurred by the Deed Administrators by or incidental to the exercise or performance of any of the powers or authorities conferred on the Deed Administrators by this Deed or otherwise; or



(c) be affected by the removal of the Deed Administrators and the appointment of a replacement deed administrator or the termination of this Deed for any reason.

13.5 Satisfaction of Claims

The Deed Administrators are entitled to exercise the Deed Administrators' right of indemnity conferred by clause 13.3(a) whether or not the Administrators have paid or satisfied the Claims.

13.6 Deed Administrators' lien

Until this Deed Terminates, the Deed Administrators are entitled to exercise a lien on all property and assets of the Deed Companies to secure the Administrators' right of indemnity under clause 13.3(a) of this Deed and otherwise at law and equity.

13.7 Insufficient funds

The Deed Administrators are not obliged to take any action under this Deed in the event there are insufficient funds to pay the Administrators' Liabilities or Deed Administrators' Liabilities.

13.8 Priority

The Deed Administrators' right of indemnity under clause 13.3 and their lien under clause 13.6 have priority over the Claims of Creditors to the extent set out in this Deed.

13.9 Statutory liability and indemnity

Nothing in this Deed will affect or limit the operation of Subdivision B of Division 9 of Part 5.3A of the Corporations Act, which is to apply with all necessary modifications to the Administrators' voluntary administration of the Deed Companies and Deed Administrators' subsequent administration of this Deed.

13.10 Deed Administrators' Liabilities if pooling does not occur

If this Deed Terminates prior to pooling occurring in accordance with clause 5.1, the Deed Administrators' right of indemnity under clause 13.3 and lien under clause 13.6 with respect to the Deed Administrators' Liabilities will attach to and be recoverable from the assets and property of the respective Deed Companies in proportion to their estimated realisable value as at the Commencement Date.

13.11 Insured Claim Contribution

- (a) On and from the Longstop Date, each Insured Creditor must pay the Holding Costs on a pari passu basis (assessed by reference to the total quantum of Insured Claims as set out in the Insured Claim Notices) as notified by the Deed Administrators, in their absolute discretion, from time to time (Insured Claim Contribution).
- (b) If any Insured Creditor fails to pay an Insured Claim Contribution within 5 Business Days of the date of the notice issued in accordance with clause 13.11(a), the Deed Administrators may issue a default notice requiring payment of any outstanding Insured Claim Contribution Amount within 20 Business Days (Insured Claim Contribution Default Notice).
- (c) If any Insured Creditor fails to comply with an Insured Claim Contribution Default Notice, the Deed Administrators may issue a notice to the Insured Creditor, in their absolute discretion (Insured Claim Termination Notice).
- (d) If any Insured Creditor is issued with a valid Insured Claim Termination Notice, the Insured Creditor is deemed to have irrevocably:



- (i) waived any entitlement in accordance with clause 8.5 of this Deed;
- (ii) consented to orders dismissing, discontinuing or otherwise permanently bringing to an end, any proceeding in any court or tribunal, in any jurisdiction, in respect of an Insured Claim against a Deed Company, with no order as to the Insured Creditor's costs; and
- (iii) authorised the Deed Administrators to execute, in the name of the Insured Creditor, any document required to give effect to this clause 13.11(d).

14. Making of claims by Creditors

14.1 **Proofs of debt**

Creditors who have submitted a proof of debt to the Administrators before the Commencement Date are taken to have submitted a final proof of debt in respect of their Claims with the Deed Administrators on the basis of that proof of debt.

14.2 Request notice to Creditors

- (a) To the extent that clause 14.1 does not adequately address the Claims to be paid under this Deed, or in the Deed Administrators' discretion, the Deed Administrators may ask the Creditors to formally submit a proof of debt for their Claims within 14 days of such request. Any such request notice to Creditors will comply with Regulation 5.6.48 of the Regulations, with such modifications as the Deed Administrators may deem necessary, including:
 - (i) references to the 'liquidator' to be read as references to the Deed Administrators; and
 - (ii) references to a 'creditor' to be read as references to a Creditor.
- (b) For the purposes of this clause 14.2 and Regulation 5.6.39 of the Regulations, the Deed Administrators may fix different times for lodgement of proofs of debt for Creditors.

14.3 Determination

- (a) The Deed Administrators will determine (including by adjudicating on those formal proofs of the Claims that have been submitted in accordance with paragraph 14.1 and 14.2) the amount required to satisfy the relevant Creditor's entitlement to receive a distribution from the Deed Fund in accordance with this Deed.
- (b) Subject to any appeal rights under the Corporations Act, any determination by the Deed Administrators in accordance with clause 14.3 is final and binding.

14.4 Adjudication of Claims

Regulations 5.6.53 to 5.6.56 of the Regulations will apply to the adjudication of Claims with such modifications as the Deed Administrators may deem necessary, including:

- (a) references to the 'liquidator' to be read as references to the Deed Administrators; and
- (b) references to a 'creditor' to be read as references to a Creditor.



14.5 Admitted Employee Creditors

In accordance with section 444DA of the Corporations Act, the Deed Administrators are to apply the Deed Fund so that an Admitted Employee Creditor will be entitled to a priority at least equal to what they would have been entitled if the Deed Fund were applied in accordance with sections 556, 560 and 561 of the Corporations Act.

14.6 Claims against two or more Deed Companies

If a Creditor is a Creditor of two or more Deed Companies in respect of Claims that arise from a common underlying obligation or in connection with the same underlying transaction (for example, where one Deed Company is a guarantor, indemnifier or co-obligor of an obligation or debt owing by another Deed Company) that Creditor is only entitled to receive a distribution under this Deed for one of those Claims, and where they are for different amounts, for the largest Claim.

14.7 Intragroup Claims

The Deed Administrators agree:

- (a) they will not pursue any Intragroup Claims of any kind other than those expressly dealt with under the terms of this Deed; and
- (b) immediately upon and with effect from the date that the Pool B Fund is distributed and the Termination Amount is no longer payable by the Deed Administrators to the Proponent in accordance with clause 10.8, all such Intragroup Claims are otherwise extinguished and released.

For the avoidance of doubt, this clause 14.7 includes any Claims against the Proponent.

14.8 Unclaimed moneys

If the Deed Administrators have under their control any assets being distributed that have remained unclaimed for more than 6 months after the day when the amount payable to an Admitted Creditor became payable or transferable, the Deed Administrators may pay or transfer those assets to ASIC to be dealt with under Part 9.7 of the Corporations Act or any other relevant statutory authority, and the Deed Administrators will cease to be under any further obligation or liability in respect of them.

14.9 Costs

Any costs or expenses incurred by a Creditor in seeking to prove a Claim will be borne by the respective Creditor and will not form part of the Creditor's Claim.

14.10 Interest

Interest shall not accrue, and shall not be payable, in respect of any Claims of any Creditor.

14.11 Abandonment of Claims

A Creditor will be deemed to have abandoned its Claim if, before the payment of a final dividend from the relevant Pool, the Creditor:

- (a) fails to submit a formal proof of debt or claim in respect of its Claim; or
- (b) having submitted a formal proof of debt or claim in respect of its Claim which is rejected, that Creditor fails to appeal to the Court against the rejection, within the time allowed for such an appeal under the Regulations as if the proof were rejected in the liquidation of the Deed Companies; or

14.12 Conversion of foreign currency

Conversion of foreign currency debts into Australian currency shall be converted in accordance with the "general rate sheet of historical foreign exchange rates provided by the Reserve Bank of Australia on the Relevant Date."

14.13 The whole of a Superannuation Contribution debt

- (a) In accordance with sections 444DB(1) and 444DB(2) of the Corporations Act, the Deed Administrators must determine that the whole of a Claim by way of a Superannuation Contribution is not admissible to proof against a Deed Company if:
 - (i) a Claim by way of Superannuation Guarantee Charge:
 - A. has been paid; or
 - B. is, or is to be, admissible to proof against that Deed Company; and
 - (ii) the Deed Administrators are satisfied that that Superannuation Guarantee Charge is attributable to the whole of the first mentioned Claim.
- (b) If the Deed Administrators determine, under clause 14.13(a), that the whole of the first mentioned Claim is not admissible to proof against the Deed Company, the whole of the Claim is extinguished.

14.14 Part of a Superannuation Contribution debt

- (a) In accordance with sections 444DB(3) and 444DB(4) of the Corporations Act, the Deed Administrators must determine that a particular part of a Claim by way of a Superannuation Contribution is not admissible to proof against a Deed Company if:
 - (i) a Claim by way of Superannuation Guarantee Charge:
 - A. has been paid; or
 - B. is, or is to be, admissible to proof against that Deed Company; and
 - (ii) the Deed Administrators are satisfied that the Superannuation Guarantee Charge is attributable to that part of the first-mentioned Claim.
- (b) If the Deed Administrators determine, under clause 14.14(a), that a part of the first mentioned Claim is not admissible to proof against the Deed Company, that part of the Claim is extinguished.

15. Moratorium and release

15.1 Binding effect

Without limiting sections 444D and 444G of the Corporations Act this Deed binds:

- (a) each Creditor in relation to Claims arising on or before the Appointment Date; and
- (b) each Member and Officer of the Deed Companies.



15.2 Moratorium

- (a) While this Deed remains in force, no Creditor, in relation to that Creditor's Claim, or Officer or Member, may:
 - (i) make or concur in an application for an order to wind up the Deed Companies;
 - (ii) proceed with such an application made before this Deed became binding on such person;
 - begin, revive or continue or take any further steps in any action, suit, mediation or proceeding against the Deed Companies or in relation to any of its property;
 - (iv) begin, revive or continue or take any further steps in respect of any Enforcement Process in relation to the Deed Companies' property;
 - (v) commence, continue or take any additional step in any arbitration against the Deed Companies or to which the Deed Companies are a party;
 - (vi) exercise any right of set-off or defence, cross-claim or cross action to which that Creditor would not have been entitled had the Deed Companies been wound up on the Appointment Date;
 - (vii) take any action whatsoever to seek to recover any part of its Claim from the Deed Companies; or
 - (viii) otherwise enforce any right it may have or acquire against the Deed Companies,

except, in the case only of clauses 15.2(a)(iii) and 15.2(a)(iv), with the consent in writing of the Deed Administrators or the leave of a Court and in accordance with such terms (if any) as a Court imposes.

- (b) For the purposes of this clause 15.2, "**property**" includes property used or occupied by, or in the possession of, the Deed Companies except if the Administrators have issued a notice under section 443B of the Corporations Act in relation to that property.
- (c) A person who is an Officer or a Member of a Deed Company shall not, during the term of the Deed Period exercise any rights it has or may have as an Officer or a Member (as applicable) of that Deed Company.

15.3 Release and discharge of Claims

- (a) Creditors must accept their entitlements under the Deed Fund (if any) in full satisfaction and complete release and discharge of all Claims which they have, or claim to have, against the Deed Companies on or before the Appointment Date.
- (b) Notwithstanding any other provision of this Deed except for clause 15.2, this Deed does not affect any rights of recourse Creditors may have in respect of bank guarantees, insurance bonds, other sureties and insurers.
- (c) Each Creditor must, if required by the Deed Companies or the Deed Administrators, execute any document that the Deed Companies or a Deed Administrator may require from time to time to give effect to the releases in clause 15.3(d).



- (d) Immediately upon and with effect from the Final Distribution DateEffectuation, the Claims of all Creditors will be fully released and extinguished.
- (e) Notwithstanding any other provision of this Deed, Effectuation will not occur until the Determination Date has occurred in respect of all Insured Claims other than those in respect of which an Insured Claim Termination Notice has been issued.

15.4 Execution of all necessary documents

Each Creditor must, if required by the Deed Administrators, execute and deliver to the Deed Administrators such form of acknowledgement or release of any Claim as reflects the release and discharge of that Claim pursuant to clause <u>15.345.3</u>.

15.5 Bar to Creditors' Claims

Subject to section 444D of the Corporations Act, this Deed may be pleaded by the Deed Companies or the Deed Administrators against any Creditor as an absolute bar and defence to any Claim to the extent that the Deed Companies' liability has been released and discharged in relation to that Claim pursuant to clause 15.3.

16. Tax

16.1 Interpretation

The Parties agree that:

- (a) except where the context suggests otherwise, terms used in this clause 16 have the meanings given to those terms by the GST Act (as amended from time to time);
- (b) any part of a supply that is treated as a separate supply for GST purposes (including attributing GST payable to tax periods) will be treated as a separate supply for the purposes of this clause 16;
- (c) unless otherwise expressly stated, all consideration to be provided under any other provision of this Deed is exclusive of GST. Any consideration that is specified to be inclusive of GST must not be taken into account in calculating the GST payable in relation to a supply for the purpose of this clause 16;
- a reference to the GST payable by an entity or the input tax credit entitlements of an entity will include a reference to the GST payable or input tax credit entitlements of the representative member of any GST group to which that entity may belong;
- (e) a reference to something done (including a supply made) by a party includes a reference to something done by any entity through which that party acts; and
- (f) if any value added tax, goods and services tax or other similar tax is payable pursuant to a law of another jurisdiction on any supply made under or in connection with this Deed, then the provisions of this clause 16 apply as if references to a word or expression defined in the GST Act were to the corresponding concepts in the law of that other jurisdiction.

16.2 Reimbursements and similar payments

Any reimbursement or similar payment required to be made under this Deed that is calculated by reference to a cost, expense, or other amount paid or incurred will be limited to the total cost, expense or amount less the amount of any input tax credit to which an entity is entitled for the acquisition to which the cost, expense or amount relates plus an amount calculated in accordance with clause 16.3 where applicable.

16.3 GST payable

If GST is payable in relation to a supply made by a party (**Supplier**) under or in connection with this Deed then the party providing consideration for the supply (**Recipient**) must pay an additional amount to the Supplier equal to the amount of GST payable in relation to the supply at the same time as the other consideration is to be provided for that supply.

16.4 Tax invoice

The Supplier must issue a valid tax invoice to the Recipient for any taxable supply it makes under this Agreement, except where the Recipient is required to issue the tax invoice.

16.5 Variation to GST payable

If the GST payable in relation to a supply made under or in connection with this Deed varies from the additional amount paid by the Recipient under clause 16.3 then the Supplier must promptly issue an adjustment notice to the Recipient and will provide a corresponding refund or credit to, or will be entitled to receive the amount of that variation from, the Recipient. Any payment, credit or refund under this paragraph is deemed to be a payment, credit or refund of the additional amount payable under clause 16.3.

16.6 Taxation obligations

The Deed Administrators must ensure that the Deed Companies meet all of their taxation obligations as and when they fall due throughout the Deed Period.

17. Notices

17.1 How to give notices

- (a) Any notice to a party under the provisions of this Deed is valid and effective if delivered personally, by courier or e-mail, to or, if given by registered mail, postage prepaid, addressed to, the details for that party specified in clause 17.3 and is deemed to have been given on the date of delivery personally or by courier or email if so delivered prior to 5:00 pm (Sydney time) and otherwise on the next calendar day, or on the fifth Business Day after such letter has been mailed, as the case may be.
- (b) Any notice provided for in this Deed may be waived in writing by the party entitled to receive such notice, either before or after the event.
- (c) A notice in connection with this Deed must be:
 - (i) in writing in English; and
 - (ii) signed by the party or its agent.
- (d) Where two or more persons comprise a party, notice to or by one is effective notice to and by all.

17.2 Change of details

- (a) A party may at any time change its contact details by notice to each other party.
- (b) If details are so changed, this clause applies as if those changed details were set out in in the 'Parties' section of this Deed.

17.3 Notice details

Administrators

Name:	Salvatore Algeri, Jason Tracy, Matthew Donnelly and David Orr in their capacities as joint and several voluntary
Address:	administrators of the Deed Companies C/- Deloitte Financial Advisory Pty Ltd, 477 Collins Street,
	Melbourne VIC 3000
Email:	saalgeri@deloitte.com.au
For the attention of:	Salvatore Algeri
Deed Commenting	
Deed Companies	
Name:	The companies as listed in Schedule 1
Address:	C/- Deloitte Financial Advisory Pty Ltd,
	477 Collins Street,
	Melbourne VIC 3000
Email:	saalgeri@deloitte.com.au
For the attention of:	Salvatore Algeri
Proponent	
Name:	WBHO Construction (Pty) Ltd
Address:	53 Andries Street, Wynberg Sandton 2090, South Africa
Email:	Charles-henwood@wbho.co.za

18. General

For the attention of:

18.1 Variation

(a) Subject to the provisions of the Corporations Act, this Deed may only be varied:

Charles Henwood

- by a resolution passed at a meeting of the Creditors convened in accordance with Division 75-10 of the Insolvency Practice Schedule, but only if the variation is not materially different from a proposed variation set out in a notice of meeting; and
- (ii) with written agreement of the Parties.
- (b) Nothing in any variation of this Deed shall limit the operation of sections 445D and 445E of the Corporations Act.

18.2 Assignment

Rights arising out of or under this Deed are not assignable by a party, except if the assignor is required to make the assignment pursuant to clause 11.5(b) or makes the assignment with the prior written consent of the other parties.

18.3 Further assurances

Each party and each person bound by this Deed must, at its own expense, do all things and execute all documents necessary to give full effect to this Deed and the transactions contemplated by it.



18.4 Governing law and jurisdiction

This Deed is governed by the law in force in Victoria and the Parties submit to the nonexclusive jurisdiction of the Courts of Victoria and any Court which may hear appeals from those Courts.

18.5 Waiver

The non-exercise of or delay in exercising any power or right of a party does not operate as a waiver of that power or right, nor does any single exercise of a power or right preclude any other or further exercise of it or the exercise of any other power or right. A power or right may only be waived in writing, signed by the parties to be bound by the waiver.

18.6 Counterparts

- (a) This Deed may be executed in any number of counterparts.
- (b) All counterparts, taken together, constitute one and the same instrument.
- (c) A party may execute this Deed by signing any counterpart.
- (d) Without limitation, the Parties agree that their communication of an offer or acceptance of this Deed, including exchanging counterparts, may be by any electronic method that evidences each Parties' execution of this Deed.

18.7 Creditor's power of attorney

Each Creditor irrevocably appoints each of the Deed Administrators jointly and severally as its attorney to execute any document to give effect to the releases in clause 15.

18.8 Joint Parties

If two or more parties are included within the same defined term in this Deed:

- (a) liability of those parties under this Deed is a joint liability of all of them and a several liability of each of them;
- (b) a right given to those parties under this deed is a right given severally to each of them; and
- (c) a representation, warranty or undertaking made by those parties is made by each of them.

18.9 Costs

- (a) Each party must pay its own costs of negotiating, preparing and executing this Deed.
- (b) The Administrators' costs of and incidental to the preparation and execution of this Deed are taken to be costs, charges and expenses incurred by the Deed Administrators in connection with or incidental to the administration of this Deed,

18.10 Acknowledgement

The Parties acknowledge that the terms set out in this Deed are subject to the obligations the Administrators and Deed Administrators have to Creditors under law and statute.



18.11 Accumulative rights

The rights, power and remedies provided by this Deed are accumulative and do not exclude any rights, powers, authorities, discretions or remedies provided by law.

18.12 Entire agreement

This Deed contains everything that the parties have agreed on in relation to the matters it deals with. No party can rely on an earlier document, or anything said or done by another party before this Deed was executed.

18.13 Further cooperation

Each party must do anything (including executing a document) another party reasonably requires in writing to give full effect to this Deed.

18.14 Relationship of the parties

This Deed does not create a partnership, agency, fiduciary or any other relationship, except the relationship of contracting parties.

The Deed Companies

SIGNED, SEALED AND DELIVERED for and on behalf of WBHO Australia Pty Ltd (Administrators Appointed) ACN 095 983 681; WBHO Construction Australia Pty Ltd (Administrators Appointed) ACN 149 901 931; Northcoast Holdings Pty Ltd (Administrators Appointed) ACN 009 296 780; Probuild Constructions (Aust) Pty Ltd (Administrators Appointed) ACN 095 250 945; Probuild Civil Pty Ltd (formerly Probuild Civil (QLD) Pty Ltd (Administrators Appointed) ACN 010 870 587; PCA (QLD) Pty Ltd (Administrators Appointed) (formerly Probuild Constructions (QLD) Pty Ltd) ACN 141 148 245; Probuild Constructions (NSW) Pty Ltd (Administrators Appointed) ACN 165 675 874; Probuild Constructions (VIC) Pty Ltd (Administrators Appointed) ACN 165 675 865; Probuild **Constructions (WA) Pty Ltd** (Administrators Appointed) ACN 165 676 095; Probuild Constructions (QLD) Pty Ltd (Administrators Appointed) ACN 166 966 034; ACN 098 866 794 Pty Ltd (Administrators Appointed) (formerly Probuild Constructions (NSW) Pty Ltd) ACN 098 866 794; Contexx Holdings Pty Ltd (Administrators Appointed) ACN 144 707 022; Contexx Pty Ltd (Administrators Appointed) ACN 147 249 796; Prodev Murphy Pty Ltd (Administrators Appointed) ACN 120 758 803; Prodev Investments 4 Pty Ltd (Administrators Appointed) ACN 629 246 653 and Monaco **Hickey Pty Ltd (Administrators** Appointed) ACN 144 945 611 by its one of its joint and several voluntary administrators:

Signature of witness

Name of witness (block letters)

By signing this document the witness states that they witnessed the signature of the signatory over audio visual link in accordance with s12 of the *Electronic Transactions (Victoria) Act 2000* (Vic). Signature of Administrator

Name of Administrator (block letters)

.....

Deed Administrators

SIGNED, SEALED AND DELIVERED by **SALVATORE ALGERI** in his capacity as joint and several voluntary administrator of the Deed Companies in the presence of:

Signature of witness

Name of witness (block letters)

By signing this document the witness states that they witnessed the signature of the signatory over audio visual link in accordance with s12 of the *Electronic Transactions (Victoria) Act 2000* (Vic).

)

SIGNED, SEALED AND DELIVERED by **JASON TRACY** in his capacity as joint and several voluntary administrator of the Deed Companies in the presence of:

Signature of witness

Name of witness (block letters)

By signing this document the witness states that they witnessed the signature of the signatory over audio visual link in accordance with s12 of the *Electronic Transactions (Victoria) Act 2000* (Vic). Signature of SALVATORE ALGERI

Signature of JASON TRACY

SIGNED, SEALED AND DELIVERED by DAVID ORR in his capacity as joint and several voluntary administrator of the Deed Companies in the presence of:))))
Signature of witness)) Signature of DAVID ORR)
Name of witness (block letters))
By signing this document the witness states that they witnessed the signature of the signatory over audio visual link in accordance with s12 of the <i>Electronic</i> <i>Transactions (Victoria) Act 2000</i> (Vic).)))
SIGNED, SEALED AND DELIVERED by MATTHEW DONNELLY in his capacity as joint and several voluntary administrator of the Deed Companies in the presence of:))))
Signature of witness))) Signature of MATTHEW DONNELLY)
Name of witness (block letters)	,))
By signing this document the witness states that they witnessed the signature of the signatory over audio visual link in accordance with s12 of the <i>Electronic</i> <i>Transactions (Victoria) Act 2000</i> (Vic).))
Proponent	
SIGNED, SEALED AND DELIVERED by WBHO CONSTRUCTION (PTY) LTD in the presence of:)))))
Signature of witness)) Signature of authorised signatory
Name of witness (block letters))) Name of authorised signatory

Name of authorised signatory

Name of witness (block letters)

Schedule 1 - Deed Companies

- 1. WBHO Australia Pty Ltd (Administrators Appointed) ACN 095 983 681
- 2. WBHO Construction Australia Pty Ltd (Administrators Appointed) ACN 149 901 931
- 3. Northcoast Holdings Pty Ltd (Administrators Appointed) ACN 009 296 780
- 4. Probuild Constructions (Aust) Pty Ltd (Administrators Appointed) ACN 095 250 945
- 5. Probuild Civil Pty Ltd (formerly Probuild Civil (QLD) Pty Ltd (Administrators Appointed) ACN 010 870 587
- 6. PCA (QLD) Pty Ltd (Administrators Appointed) (formerly Probuild Constructions (QLD) Pty Ltd) ACN 141 148 245
- 7. Probuild Constructions (NSW) Pty Ltd (Administrators Appointed) ACN 165 675 874
- 8. Probuild Constructions (VIC) Pty Ltd (Administrators Appointed) ACN 165 675 865
- 9. Probuild Constructions (WA) Pty Ltd (Administrators Appointed) ACN 165 676 095
- 10. Probuild Constructions (QLD) Pty Ltd (Administrators Appointed) ACN 166 966 034
- 11. ACN 098 866 794 Pty Ltd (Administrators Appointed) (formerly Probuild Constructions (NSW) Pty Ltd) ACN 098 866 794
- 12. Contexx Holdings Pty Ltd (Administrators Appointed) ACN 144 707 022
- 13. Contexx Pty Ltd (Administrators Appointed) ACN 147 249 796
- 14. Prodev Murphy Pty Ltd (Administrators Appointed) ACN 120 758 803
- 15. Prodev Investments 4 Pty Ltd (Administrators Appointed) ACN 629 246 653
- 16. Monaco Hickey Pty Ltd (Administrators Appointed) ACN 144 945 611

SUPREME COURT OF QUEENSLAND

Registry: Brisbane No 4023 of 2023

IN THE MATTER OF PCA (QLD) PTY LTD (SUBJECT TO DEED OF COMPANY ARRANGEMENT)

ACN 141 148 245

Respondents

Applicants: DESTINATION BRISBANE CONSORTIUM INTEGRATED RESORT OPERATIONS PTY LTD AS TRUSTEE FOR THE DESTINATION BRISBANE CONSORTIUM INTEGRATED RESORT OPERATING TRUST and another (according to the attached Schedule)

PCA (QLD) PTY LTD (SUBJECT TO DEED OF COMPANY ARRANGEMENT) and others (according to the attached Schedule)

INTERLOCUTORY APPLICATION

A DETAILS OF INTERLOCUTORY APPLICATION

This interlocutory application is made under section 447A of the Corporations Act 2001 (Cth).

On the facts stated in the supporting affidavit(s), the respondents apply for the following relief:

- 1 An order pursuant to rule 62(2) of the Uniform Civil Procedure Rules 1999 (Qld) that the parties listed in the schedule as the Third to Seventeenth Respondents be joined as the Third to Seventeenth Respondents to the proceeding (referred to, together with the First Respondent, as the **Deed Companies**).
- 2 An order pursuant to:
 - (a) section 447A of the *Corporations Act 2001* (Cth) (Corporations Act), Part 5.3A of the Corporations Act is to operate in relation to the Deed Companies, as if sections 445A and 445G of the Corporations Act provided that the DOCA may be varied by an order of the Court;

INTERLOCUTORY ADDITION	
INTERLOCUTORY APPLICATION	King & Wood Mallesons
Filed on behalf of the Respondent(s)	Level 33, Waterfront Place, 1 Eagle Street,
Form 3 - R. 2.2	Brisbane Qld 4000
	T +61 7 3244 8000
	F +61 7 3244 8999
	Ref: SJK/PXM:603-0072630

- (b) sections 445A and 445G of the Corporations Act as so varied and applied to the Deed Companies by order 2(a), the DOCA be amended to be in the form of the DOCA as set out in Annexure A; and
- (c) section 447A of the Act, Part 5.3A of the Corporations Act is to operate in relation to the Deed Companies, such that the DOCA in the form set out in Annexure A, is valid.
- 3 An order that the second respondents (**Deed Administrators**) take all reasonable steps to cause notice of the Court's orders to be given, within two (2) business days of the making of the orders, to:
 - (a) creditors (including person or entities claiming to be creditors) of each of the
 Deed Companies, in the following manner:
 - (i) where the creditor is a registered user on the Halo Platform, by publishing a notice on the Halo Platform;
 - (ii) where the creditors is not a registered user on the Halo Platform but the administrators have an email address for the creditor, by notifying each such creditor, via email, of the making of the orders and providing a link to a website where the creditor may download the orders an the amended originating process; and
 - (iii) by placing scanned, sealed copied of the interlocutory process (as may be amended) and the orders on the website maintained by the second respondents at https://www2.deloitte.com/au/en/pages/finance/articles/wbho-australia-pty-ltd.html; and
 - (b) the Australian Securities and Investments Commission.
- 4 An order that any person who can demonstrate sufficient interest has liberty to apply to vary or discharge any orders made pursuant to paragraph 2 above, on three (3) business days' written notice to the Deed Administrators and the Court.
- 5 An order that the Deed Administrators have liberty to apply on three (3) business days' notice to the Court in relation to any variation or discharge of the Court's orders.

- 6 An order that the Deed Administrators' costs of and incidental to this application be costs in the deed administration of each of the Deed Companies, jointly and severally.
- 7 Such further or other order or direction as this honourable Court considers appropriate.

Date:

King & Wood Mallesons Solicitors for the Respondents

This application will be heard by the Supreme Court at Law Courts Complex, George Street, Brisbane at 9am on 16 June 2023.

B NOTICE TO RESPONDENT(S) (IF ANY)

TO:DESTINATION BRISBANE CONSORTIUM
INTEGRATED RESORT OPERATIONS PTYc/o Carter Newell Lawyers,
Level 13, 215 AdelaideLTD AS TRUSTEE FOR THEStreet, Brisbane, Qld, 4000DESTINATION BRISBANE CONSORTIUM
INTEGRATED RESORT OPERATING
TRUSTTust

If you or your legal practitioner do not appear before the Court at the time shown above, the application may be dealt with, and an order made, in your absence.

Before appearing before the Court, you must, except if you have already done so or you are the Applicant(s) in this proceeding, file a notice of appearance, in the prescribed form, in the Registry and serve a copy of it on the Applicant(s) in the originating application.

Note: Unless the Court otherwise orders, a Respondent that is a corporation must be represented at a hearing by a legal practitioner. It may be represented at a hearing by a director of the corporation only if the Court grants leave.

C FILING

This interlocutory application is filed by King & Wood Mallesons for the respondents.

D SERVICE

The respondents' address for service is King & Wood Mallesons, Level 33 Waterfront Place, 1 Eagle Street, Brisbane Queensland 4000, DX 311 Brisbane. Telephone: +61 7 3244 8000, Facsimile: +61 7 3244 8999.

It is intended to serve a copy of this interlocutory application on each respondent (being the applicant by the principal proceeding).

Note: An address for service must include a telephone number, fax number, email address, and document exchange address where appropriate.

SCHEDULE OF PARTIES

First Applicant

Second Applicant

And First Respondent

Second Respondents

Third Respondent

Fourth Respondent

Fifth Respondent

Sixth Respondent

Seventh Respondent

DESTINATION BRISBANE CONSORTIUM INTEGRATED RESORT OPERATIONS PTY LTD AS TRUSTEE FOR THE DESTINATION BRISBANE CONSORTIUM INTEGRATED RESORT OPERATING TRUST PCA (QLD) PTY LTD (SUBJECT TO DEED OF COMPANY ARRANGEMENT) QWB RESIDENTIAL PRECINCT OPERATIONS PTY LTD AS TRUSTEE FOR THE QWB RESIDENTIAL PRECINCT OPERATIONS TRUST

PCA (QLD) PTY LTD (SUBJECT TO DEED OF COMPANY ARRANGEMENT) SALVATORE ALGERI, JASON TRACY, DAVID ORR AND MATTHEW DONNELLY IN THEIR CAPACITIES AS JOINT AND SEVERAL DEED ADMININSTRATORS OF THE DEED COMPANIES

WBHO AUSTRALIA PTY LTD ACN 095 983 681 (SUBJECT TO DEED OF COMPANY ARRANGEMENT)

WBHO CONSTRUCTION AUSTRALIA PTY LTD ACN 149 901 931 (SUBJECT TO DEED OF COMPANY ARRANGEMENT)

PROBUILD CONSTRUCTIONS (AUST) PTY LTD ACN 095 250 945 (SUBJECT TO DEED OF COMPANY ARRANGEMENT)

PROBUILD CIVIL PTY LTD (FORMERLY PROBUILD CIVIL (QLD) PTY LTD) ACN 010 870 587 (SUBJECT TO DEED OF COMPANY ARRANGEMENT)

PROBUILD CONSTRUCTIONS (NSW) PTY LTD ACN 165 675 874

Eighth Respondent

Ninth Respondent

Tenth Respondent

Eleventh Respondent

Twelfth Respondent

Thirteenth Respondent

Fourteenth Respondent

Fifteenth Respondent

Sixteenth Respondent

Seventeenth Respondent

(SUBJECT TO DEED OF COMPANY ARRANGEMENT)

PROBUILD CONSTRUCTIONS (VIC) PTY LTD ACN 165 675 876 (SUBJECT TO DEED OF COMPANY ARRANGEMENT)

PROBUILD CONSTRUCTIONS (WA) PTY LTD ACN 165 676 095 (SUBJECT TO DEED OF COMPANY ARRANGEMENT)

PROBUILD CONSTRUCTIONS (QLD) PTY LTD ACN 166 966 034 (SUBJECT TO DEED OF COMPANY ARRANGEMENT)

ACN 098 866 794 PTY LTD (FORMERLY PROBUILD CONSTRUCTIONS (NSW) PTY LTD ACN 098 866 794 (SUBJECT TO DEED OF COMPANY ARRANGEMENT)

CONTEXX HOLDINGS PTY LTD ACN 144 707 022 (SUBJECT TO DEED OF COMPANY ARRANGEMENT)

CONTEXX PTY LTD ACN 147 249 796 (SUBJECT TO DEED OF COMPANY ARRANGEMENT)

PRODEV MURPHY PTY LTD ACN 120 758 903 (SUBJECT TO DEED OF COMPANY ARRANGEMENT)

PRODEV INVESTMENTS 4 PTY LTD ACN 629 246 653 (SUBJECT TO DEED OF COMPANY ARRANGEMENT)

ACP VENTURE INVESTMENTS PTY LTD ACN 631 304 651 (SUBJECT TO DEED OF COMPANY ARRANGEMENT)

MONACO HICKEY PTY LTD ACN 144 945 611 (SUBJECT TO DEED OF COMPANY ARRANGEMENT)

Annexure A

A copy of the Respondents' proposed amended deed of company arrangement starts on the next page.

Deloitte.

Appendix D – The Proposed Amended DOCA

SUPREME COURT OF QUEENSLAND

Registry: Brisbane No 4023 of 2023

IN THE MATTER OF PCA (QLD) PTY LTD (SUBJECT TO DEED OF COMPANY ARRANGEMENT)

ACN 141 148 245

Applicants: DESTINATION BRISBANE CONSORTIUM INTEGRATED RESORT OPERATIONS PTY LTD AS TRUSTEE FOR THE DESTINATION BRISBANE CONSORTIUM INTEGRATED RESORT OPERATING TRUST and another (according to the attached Schedule)

Respondents PCA (QLD) PTY LTD (SUBJECT TO DEED OF COMPANY ARRANGEMENT) and others (according to the attached Schedule)

INTERLOCUTORY APPLICATION

A DETAILS OF INTERLOCUTORY APPLICATION

This interlocutory application is made under section 447A of the Corporations Act 2001 (Cth).

On the facts stated in the supporting affidavit(s), the respondents apply for the following relief:

- 1 An order pursuant to rule 62(2) of the Uniform Civil Procedure Rules 1999 (Qld) that the parties listed in the schedule as the Third to Eighteenth Respondents be joined as the Third to Eighteenth Respondents to the proceeding (referred to, together with the First Respondent, as the **Deed Companies**).
- 2 An order pursuant to:
 - (a) section 447A of the *Corporations Act 2001* (Cth) (Corporations Act), Part 5.3A of the Corporations Act is to operate in relation to the Deed Companies, as if sections 445A and 445G of the Corporations Act provided that the DOCA may be varied by an order of the Court;

INTERLOCUTORY APPLICATION Filed on behalf of the Respondent(s) Form 3 - R. 2.2

King & Wood Mallesons Level 33, Waterfront Place, 1 Eagle Street, Brisbane Qld 4000 T +61 7 3244 8000 F +61 7 3244 8999 Ref: SJK/PXM:603-0072630

62817504_4

OURTO

- (b) sections 445A and 445G of the Corporations Act as so varied and applied to the Deed Companies by order 2(a), the DOCA be amended to be in the form of the DOCA as set out in Annexure A; and
- (c) section 447A of the Act, Part 5.3A of the Corporations Act is to operate in relation to the Deed Companies, such that the DOCA in the form set out in Annexure A, is valid.
- 3 An order that the second respondents (**Deed Administrators**) take all reasonable steps to cause notice of the Court's orders to be given, within two (2) business days of the making of the orders, to:
 - (a) creditors (including person or entities claiming to be creditors) of each of the
 Deed Companies, in the following manner:
 - (i) where the creditor is a registered user on the Halo Platform, by publishing a notice on the Halo Platform;
 - (ii) where the creditors is not a registered user on the Halo Platform but the administrators have an email address for the creditor, by notifying each such creditor, via email, of the making of the orders and providing a link to a website where the creditor may download the orders and the amended originating process; and
 - (iii) by placing scanned, sealed copied of the interlocutory process (as may be amended) and the orders on the website maintained by the second respondents at https://www2.deloitte.com/au/en/pages/finance/articles/wbho-australia-pty-ltd.html; and
 - (b) the Australian Securities and Investments Commission.
- 4 An order that any person who can demonstrate sufficient interest has liberty to apply to vary or discharge any orders made pursuant to paragraph 2 above, on three (3) business days' written notice to the Deed Administrators and the Court.
- 5 An order that the Deed Administrators have liberty to apply on three (3) business days' notice to the Court in relation to any variation or discharge of the Court's orders.

81

- 6 An order that the Deed Administrators' costs of and incidental to this application be costs in the deed administration of each of the Deed Companies, jointly and severally.
- 7 Such further or other order or direction as this honourable Court considers appropriate.

Date: 7 June 2023

King & Wood Mallesons Solicitors for the Respondents

This application will be heard by the Supreme Court at Law Courts Complex, George Street, Brisbane at 9am on 16 June 2023.

B NOTICE TO RESPONDENT(S) (IF ANY)

TO:DESTINATION BRISBANE CONSORTIUMc/o Carter Newell Lawyers,INTEGRATED RESORT OPERATIONS PTYLevel 13, 215 AdelaideLTD AS TRUSTEE FOR THEStreet, Brisbane, Qld, 4000DESTINATION BRISBANE CONSORTIUMINTEGRATED RESORT OPERATINGTRUSTTRUST

If you or your legal practitioner do not appear before the Court at the time shown above, the application may be dealt with, and an order made, in your absence.

Before appearing before the Court, you must, except if you have already done so or you are the Applicant(s) in this proceeding, file a notice of appearance, in the prescribed form, in the Registry and serve a copy of it on the Applicant(s) in the originating application.

Note: Unless the Court otherwise orders, a Respondent that is a corporation must be represented at a hearing by a legal practitioner. It may be represented at a hearing by a director of the corporation only if the Court grants leave.

C FILING

This interlocutory application is filed by King & Wood Mallesons for the respondents.

D SERVICE

The respondents' address for service is King & Wood Mallesons, Level 33 Waterfront Place, 1 Eagle Street, Brisbane Queensland 4000, DX 311 Brisbane. Telephone: +61 7 3244 8000, Facsimile: +61 7 3244 8999.

It is intended to serve a copy of this interlocutory application on each respondent (being the applicant by the principal proceeding).

Note: An address for service must include a telephone number, fax number, email address, and document exchange address where appropriate.

SCHEDULE OF PARTIES

First Applicant	DESTINATION BRISBANE
	CONSORTIUM INTEGRATED
	RESORT OPERATIONS PTY LTD
	AS TRUSTEE FOR THE
	DESTINATION BRISBANE
	CONSORTIUM INTEGRATED
	RESORT OPERATING TRUST PCA
	(QLD) PTY LTD (SUBJECT TO
	DEED OF COMPANY
	ARRANGEMENT)
Second Applicant	QWB RESIDENTIAL PRECINCT
	OPERATIONS PTY LTD AS
	TRUSTEE FOR THE QWB
	RESIDENTIAL PRECINCT
	OPERATIONS TRUST
And	
First Respondent	PCA (QLD) PTY LTD (SUBJECT
	TO DEED OF COMPANY
	ARRANGEMENT)
Second Respondents	SALVATORE ALGERI, JASON
	TRACY, DAVID ORR AND
	MATTHEW DONNELLY IN THEIR
	CAPACITIES AS JOINT AND
	SEVERAL DEED
	ADMININSTRATORS OF THE
	DEED COMPANIES
Third Respondent	WBHO AUSTRALIA PTY LTD ACN
	095 983 681 (SUBJECT TO DEED
	OF COMPANY ARRANGEMENT)
Fourth Respondent	WBHO CONSTRUCTION
-	AUSTRALIA PTY LTD ACN 149
	901 931 (SUBJECT TO DEED OF
	COMPANY ARRANGEMENT)
Fifth Respondent	PROBUILD CONSTRUCTIONS
	(AUST) PTY LTD ACN 095 250 945
	(SUBJECT TO DEED OF
	COMPANY ARRANGEMENT)
Sixth Respondent	PROBUILD CIVIL PTY LTD
	(FORMERLY PROBUILD CIVIL
	(QLD) PTY LTD) ACN 010 870 587
	(SUBJECT TO DEED OF
	COMPANY ARRANGEMENT)
Second Device 1	
Seventh Respondent	PROBUILD CONSTRUCTIONS
	(NSW) PTY LTD ACN 165 675 874

Thirteenth Respondent
Fourteenth Respondent`

Fifteenth Respondent

Eighth Respondent

Ninth Respondent

Tenth Respondent

Eleventh Respondent

Twelfth Respondent

Sixteenth Respondent

Seventeenth Respondent

Eighteenth Respondent

(SUBJECT TO DEED OF COMPANY ARRANGEMENT)

PROBUILD CONSTRUCTIONS (VIC) PTY LTD ACN 165 675 876 (SUBJECT TO DEED OF COMPANY ARRANGEMENT)

PROBUILD CONSTRUCTIONS (WA) PTY LTD ACN 165 676 095 (SUBJECT TO DEED OF COMPANY ARRANGEMENT)

PROBUILD CONSTRUCTIONS (QLD) PTY LTD ACN 166 966 034 (SUBJECT TO DEED OF COMPANY ARRANGEMENT)

ACN 098 866 794 PTY LTD (FORMERLY PROBUILD CONSTRUCTIONS (NSW) PTY LTD ACN 098 866 794 (SUBJECT TO DEED OF COMPANY ARRANGEMENT)

CONTEXX HOLDINGS PTY LTD ACN 144 707 022 (SUBJECT TO DEED OF COMPANY ARRANGEMENT)

CONTEXX PTY LTD ACN 147 249 796 (SUBJECT TO DEED OF COMPANY ARRANGEMENT)

PRODEV MURPHY PTY LTD ACN 120 758 903 (SUBJECT TO DEED OF COMPANY ARRANGEMENT)

PRODEV INVESTMENTS 4 PTY LTD ACN 629 246 653 (SUBJECT TO DEED OF COMPANY ARRANGEMENT)

ACP VENTURE INVESTMENTS PTY LTD ACN 631 304 651 (SUBJECT TO DEED OF COMPANY ARRANGEMENT)

MONACO HICKEY PTY LTD ACN 144 945 611 (SUBJECT TO DEED OF COMPANY ARRANGEMENT)

NORTHCOAST HOLDINGS PTY LTD ACN 009 296 780 (SUBJECT TO DEED OF COMPANY ARRANGEMENT

Annexure A

A copy of the Respondents' proposed amended deed of company arrangement starts on the next page.

Execution Version

Deed of Company Arrangement

The companies listed at Schedule 1 Deed Companies

Salvatore Algeri, Jason Tracy, Matthew Donnelly and David Orr in their capacities as joint and several voluntary administrators of the Deed Companies Deed Administrators

WBHO Construction (Pty) Ltd, a company incorporated pursuant to the laws of South Africa with Registration Number 1983/011953/07 Proponent

Clayton Utz Level 15 1 Bligh Street Sydney NSW 2000 GPO Box 9806 Sydney NSW 2001 Tel +61 2 9353 4000 Fax +61 2 8220 6700 www.claytonutz.com

Our reference 20556/19580/81021333

Contents

1.	Definition	ns and interpretation1
	1.1 1.2 1.3 1.4 1.5 1.6 1.7 1.8	Definitions1Interpretation87Inconsistency97Business Days98Bar to claims98Prescribed Provisions108Required provisions108Deed components108
2.	Operation of this Deed <u>1(</u>	
	2.1 2.2 2.3	Commencement Date 108 Interim effect 108 Termination 109
3.	Objective	and effect <u>10</u> 9
	3.1 3.2 3.3	Objectives 109 Effect of the Deed on Officers of the Deed Companies 119 Effect of this Deed on Members 119
4.	Condition	ns Precedent
	4.1 4.2 4.3 4.4 4.5	Conditions1140Obligation to satisfy Conditions and transparency1240Waiver of Conditions1240Consequence of non-satisfaction of the Conditions1240Non-execution1240
5.	Pooling	
	5.1 5.2 5.3	Pooling 1211 Intercompany loan balances 1211 Books and records 1311
6.	Deed Fun	d <u>13</u> 11
	6.1 6.2 6.3	Establishment of Deed Fund
7.	Cash Con	tribution <u>13</u> 12
	7.1 7.2 7.3 7.4 7.5	Contribution Amount1312Caulfield Contingent Payment1412Application of Initial Contribution Amount1412Transfer of Caulfield Contingent Amount1413Certificate of Satisfaction1413
8.	Distributio	on of Deed Fund <u>15</u> 13
	8.1 8.2 8.3 8.4 8.5 8.6	Pool A Fund1513Pool B Fund1513Pool C Fund and Pool D Fund1514Administrators' Liabilities and Deed Administrators' Liabilities1614Insured Claims1614Manner of distribution1614
9.	CBA Bank	k Guarantees
		Guarantee Recovery Payment
10.	Terminatio	on of the Deed <u>17</u> 1 5
	10.1	Termination on effectuation of Deed

iii

	10.2 10.3 10.4 10.5 10.6 10.7 10.8	Termination on failure of Deed Notice of Effectuation of Deed Effect of Termination Severance Consequences of Termination of the Deed for non-performance Survival of clauses Termination Amount Payable on Termination	<u>17</u> 15 <u>17</u> 15 <u>17</u> 16 <u>17</u> 16 <u>17</u> 16 <u>18</u> 16
11.		dministrators' appointment	
	11.1	Appointment	
	11.2	Acceptance of appointment	1816
	11.3	Deed Administrators are agents	
	11.4	Joint and several	
	11.5	Deed Administrators' resignation	<u>18</u> 17
12.	Powers	of the Deed Administrators	<u>19</u> 17
	12.1	Powers	<u>19</u> 17
	12.2	Solicitors, advisers and consultants	
	12.3	Creditors' meetings	
	12.4	Reporting	
	12 <i>.</i> 5 12.6	Books and records Proponent's reporting obligations	
13.		eration and indemnity	
15.			
	13.1	Remuneration	
	13.2 13.3	No personal liability Indemnity	
	13.4	Indemnity not to be affected or prejudiced	
	13.5	Satisfaction of Claims	
	13.6	Deed Administrators' lien	
	13.7	Insufficient funds	
	13.8	Priority	
	13.9	Statutory liability and indemnity	
	13.10	Deed Administrators' Liabilities if pooling does not occur	
14.	_	of claims by Creditors	
	14.1	Proofs of debt	
	14.2	Request notice to Creditors	
	14.3 14.4	Determination Adjudication of Claims	
	14.4	Adjudication of Claims	
	14.6	Claims against two or more Deed Companies	
	14.7	Intragroup Claims	2623
	14.8	Unclaimed moneys	<u>26</u> 23
	14.9	Costs	
	14.10	Interest	
	14.11 14.12	Abandonment of Claims Conversion of foreign currency	
	14.12	The whole of a Superannuation Contribution debt	2724
	14.14	Part of a Superannuation Contribution debt	2724
15.	Morato	rium and release	
	15.1	Binding effect	28 25
	15.2	Moratorium	
	15.3	Release and discharge of Claims	
	15.4	Execution of all necessary documents	
	15.5	Bar to Creditors' Claims	
16.	Тах		
	16.1	Interpretation	
	16.2	Reimbursements and similar payments	<u>30</u> 27

	16.3	GST payable	
	16.4	Tax invoice	
	16.5	Variation to GST payable	<u>30</u> 27
	16.6	Taxation obligations	<u>30</u> 27
17.	Notices		
	17.1	How to give notices	
	17.2	Change of details	
	17.3	Notice details	
18.	General		
	18.1	Variation	3128
	18.2	Assignment	
	18.3	Further assurances	
	18.4		
		Governing law and jurisdiction.	
	18.5	Waiver	
	18.6	Counterparts	
	18.7	Creditor's power of attorney	
	18.8	Joint Parties	
	18.9	Costs	
	18.10	Acknowledgement	<u>33</u> 30
	18.11	Accumulative rights	<u>33</u> 30
	18.12	Entire agreement	<u>33</u> 30
	18.13	Further cooperation	
	18.14	Relationship of the parties	
Schedu	le 1 - Deed	Companies	

Deed of Company Arrangement

Date

Parties The companies listed at Schedule 1 (Deed Companies)

Salvatore Algeri, Jason Tracy, David Orr and Matt Donnelly in their capacities as joint and several voluntary administrators of each of the Deed Companies of C/- Deloitte Financial Advisory, 477 Collins Street, Melbourne VIC 3000 (Deed Administrators)

WBHO Construction (Pty) Ltd, a company incorporated pursuant to the laws of South Africa with Registration Number 1983/011953/07 of 53 Andries Street, Wynberg Sandton 2090, South Africa (Proponent)

Background

- A. On 23 February 2022, Sal Algeri, Jason Tracy, David Orr and Matt Donnelly were appointed as joint and several voluntary administrators of the Deed Companies pursuant to section 436A of the Corporations Act.
- B. At a meeting held on 30 June 2022 and convened pursuant to section 439A of the Corporations Act (Second Meeting), the Creditors of the Deed Companies resolved under section 439C of the Corporations Act that the Deed Companies execute the deed of company arrangement proposed by the Proponent under section 444B(2) of the Corporations Act (Section 439C Resolution).
- C. The Deed Companies, the Deed Administrators and the Proponent have agreed to execute this Deed to give effect to the Section 439C Resolution.
- D. The Deed Administrators have consented to be the administrators of this Deed.
- E. Subject to the terms of this Deed, this Deed binds all Creditors of the Deed Companies, in accordance with section 444D of the Corporations Act and also binds the Deed Companies and their Officers and Members in accordance with section 444G of the Corporations Act.

Operative provisions

1. Definitions and interpretation

1.1 Definitions

In this Deed:

Administrators means Sal Algeri, Jason Tracy, David Orr and Matt Donnelly in their capacities as joint and several voluntary administrators of the Deed Companies (and any successor to that office appointed pursuant to the Corporations Act) as set out in Schedule 1.

Administrators' Liabilities means the remuneration (as approved in accordance with the Corporations Act), costs, charges, liabilities and expenses (including legal expenses and claims made against the Administrators) of the Administrators.

Admitted Claim means a Claim admitted by the Deed Administrators after adjudication in accordance with this Deed.

Admitted Creditor means a Claim against the Deed Companies that is admitted by the Deed Administrators in accordance with the terms of this Deed.

Admitted Employee Creditor means an Employee Creditor who has an Admitted Claim.

Admitted Insurance Bond Creditor means an Insurance Bond Creditor who has an Admitted Claim.

Admitted Small Creditor means a Small Creditor who has an Admitted Claim.

Admitted Unsecured Creditor means an Unsecured Creditor who has an Admitted Claim.

Applicable Insurance has the meaning given to it in the definition of Insured Claim.

Appointment Date means 23 February 2022.

ASIC means the Australian Securities and Investments Commission.

ATO GST Priority Amount means the lesser of:

- (a) an amount equal to the Proceeds of Realisable Assets of Prodev 4 (prior to pooling of such assets in accordance with the terms of this Deed) less costs of realisation (including the Administrators' or Deed Administrators' fees and expenses) and any priority entitlements pursuant to section 556 of the Corporations Act; and
- (b) amounts owing to the Australian Taxation Office in respect of unpaid GST owed by the relevant tax group including Prodev 4.

ATO Income Tax Priority Amount means the lesser of:

- (a) an amount equal to the Proceeds of Realisable Assets of Northcoast Holdings (prior to pooling of such assets in accordance with the terms of this Deed) less costs of realisation (including the Administrators' or Deed Administrators' fees and expenses) and any priority entitlements pursuant to section 556 of the Corporations Act; and
- (b) amounts owing to the Australian Taxation Office in respect of unpaid income tax owed by the relevant tax group including Northcoast Holdings.

BLU System means the software platform owned and operated by the Proponent.

Business Day means a day (other than a Saturday or Sunday) on which banks are open for business generally in Melbourne.

Called Guarantees means CBA Bank Guarantees, which have been called by the relevant holder and in respect of which the Proponent has paid an amount equivalent to the amount called to CBA.

CBA means Commonwealth Bank of Australia in its capacity as "Fronting Bank" under the CBA Facility Agreement.

CBA Bank Guarantees means bank guarantees issued under the CBA Facility Agreement.

CBA Facility Agreement means the Bank Guarantee Facility and Reimbursement Agreement dated 14 December 2017 between, among others, CBA and Probuild (as amended from time to time).

CBA Guarantee Recovered Funds means any amounts recovered by the Deed Companies in respect of the Called Guarantees but does not include amounts recovered in respect of the Curtin Uni Performance Guarantees.

Caulfield Contingent Amount means \$500,000 (GST inclusive, if any).

Caulfield Conditions means each of the conditions precedent contain in clause 7.2(a) of this Deed.

Caulfield Satisfaction Date means the date on which all of the Caulfield Conditions have been satisfied.

Claim means any action, demand, suit, proceeding, debt, claim, loss, damage or other liability (whether present or future, certain or contingent, ascertained or sounding only in damages) whatsoever and however incurred, arising directly or indirectly from any act or omission by the Deed Companies (or any one of them) or by any agreement, circumstance or event, occurring on or before the Appointment Date, but does not include an Excluded Claim.

Commencement Date means that date upon which each relevant party executes this Deed.

Completion means the date being 5 Business Days after the date that each of the Conditions are satisfied.

Conditions means each of the conditions precedent contained in clause 4 of this Deed.

Corporations Act means the Corporations Act 2001 (Cth).

Court means the Federal Court of Australia or the Supreme Court of Victoria.

CP Satisfaction Date means the date that is no later than 8 weeks after the Commencement Date.

Creditor means a person who, or an entity that, has a Claim against a Deed Company.

Curtin Uni Performance Guarantees means:

- (a) bank guarantee G636680 issued by CBA in favour of Live-In Learning Custodians Pty Ltd guaranteeing an amount equal to \$504,043.28; and
- (b) bank guarantee G636676 issued by CBA in favour of National Australia Bank Limited guaranteeing an amount equal to \$7,956,892.67.

Deed means this Deed of Company Arrangement between the Parties.

Deed Administrators' Liabilities means the remuneration (as approved in accordance with the Corporations Act), costs, charges, liabilities and expenses (including legal expenses and claims made against the Deed Administrators) of the Deed Administrators.

Deed Fund has the meaning given to it in clause 6.1.

Deed Period means the period commencing on the Commencement Date and ending on the date this Deed Terminates.

Determination Date means the earliest date by which, in respect of all known Insured Claims, at least one of the following has occurred.

- (a) an insurer pays all amounts which it assumes liability for or agrees to pay or is found by a court to be liable to pay under the Applicable Insurance in respect of an Insured Claim;
- (b) the date on which the Insured Creditor or the relevant Deed Company exhausts all reasonably available remedies against the insurer.

- (c) the date on which the insurer is found by a court to be not liable to pay under the Applicable Insurance; or
- (d) the Insured Creditor has been issued with an Insured Claim Termination Notice in respect of their Insured Claim.

Directors has the meaning ascribed to that term in section 9 of the Corporations Act.

Effectuation means the date upon which effectuation of this Deed is to occur, being one month after the latest of:

- (a) the date on which
 - (i)_____-the final distribution is made from the Deed Fund (or the Deed Administrators notify all Creditors there are insufficient funds in the Deed Fund for any further distributions to be made); and
 - (ii) the Deed Administrators have attended to all matters necessary to certify that the Deed has been effectuated, or
- (b) the date on which the Deed Administrators have attended to all matters necessary to certify that the Deed has been effectuated and the Determination Date has occurred...

Employee Creditor means an employee Creditor with a Claim that, in a liquidation of the Deed Companies, would be entitled to priority of payment pursuant to sections 556(1)(e), (f) to (h) (inclusive), 560 or 561 of the Corporations Act and:

- (a) includes:
 - an employee Creditor that would otherwise be an "excluded employee" pursuant to subsection (c) of the definition of "excluded employee" in section 556(2) of the Corporations Act; and
 - (ii) an employee Creditor that would otherwise be impacted by subsection
 (c) of the definition of "non-priority day" in section 556(2) of the Corporations Act; and
- (b) does not include an employee whose employment with a Deed Company was transferred to a third party prior to the Commencement Date.

Enforcement Process has the meaning ascribed to that term in section 9 of the Corporations Act.

Excluded Assets are:

- (a) any loans owing to any of the Deed Companies by Brad Duggan; and
- (b) CBA Guarantee Recovered Funds.

Excluded Claim means:

- (a) a Claim by any of the Deed Companies to receive a distribution in respect of an intercompany receivable;
- (b) a Claim by the Proponent to receive a distribution as an Admitted Creditor; or
- (c) a Claim by a relevant finance party or relevant guarantor under the CBA Facility Agreement to receive a distribution as an Admitted Creditor.

Final Distribution Date means the date upon which the final distribution is made to Creditors from the Deed Fund.

Finance Party and Proponent Consent means the agreement of the Proponent, relevant finance parties and relevant guarantors under the CBA Facility Agreement not to receive a distribution as an Admitted Creditor pursuant to the terms of this Deed.

GST has the meaning given to that term in the GST Act.

GST Act means A New Tax System (Goods and Services Tax) Act 1999 (Cth).

Guarantee Recovery Payment means an amount equal to the CBA Guarantee Recovered Funds.

Holding Costs means all Deed Administrators' Liabilities incurred after the Longstop Date.

Initial Contribution Amount means \$9,080,000.

Initial Insured Claim Contribution Notice means a notice issued in accordance with clause 13.11(a).

Insured Claim means a Claim where:

- (a) immediately prior to the appointment of the Administrators on the Appointment Date a Deed Company was named as an insured under a policy of insurance (not being a contract of reinsurance) (Applicable Insurance);
- (b) the relevant Deed Company is insured, whether fully or partially, against the Claim under the Applicable Insurance, and
- (c) in a winding up of the relevant Deed Company the Creditor would be entitled to proceeds of the Applicable Insurance in respect of their Claim in accordance with section 562 of the Corporations Act in accordance with clause 8.5 of this Deed.

Insured Claim Contribution Amount means any amount payable to the Deed Administrators in accordance with an Initial Insured Claim Contribution Notice or Insured Claim Contribution Notice.

Insured Claim Contribution Default Notice means a notice issued in accordance with clause 13,11(e).

Insured Claim Contribution Notice means a notice issued in accordance with clause 13.11(c).

Insured Claim Election means a notice to the Deed Administrators in their Insured Claim Notice that the Creditor irrevocably

- (a) agrees to accept, in full satisfaction of their Insured Claim, any proceeds of <u>Applicable Insurance to which they would be entitled under clause 8.5 of this Deed;</u> <u>and</u>
- (b) waives any right to bring any claim or submit a proof of debt in addition to the proceeds of any Applicable Insurance they receive under clause 8.5 of this Deed.

Insured Claim Notice means a notice to the Deed Administrators of an Insured Claim which contains a reasonable estimate of the quantum of the Insured Claim, and may include an Insured Claim Election.

Insured Claim Termination Notice means a notice issued in accordance with clause 13.11(f).

Insured Creditor means a Creditor who has an Insured Claim and has provided the Deed Administrators with an Insured Claim Notice.

Intragroup Claim means all Claims as between each of the Deed Companies and the Proponent.

Insolvency Practice Rules means the Insolvency Practice Rules (Corporations) 2016 (Cth).

Insolvency Practice Schedule means Schedule 2 of the Corporations Act.

Insurance Bond Creditor means AAI Limited t/as Vero Insurance, Allianz Australia Insurance Limited, Tokio Marine & Nichido Fire Insurance Co Limited C/- BCC Surety Pty Ltd and AIG Australia Limited.

Longstop Date means 21 July 2025.

Members means all the shareholders of the Deed Companies.

Net Holding Costs means the estimated amount of Holding Costs notified under clause 13.11(c)(ii), adjusted for the difference between previous Insured Claim Contribution Amounts paid by the Insured Creditor and the amount of actual Holding Costs notified under 13.11(c)(i) for the previous Notice Period.

Northcoast Holdings means Northcoast Holdings Pty Ltd (Administrators Appointed) ACN 009 296 780.

Notice Period means any time period, after the Longstop Date, over which the Deed Administrators have or will incur Holding Costs, as determined by the Deed Administrators, provided that the time period does not exceed 3 months.

Officers has the meaning ascribed to that term in section 9 of the Corporations Act.

Operating Expenditure Amount means a cash payment in the amount of \$580,000 payable by the Proponent in recognition of operating expenditure incurred or to be incurred by the Administrators or Deed Administrators (as applicable) that has, or will, provide a benefit to the Proponent.

Parties means the Deed Companies listed at Schedule 1, the Deed Administrators and the Proponent and **Party** means any one of them.

Pool A Fund means the Pool A Fund Amount, to be made available for distribution in accordance with clause 8.1.

Pool A Fund Amount means:

- (a) \$6,000,000 by way of cash payment by Proponent;
- (b) the Operating Expenditure Amount (subject to clause 7.3(b));
- (c) the Caulfield Contingent Amount (subject to satisfaction of the Caulfield Conditions);
- (d) Proceeds of the Realisable Assets; and
- (e) the SRG DOCA Distribution.

Pool B Fund means the Pool B Fund Amount, to be made available for distribution in accordance with clause 8.2.

Pool B Fund Amount means \$2,500,000.

Pool C Fund means the Pool C Fund Amount, to be made available for distribution in accordance with clause 8.3(a)(i).

Pool C Fund Amount means any amounts remaining in the Pool A Fund after the distributions have been made in accordance with clause 8.1(a).

Pool D Fund means the Pool D Fund Amount to be made available for distribution in accordance with clause 8.3(a)(ii).

Pool D Fund Amount means the Proceeds of the Realisable Assets from the Pool A Fund in an amount equal to the ATO GST Priority Amount and the ATO Income Tax Liability Amount.

Pooled Companies means the Deed Companies.

PPSA means the *Personal Property Securities Act 2009* (Cth) and any regulations made pursuant to it.

PPSR means the register established pursuant to the PPSA and any regulations made pursuant to it.

Prescribed Provisions means the provisions set out in Schedule 8A to the Regulations.

Probuild means Probuild Constructions (Aust) Pty Ltd (Administrators Appointed) ACN 095 250 945.

Proceeds means, in relation to a Realisable Asset, the proceeds from the sale or other dealing with a Realisable Asset excluding GST.

Prodev 4 means Prodev Investments 4 Pty Ltd (Administrators Appointed) ACN 629 246 653.

Proponent Bank Account means the following AUD bank account operated by the Proponent:

Account name:	Korda Client ADM
BSB:	013 040

Account number: 837288181

Rateable Proportion means an Insured Creditor's rateable proportion of the total quantum of Insured Claims as estimated in the Insured Claim Notices received by the Deed Administrators as at the date of any:

(a) Initial Insured Claim Contribution Notice issued in accordance with clause 13.11(a); or

(b) Insured Claim Contribution Notice issued by the Deed Administrators in accordance with clause 13.11(c).

to the extent those Insured Claims remain on foot and have not otherwise been determined.

Realisable Assets means all assets of the Deed Companies, with the exception of the Excluded Assets, which will be available to be realised by the Deed Administrators to form the Pool A Fund, Pool C Fund and Pool D Fund (as applicable).

Regulations means the Corporations Regulations 2001 (Cth).

Related Party means a Related Body Corporate or Related Entity (as those terms are defined in the Corporations Act) of a Deed Company.



Second Meeting has the meaning given to that term in Recital B.

Section 439C Resolution has the meaning given to that term in Recital B.

Security means a mortgage, charge, pledge, lien, security interest, title retention, preferential right, trust arrangement, contractual right of set-off and any other encumbrance, security agreement or arrangement in favour of any person, including any Security Interest (as that term is defined in section 12 of the PPSA.

Small Creditor means a Creditor with a total Claim not exceeding \$25,000 (inclusive of GST).

SRG Assignment Consent means the consent of the Proponent and the relevant finance parties under the CBA Facility Agreement to assign their interests in the SRG DOCA Distribution to the Deed Fund.

SRG DOCA Distribution means any entitlement of the relevant finance parties under the CBA Facility Agreement and the Proponent to receive a distribution under the deed of company arrangement entered into by, among others, SRG Global Infrastructure Pty Ltd (formerly WBHO Infrastructure Pty Ltd).

Superannuation Contribution has the meaning given to that term in section 556(2) of the Corporations Act.

Superannuation Guarantee Charge has the meaning given to that term in the *Superannuation Guarantee (Administration) Act 1992* (Cth).

Termination means the termination of this Deed pursuant to clause 10.

Termination Amount means \$8,500,000.

Trust Account means the following AUD bank account operated by the Deed Administrators:

Account name:	Probuild Constructions (Aust) Pty Ltd DOCA Trust
BSB:	014-002

Account number: 838464677

Unsecured Creditor means an unsecured Creditor who is not:

- (a) a Small Creditor;
- (b) an Insurance Bond Creditor;
- (c) a Related Party; or
- (d) if they are a Small Creditor, has not submitted a proof of debt in respect of the Pool B Fund.

1.2 Interpretation

In this Deed:

(a) headings and the table of contents are for convenience only and do not affect interpretation;

and unless the context indicates a contrary intention:

(b) an obligation or a liability assumed by, or a right conferred on, 2 or more persons binds or benefits them jointly and severally;

- (c) "person" includes an individual, the estate of an individual, a corporation, an authority, an association or a joint venture (whether incorporated or unincorporated), a partnership and a trust;
- (d) a reference to a Party includes that Party's executors, administrators, successors and permitted assigns, including persons taking by way of novation and, in the case of a trustee, includes a substituted or an additional trustee;
- (e) a reference to a document (including this Deed) is to that document as varied, novated, ratified or replaced from time to time;
- a reference to a statute includes its delegated legislation and a reference to a statute or delegated legislation or a provision of either includes consolidations, amendments, re-enactments and replacements;
- (g) a word importing the singular includes the plural (and vice versa), and a word indicating a gender includes every other gender;
- (h) a reference to a party, clause, schedule, exhibit, attachment or annexure is a reference to a party, clause, schedule, exhibit, attachment or annexure to or of this Deed, and a reference to this Deed includes all schedules, exhibits, attachments and annexures to it;
- (i) if a word or phrase is given a defined meaning, any other part of speech or grammatical form of that word or phrase has a corresponding meaning;
- (j) "includes" in any form is not a word of limitation; and
- (k) a reference to "AUD" or "\$" is a reference to Australian currency.

1.3 Inconsistency

- (a) If there is any inconsistency between the provisions of this Deed and the Corporations Act, the Regulations, the Insolvency Practice Schedule, or the Insolvency Practice Rules, this Deed prevails to the extent permitted by law.
- (b) If there is any inconsistency between this Deed and the constitution of the Deed Companies or any other obligations binding on the Deed Companies, then this Deed prevails to the extent of that inconsistency, and all persons bound by this Deed agree to sign all documents and do all things necessary to remove such inconsistency.

1.4 Business Days

Except where otherwise expressly provided, if the day on or by which any act, matter or thing is to be done as required by this Deed is a day other than a Business Day, that act, matter or thing will be done on the immediately succeeding Business Day.

1.5 Bar to claims

Subject to section 444D of the Corporations Act, this Deed may be pleaded and tendered by:

- (a) the Deed Companies or the Deed Administrators against any person having or asserting a Claim released, discharged and extinguished by clause 15.3; and
- (b) the recipient of any release or covenant contained in this Deed,

as an absolute bar and defence to any legal proceeding brought or made at any time in respect of a claim, release or covenant as the case may be.



1.6 Prescribed Provisions

- (a) Subject to clause 1.6(b), the Prescribed Provisions are deemed to be incorporated in and form part of this Deed, save that to the extent of any inconsistency between the terms of this Deed and the Prescribed Provisions, the terms of this Deed will prevail.
- (b) Clause 3 (*Termination of deed where arrangement fails*) and clause 11 (*Committee of inspection*) of the Prescribed Provisions are excluded in their entirety from the terms of this Deed.

1.7 Required provisions

To the extent that the Corporations Act requires any provision to be included in this Deed which is not expressly included in this Deed, such provision will be deemed to be included in this Deed.

1.8 Deed components

This Deed includes any Schedule.

2. Operation of this Deed

2.1 Commencement Date

This Deed will commence and take effect on the Commencement Date.

2.2 Interim effect

To the extent that a person would be bound by this Deed if it had already been executed, the person must not, at any time after the Section 439C Resolution is passed but before this Deed is executed, do anything inconsistent with the terms of this Deed, except with the leave of the Court.

2.3 Termination

This Deed continues until it is terminated in accordance with this Deed.

3. Objective and effect

3.1 Objectives

- (a) The purpose and objective of the arrangements set out in this Deed, amongst other matters, are to provide:
 - (i) a better return than liquidation for all Creditors;
 - (ii) a quicker return for Employee Creditors than liquidation;
 - (iii) a quicker return for Small Creditors than liquidation; and
 - (iv) continued access and ongoing support available to the Deed Administrators in respect of the BLU System.



3.2 Effect of the Deed on Officers of the Deed Companies

- (a) The Directors of the Deed Companies will remain in office throughout the Deed Period unless they resign or are removed by the Deed Administrators in accordance with this Deed.
- (b) During the Deed Period, unless authorised in writing by the Deed Administrators, the Directors and Officers of the Deed Companies cannot perform or exercise, and must not purport to perform or exercise, a right, function or power as a Director or Officer of the Deed Companies.
- (c) For the avoidance of doubt, the Directors of the Deed Companies will not pass a resolution to place the Deed Companies into voluntary administration or take any step to wind up the Deed Companies except with the written approval of the Deed Administrators.
- (d) While they remain Directors of the Deed Companies, the Directors of the Deed Companies will not be relieved of their statutory duties as Directors of the Deed Companies and for the avoidance of doubt, the Deed Administrators will not be responsible for such statutory obligations during the Deed Period.
- (e) During the Deed Period, the Directors of the Deed Companies must:
 - (i) co-operate with and assist the Deed Administrators in the performance by the Deed Administrators of their obligations under this Deed;
 - (ii) carry out and perform such operations, functions, powers and other matters as may be delegated to them by the Deed Administrators; and
 - (iii) perform their obligations pursuant to the Deed.

3.3 Effect of this Deed on Members

- (a) Until this Deed Terminates, any Member, and any Creditor holding any Security over any shares in the Deed Companies must not without the prior written consent of the Deed Administrators deal with, or attempt to deal with any shares in the Deed Companies or exercise shareholder rights over any shares in the Deed Companies in a way that is contrary to this Deed or the purpose of the Deed.
- (b) The Deed Administrators must not, and must not allow:
 - (i) the shares in the Deed Companies to be transferred; or
 - (ii) further shares of any class to be issued in the Deed Companies.

4. Conditions Precedent

4.1 Conditions

The following Conditions must be satisfied by the CP Satisfaction Date:

- (a) execution of this Deed by each Party;
- (b) the provision of the Finance Party and Proponent Consent; and
- (c) the provision of the SRG Assignment Consent.



4.2 Obligation to satisfy Conditions and transparency

- (a) To the extent that it is within the relevant Party's control, that Party must use reasonable endeavours to ensure that the Conditions are satisfied as soon as possible and prior to the CP Satisfaction Date.
- (b) On and from the Commencement Date, the Parties must respond promptly to all reasonable requests for information from any other Party in relation to the status and expected timing for satisfaction of the Conditions.

4.3 Waiver of Conditions

The Conditions in clauses 4.1 may only be waived or amended in writing by all of the Parties.

4.4 Consequence of non-satisfaction of the Conditions

- (a) In the event:
 - (i) one or more of the Conditions is not satisfied, or waived or amended in accordance with clause 4.3, by the CP Satisfaction Date; or
 - the Deed Administrators and the Proponent are of the opinion that one or more of the Conditions are incapable of being satisfied by the CP Satisfaction Date,

then:

- (iii) the Parties will cease to be bound by this Deed on and from the CP Satisfaction Date and will have no liability under it; and
- (iv) the Deed Administrators will convene a meeting of the Creditors to determine the future of the Deed Companies.

4.5 Non-execution

If this Deed is not executed in accordance with clause 4.1(a) on or prior to the expiration of 15 Business Days (or such further period as the Court allows) after the Section 439C Resolution is passed, then this Deed will terminate automatically.

5. Pooling

5.1 Pooling

- (a) Upon satisfaction of the Conditions, for the purposes of this Deed:
 - (i) the Assets of the Pooled Companies and any other amounts received by the Pooled Companies during the Deed Period will be pooled;
 - (ii) the Pooled Companies will be treated as a single company (namely, as if the Pooled Companies were Probuild); and
 - (iii) a Creditor of a Pooled Company will be treated as a Creditor of the Pooled Companies as a whole.

5.2 Intercompany loan balances

(a) Immediately upon pooling taking place in accordance with clause 5.1 of this Deed:



- (i) each debt payable by a Pooled Company to any Pooled Company is satisfied or extinguished; and
- (ii) each Claim that a Pooled Company has against any Pooled Company, including a Claim against the Proponent is satisfied or extinguished.

5.3 Books and records

The books and records of each Deed Company transfers to Probuild upon pooling.

6. Deed Fund

6.1 Establishment of Deed Fund

- (a) On payment of the Initial Contribution Amount the following funds are established, which together constitute the Deed Fund:
 - (i) Pool A Fund;
 - (ii) Pool B Fund;
 - (iii) Pool C Fund; and
 - (iv) Pool D Fund.
- (b) The Deed Fund will comprise funds to discharge the following:
 - (i) Administrators' Liabilities;
 - (ii) Deed Administrators' Liabilities; and
 - (iii) Admitted Claims.
- (c) The Excluded Assets are excluded from the Deed Fund.
- (d) The money in the Deed Fund from time to time is held by the Deed Administrators on trust for the benefit of those so entitled and will be distributed in accordance with this Deed.

6.2 Accounts

The Deed Administrators may establish any interest bearing accounts controlled by the Deed Administrators and held with an "authorised deposit taking institution" (as that term is defined in the *Banking Act 1959* (Cth)) that they consider appropriate.

6.3 Monies held by Deed Administrators

The Deed Administrators are entitled to use the Deed Fund to make distributions in accordance with clause 8.

7. Cash Contribution

7.1 Contribution Amount

The Proponent must pay or procure the payment of the Initial Contribution Amount to the Trust Account operated by the Deed Administrators within 4 Business Days of the Commencement Date.

7.2 Caulfield Contingent Payment

- (a) The Proponent agrees to transfer the Caulfield Contingent Amount to the Trust Account to be applied to the Pool A Fund on the satisfaction of the following conditions:
 - (i) practical completion of the project known as "Caulfield Village Precinct 2 North" (Caulfield Village Project);
 - entry into a deed of release by the Administrators or Deed Administrators (as relevant) releasing BPG Caulfield Village Pty Limited in respect of all claims in connection with the Caulfield Village Project;
 - (iii) return of bank guarantees (reference numbers G666422 and G666423) by BPG Caulfield Village Pty Limited in connection with the Caulfield Village Project totalling \$9,559,881 in return for a settlement payment by the Proponent of not more than \$5,700,000; and
 - (iv) BPG Caulfield Village Pty Limited to replace cash security deposits held by Glen Eira City Council in the amount of \$300,000 and Department of Transport in the amount of \$400,000 and procure the return of these deposits to the Administrators or Deed Administrators.
- (b) Subject to clause 7.2(a), the Proponent must pay or procure the payment of the Caulfield Contingent Amount to the Trust Account operated by the Deed Administrators within 5 Business Days of the Caulfield Satisfaction Date.

7.3 Application of Initial Contribution Amount

- (a) On the date that is 10 weeks from the Commencement Date, the Deed Administrators will apply the Initial Contribution Amount strictly in accordance with this Deed as follows:
 - (i) \$6,580,000 to the Pool A Fund to form part of the Pool A Fund Amount; and
 - (ii) \$2,500,000 to the Pool B Fund to form the Pool B Fund Amount.
- (b) The Deed Administrators acknowledge that the Initial Contribution Amount includes the Operating Expenditure Amount and is only payable upon receipt of an invoice from the Deed Administrators or Administrators (as applicable).

7.4 Transfer of Caulfield Contingent Amount

Subject to satisfaction of the Caulfield Conditions, the Deed Administrators will apply the Caulfield Contingent Amount strictly in accordance with this Deed to the Pool A Fund to form part of the Pool A Fund Amount.

7.5 Certificate of Satisfaction

- (a) Within 3 Business Days of receiving payment in full of the Initial Contribution Amount in accordance with clause 7.1, the Deed Administrators shall provide the Proponent with a certificate in writing stating all non-contingent financial obligations of the Proponent under this Deed have been satisfied.
- (b) Within 3 Business Days of receiving payment in full of the Caulfield Contingent Amount (subject to satisfaction of the Caulfield Conditions) in accordance with clause 7.2, the Deed Administrators shall provide the Proponent with a certificate in writing stating all financial obligations of the Proponent under the Deed have been satisfied.

8. Distribution of Deed Fund

8.1 Pool A Fund

- Subject to clause 8.4, on or after the date that is 10 weeks from the Commencement Date, the Deed Administrators must pay or procure the payment of the Pool A Fund as follows:
 - (i) first, in payment of the Administrators' Liabilities (to the extent not already paid in full);
 - (ii) second, in payment of each Admitted Employee Creditor in full;
 - (iii) third, once the distributions in 8.1(a)(i) and 8.1(a)(ii) have been made in full, from the Proceeds of the Realisable Assets, to the Pool D Fund in an amount that is equal to the ATO GST Priority Amount plus the ATO Income Tax Liability Amount; and
 - (iv) fourth, to the extent that the payments made in accordance with clause 8.1(a)(i), 8.1(a)(ii) and 8.1(a)(iii) are less than the total value of the Pool A Fund, any excess funds will be made available to the Pool C Fund.

8.2 **Pool B Fund**

- (a) Within 45 Business Days of Admitted Employee Creditors having been paid in full in accordance with clause 8.1(a)(ii), the Deed Administrators must distribute or procure the distribution of the Pool B Fund as follows:
 - (i) first, in payment of each Admitted Small Creditor on a pro-rata basis; and
 - (ii) second, to the Pool A Fund to the extent that;
 - A. Admitted Small Creditors have been paid in full; and
 - B. any residual funds remain in the Pool B Fund.

8.3 Pool C Fund and Pool D Fund

- (a) Subject to clause 8.4, the Deed Administrators must distribute or procure the distribution of the Pool C Fund and Pool D Fund, including by way of interim distributions, as follows:
 - (i) In respect of the Pool C Fund:
 - A. first, in payment of the Deed Administrators' Liabilities; and
 - B. second, in payment of each Admitted Unsecured Creditor and Insurance Bond Creditor on a pro rata basis.
 - (ii) In respect of the Pool D Fund:
 - A. first, in payment of an Admitted Claim of the Australian Taxation Office in respect of GST liabilities up to the ATO GST Priority Amount; and
 - B. second, in payment of an Admitted Claim of the Australian Taxation Office in respect of income liabilities up to the ATO Income Tax Liability Amount.



(b) The Deed Administrators must not make any distributions from the Pool C Fund and the Pool D Fund until the Pool B Fund has been distributed in full in accordance with clause 8.2.

8.4 Administrators' Liabilities and Deed Administrators' Liabilities

Notwithstanding any other term of this Deed, the Deed Administrators may draw:

- (a) the Administrators' Liabilities from Pool A at any time on or after the Commencement Date; and
- (b) the Deed Administrators' Liabilities, but only in relation to third party costs and liabilities, not related to remuneration, from Pool A or Pool C from time to time.

8.5 Insured Claims

Subject to the terms of this Deed, section 562(1) of the Corporations Act is to be incorporated into this Deed as if references to a liquidator were references to the Deed Administrators and with any other amendments as necessary in the context of this Deed.

8.6 Manner of distribution

Subject to the other provisions of this Deed:

- (a) distributions may be paid by the Deed Administrators from the Deed Fund in a manner (including by way of interim distribution) and at the time determined by the Deed Administrators in their absolute discretion;
- (b) the Deed Administrators may declare and pay distributions from different Pools at different times;
- (c) the Deed Administrators need not pay a distribution to an Admitted Creditor if the amount due to them in respect of the distribution would be less than \$25.00; and
- (d) the Deed Administrators may pay distributions to Admitted Creditors by electronic funds transfer.

9. CBA Bank Guarantees

9.1 Guarantee Recovery Payment

- (a) The Parties acknowledge that as at the Commencement Date, the Proponent has made payments to CBA equal to the value of the Called Guarantees.
- (b) The Deed Administrators agree to pay to the Proponent any CBA Guarantee Recovered Funds by way of the Guarantee Recovery Payment immediately on receipt of any CBA Guarantee Recovered Funds.

9.2 Assignment of Claims

 The Deed Administrators agree to assign, transfer or otherwise convey the rights and interests of the Deed Companies in respect of the CBA Bank Guarantees, including any Called Guarantees to the Proponent on the Proponent's request.

10. Termination of the Deed

10.1 Termination on effectuation of Deed

The Deed will Terminate immediately on Effectuation, unless terminated earlier in accordance with this Deed.

10.2 Termination on failure of Deed

This Deed automatically Terminates upon the happening of any one of the following events:

- (a) the Court makes an order terminating this Deed under section 445D of the Corporations Act;
- (b) by a resolution of the Creditors passed at a meeting convened pursuant to Division 75-10 of the Insolvency Practice Schedule; or
- (c) the creditors of the Deed Companies pass a resolution terminating this Deed in accordance with sections 445C(b) of the Corporations Act, in the event that any of the Conditions are not satisfied (or waived or amended in accordance with clause 4.3) on or before the CP Satisfaction Date in accordance with clause 4.4.

10.3 Notice of Effectuation of Deed

Upon Termination in accordance with clause 10.1, the Deed Administrators or one of them must immediately certify, in writing that the terms of this Deed have been fulfilled and, as soon as practicable, must lodge with ASIC a notice substantially in the following form in respect of the Deed Companies:

'We, [*name of administrators*] of [*address*] as administrators of the deed of company arrangement executed on [date], CERTIFY that the deed has been wholly effectuated in respect to [*name of Deed Companies*].'

and the execution of the notice terminates this Deed and all Claims of Creditors of the Deed Companies will be extinguished, discharged and released if not extinguished or released earlier under the Deed.

10.4 Effect of Termination

In accordance with section 445H of the Corporations Act, the Termination or avoidance, in whole or in part, of this Deed does not affect the previous operation of this Deed.

10.5 Severance

If any part of this Deed is or becomes illegal, ineffective, invalid or unenforceable, that part will be severed from this Deed and that severance will not affect the effectiveness, validity or enforceability of the remaining part of this Deed.

10.6 Consequences of Termination of the Deed for non-performance

Upon Termination of the Deed under clause 10.2, unless the Deed Administrators and the Proponent consider it appropriate to convene a further meeting of Creditors pursuant to Division 75-10 of the Insolvency Practice Schedule to consider a variation of the Deed:

- the Deed Companies will be taken to have passed special resolutions under section 491 of the Corporations Act that each the Deed Companies be voluntarily wound up and that the Deed Administrators be the Deed Companies' liquidators; and
- (b) the Deed Companies will be wound up.

10.7 Survival of clauses

Despite any other provision of this Deed, clauses 1 (*Definitions and interpretation*), 10 (*Termination of the Deed*), 13 (*Remuneration and indemnity*), <u>14 (*Making of Claims by Creditors*)</u>, 15 (*Moratorium and release*), 16 (*Tax*), 17 (*Notices*) and 18 (*General*) survive the Termination of this Deed.

10.8 Termination Amount Payable on Termination

- (a) Notwithstanding clause 10.7, if this Deed is Terminated or terminates for whatever reason prior to the Deed Administrators having completed (or substantially completed as agreed and determined by the Proponent acting reasonably) distribution of the Pool B Fund, the Deed Administrators must promptly pay into the Proponent Bank Account the Termination Amount.
- (b) For the avoidance of doubt, the Termination Amount will not be payable by the Deed Administrators to the Proponent if this Deed is Terminated or terminates for whatever reason following the distribution of the Pool B Fund.

11. Deed Administrators' appointment

11.1 Appointment

On the Commencement Date, the Deed Administrators are appointed joint and several administrators of the Deed.

11.2 Acceptance of appointment

The Deed Administrators:

- (a) accept the appointment as administrators of the Deed; and
- (b) agree to act as administrators of the Deed during the Deed Period or until the Deed Administrators retire or are removed from office in accordance with the Deed or the Corporations Act.

11.3 Deed Administrators are agents

In exercising the powers conferred by the Deed and carrying out the duties arising under the Deed, the Deed Administrators will act as agent for and on behalf of the Deed Companies.

11.4 Joint and several

The rights, powers and privileges of the Deed Administrators may be exercised by them jointly and severally.

11.5 Deed Administrators' resignation

Any Deed Administrator may resign at any time by giving not less than 28 days' prior written notice to each of the Parties unless that resignation would result in there being no remaining Deed Administrator in which event the Deed Administrator must:

- (a) convene meetings of Creditors of the Deed Companies in accordance with clause 12.3 for the purpose of nominating a replacement deed administrator;
- (b) assign to a replacement deed administrator nominated by the Creditors the Deed Administrators' rights, title and benefit under this Deed subject to any accrued rights, indemnities or liens the Deed Administrators may have as at the date of the assignment; and

(c) do all things reasonably necessary to effect the assignment referred to in clause 11.5(b).

12. Powers of the Deed Administrators

12.1 Powers

- (a) For the purposes of administering this Deed, the Deed Administrators shall have all of the powers set out in this Deed, in the Prescribed Provisions and as otherwise provided to deed administrators by the Act, Regulations or generally at law or in equity.
- (b) The powers of the Deed Administrators shall include:
 - (i) the power to remove from office a Director or company secretary in accordance with the terms of this Deed;
 - (ii) to convene and hold meetings of Creditors in accordance with clause 12.3;
 - (iii) to adjudicate Claims in accordance with this Deed;
 - (iv) to insure property of the Deed Companies;
 - (v) to repair, renew or enlarge property of the Deed Companies;
 - (vi) to administer the assets available for the payments of Claims or Creditors in accordance with the provisions of this Deed;
 - (vii) to bring, prosecute and defend in the name and on behalf of the Deed Companies or in the name of the Deed Administrator any actions, suits or proceedings (subject to obtaining the prior written consent of the Proponent, unless such action, suit or proceeding has been commenced by or involves a claim against the Proponent);
 - (viii) to refer to arbitration any question affecting the Deed Companies (subject to obtaining the prior written consent of the Proponent, unless such question directly relates to the rights or obligations of the Proponent);
 - (ix) to make payments to any Secured Creditor of the Deed Companies and any person who is the owner or lessor of property possessed used or occupied by Deed Companies in accordance with this Deed;
 - to make interim or other distributions of the Proceeds of the realisation of the assets available for the payment of Claims of Creditors in accordance with this Deed;
 - (xi) to permit any person authorised by the Deed Administrator to operate any account in the name of the Deed Companies;
 - (xii) to do all acts and execute in the name and on behalf of the Deed Companies all deeds, receipts and other documents, using the Deed Companies' common or official seal when necessary subject to and in accordance with the provisions of this Deed;
 - (xiii) subject to the *Bankruptcy Act 1966*, to prove in the bankruptcy of any contributory or debtor of the Deed Companies or under any deed executed under that act;

- (xiv) subject to the Corporations Act, to prove in the winding up of any contributory or debtor of the Deed Companies or under any scheme of arrangement entered into, or deed of company arrangement executed, under the Corporations Act;
- (xv) to defend an application for the winding up of the Deed Companies;
- subject to the terms of this Deed, to compromise any debts or claims brought by or against the Deed Companies on such terms as the Deed Administrator thinks fit and to take security for the discharge of any debt forming part of the property of the Deed Companies;
- (xvii) to do anything that is incidental to exercising a power set out in this clause 12.1;
- (xviii) the power to access, control and retain custody of the books and records of the Deed Companies for the purposes of administering this Deed; and
- (xix) to do anything else that is necessary or convenient for the purpose of administering this Deed.
- (c) Where a right, power, privilege, authority or discretion is conferred on the Deed Administrators (whether by this Deed, the Corporations Act or otherwise), the Deed Administrators may exercise that right, power, privilege, authority or discretion in such manner as they, in their absolute discretion, consider fit.

12.2 Solicitors, advisers and consultants

- (a) The Deed Administrators may engage the services of their partners, employees, directors, officers, contractors, advisers, delegates, solicitors and consultants to assist them in the performance or exercise of their duties, obligations, responsibilities and powers under this Deed and the Deed Companies will pay such Deed Administrators' Liabilities, including costs of any solicitors and consultants engaged by the Deed Administrators up to the maximum amount of the Deed Administrators' Liabilities.
- (b) The Deed Administrators may delegate their powers under this clause 12 including by way of appointing agents and authorising such agents to act on behalf of the Deed Administrators or the Deed Companies.

12.3 Creditors' meetings

The Deed Administrators may convene a meeting or meetings of Creditors at any time, and except to the extent (if any) they are excluded or modified by or are inconsistent with the terms of this Deed, Division 75 of Part 3 of the Insolvency Practices Rules applies, with such modifications as are necessary, to meetings of Creditors held under this Deed as if references to the 'external administrator' or chairperson, as the case may be, were references to the Deed Administrators.

12.4 Reporting

(a) Except as required by law, the Deed Administrators are not required to report to Creditors. However, the Deed Administrators will advise all Creditors of the date of the Termination of this Deed and may, in their absolute discretion, otherwise report to Creditors during the Deed Period at such times as the Deed Administrators consider appropriate and on matters which the Deed Administrators consider ought to be brought to the attention of Creditors.



(b) The Deed Administrators are required to report generally on a collective basis the status of realisations of the Deed Companies' assets (including all funds and recoveries under its control) to Creditors from time to time.

12.5 Books and records

- (a) The Administrators and Deed Administrators must provide or procure that the Proponent be provided with access to any financial or other records of the Deed Companies and any other information as requested by the Proponent from time to time, including any records or information being held by third parties.
- (b) On the Commencement Date, the Proponent agrees to provide access to the BLU System to the Deed Administrators and the Deed Administrators' staff to the extent required for the Deed Administrators to fulfil their obligations under this Deed, subject to the conditions set out in clause 12.5(c) below.
- (c) The Proponent will provide access to the BLU System as contemplated by clause 12.5(b):
 - by granting one user licence to the Deed Administrators for the operation and control of the BLU System on the basis that the ongoing use will be subject to the Deed Administrators and their staff complying with all security requirements as specified by the Proponent from time to time during the Deed Period; and
 - (ii) until the earlier of:
 - A. the date this Deed Terminates; and
 - B. 24 months after the Commencement Date.
- (d) For the avoidance of doubt:
 - access to the BLU System as contemplated by clause 12.5(b) and 12.5(c) is only being granted to the Deed Companies; and
 - (ii) the Proponent may revoke the Deed Administrators and the Deed Administrators' staff's access to the BLU System in the event the Deed Administrators or their staff fail to comply with the conditions set out in clause 12.5(b) of this Deed.

12.6 **Proponent's reporting obligations**

The Proponent is required to prepare any financial or other reporting it requires in respect of the Deed Companies to the extent necessary to comply with its own reporting obligations.

13. Remuneration and indemnity

13.1 Remuneration

- (a) The Deed Administrators, their partners and employees will be remunerated by the Deed Companies in respect of the Deed Administrators' Liabilities at the hourly rates charged from time to time by the firm of which the Deed Administrators are partners or employees as set out in the report to Creditors issued with their notice of the meeting of Creditors.
- (b) The Deed Administrators' may draw the Deed Administrators' Liabilities from the Deed Fund in accordance with the terms of this Deed.



- (c) The Deed Administrators are entitled to be reimbursed from the Deed Fund in respect of all Deed Administrators' Liabilities in accordance with the terms of this Deed.
- (d) Subject to clause 8.3(a)(i) and 8.4(b), the Deed Administrators may draw the Deed Administrators' Liabilities at the end of each month.

13.2 No personal liability

Subject to the Corporations Act and to the extent permitted by law, the Deed Administrators will not be personally liable for:

- (a) any debts incurred or any claims, demands, actions, loss, damage, costs, charges, expenses or liabilities caused by any act, omission or default by or on behalf of the Deed Administrators in administering this Deed or exercising their duties and obligations under this Deed;
- (b) any debts incurred or any claims, demands, actions, loss, damage, costs, charges, expenses or liabilities caused by any act, omission or default by or on behalf of the Deed Companies; or
- (c) any debts incurred or any claims, demands, actions, loss, damage, costs, charges, expenses or liabilities suffered or sustained or incurred by any directors, officers or Creditors of the Deed Companies.

13.3 Indemnity

- (a) The Deed Administrators and Administrators (whether or not they are still acting in either capacity and whether or not the Deed remains on foot) are entitled to be indemnified out of the assets of the Deed Companies up to the maximum amount of the Deed Administrators' Liabilities (in the case of the Deed Administrators) and the maximum amount of the Administrators' Liabilities (in the case of the Administrators) for:
 - (i) as to the Deed Administrators in their capacities as Deed Administrators:
 - A. the Deed Administrators' right to remuneration and reimbursement under the Deed and otherwise at law and in equity; and
 - B. all actions, demands, suits, proceedings, debts, claims, losses, damages or other liabilities (whether present or future, certain or contingent, ascertained or sounding only in damages) arising out of, in connection with or incidental to any debts incurred by the Deed Companies, the Deed Administrators or the Deed Administrators' partners or employees in the course of the administration of this Deed; and
 - C. all actions, demands, suits, proceedings, debts, claims, losses, damages or other liabilities (whether present or future, certain or contingent, ascertained or sounding only in damages) against the Deed Administrators or the Deed Administrators' partners or employees, arising out of, or in connection with or incidental to the Deed Administrators' administration of this Deed;
 - (ii) as to the Deed Administrators in their former capacities as Administrators of the Deed Companies:

- A. the Administrators' right of remuneration and reimbursement as voluntary administrators of the Deed Companies pursuant to Part 5.3A of the Corporations Act; and
- B. all actions, demands, suits, proceedings, debts, claims, losses, damages or other liabilities (whether present or future, certain or contingent, ascertained or sounding only in damages) arising out of, or in connection with or incidental to any debts incurred by the Deed Companies, the Administrators or the Administrators' partners or employees in the course of the administration of the Deed Companies; and
- C. all actions, demands, suits, proceedings, debts, claims, losses, damages or other liabilities (whether present or future, certain or contingent, ascertained or sounding only in damages) against the Administrators or the Administrators' partners or employees, arising out of, or in connection with or incidental to the Administrators' administration of the Deed Companies.
- (b) The Deed Administrators are not entitled to an indemnity out of the assets of the Deed Companies against any claims arising out of any fraudulent or negligent act or omission by the Deed Administrators or the Deed Administrators' partners or employees.

13.4 Indemnity not to be affected or prejudiced

The indemnities under clause 13.3 will not:

- (a) be affected, limited or prejudiced in any way by any irregularity, defect or invalidity in the appointment of the Administrators or Deed Administrators and extends to all actions, suits, proceedings, accounts, liabilities, claims and demands arising in any way out of any defect in the appointment of the Deed Administrators, the approval or execution of the Deed or otherwise;
- (b) affect or prejudice all or any rights that the Deed Administrators may have against the Deed Companies or any person to be indemnified against the Costs, charges, expenses and liabilities incurred by the Deed Administrators by or incidental to the exercise or performance of any of the powers or authorities conferred on the Deed Administrators by this Deed or otherwise; or
- (c) be affected by the removal of the Deed Administrators and the appointment of a replacement deed administrator or the termination of this Deed for any reason.

13.5 Satisfaction of Claims

The Deed Administrators are entitled to exercise the Deed Administrators' right of indemnity conferred by clause 13.3(a) whether or not the Administrators have paid or satisfied the Claims.

13.6 Deed Administrators' lien

Until this Deed Terminates, the Deed Administrators are entitled to exercise a lien on all property and assets of the Deed Companies to secure the Administrators' right of indemnity under clause 13.3(a) of this Deed and otherwise at law and equity.

13.7 Insufficient funds

The Deed Administrators are not obliged to take any action under this Deed in the event there are insufficient funds to pay the Administrators' Liabilities or Deed Administrators' Liabilities.



13.8 Priority

The Deed Administrators' right of indemnity under clause 13.3 and their lien under clause 13.6 have priority over the Claims of Creditors to the extent set out in this Deed.

13.9 Statutory liability and indemnity

Nothing in this Deed will affect or limit the operation of Subdivision B of Division 9 of Part 5.3A of the Corporations Act, which is to apply with all necessary modifications to the Administrators' voluntary administration of the Deed Companies and Deed Administrators' subsequent administration of this Deed.

13.10 Deed Administrators' Liabilities if pooling does not occur

If this Deed Terminates prior to pooling occurring in accordance with clause 5.1, the Deed Administrators' right of indemnity under clause 13.3 and lien under clause 13.6 with respect to the Deed Administrators' Liabilities will attach to and be recoverable from the assets and property of the respective Deed Companies in proportion to their estimated realisable value as at the Commencement Date.

13.11 Insured Claim Contributions

- (a) No less than 5 Business Days before the Longstop Date, the Deed Administrators may issue each Insured Creditor with a notice setting out
 - (i) the estimated Holding Costs anticipated to be incurred by the Deed Administrators to 31 August 2025 (or such earlier other date as determined by the Deed Administrators); and
 - (ii) stating each Insured Creditor's Rateable Proportion of the estimated Holding Costs,
 - (Initial Insured Claim Contribution Notice).
- (b) Each Insured Creditor must pay their Rateable Proportion of estimated Holding Costs notified in any Initial Insured Claim Contribution Notice with 5 Business Days of the Longstop Date.
- (c) On and from the Longstop Date, the Deed Administrators may issue each Insured Creditor with a notice setting out:
 - (i) the Deed Administrators' actual Holding Costs incurred over the previous Notice Period.
 - (ii) the Deed Administrators' estimated Holding Costs to be incurred over the upcoming Notice Period;
 - (iii) each Insured Creditor's Rateable Proportion of Net Holding Costs payable in respect of the upcoming Notice Period
 - (Insured Claim Contribution Notice).
- (d) Each Insured Creditor must pay their Rateable Proportion of Net Holding Costs notified in any Insured Claim Contribution Notice within 5 Business Days of receiving the Insured Claim Contribution Notice.
- (e) If any Insured Creditor fails to pay an Insured Claim Contribution Amount within the time required by clause 13.11(b) or 13.11(d), the Deed Administrators may issue a default notice to the Insured Creditors requiring payment of any outstanding Insured

Claim Contribution Amount within 20 Business Days of the date of the notice (Insured Claim Contribution Default Notice). If any Insured Creditor fails to comply with an Insured Claim Contribution Default (f) Notice, the Deed Administrators may, in their absolute discretion, immediately issue a termination notice to the Insured Creditor (Insured Claim Termination Notice). If any Insured Creditor is issued with an Insured Claim Termination Notice, the (q) Insured Creditor is deemed to have irrevocably waived any entitlement in accordance with clause 8.5 of this Deed, (i) (11) consented to orders dismissing, discontinuing or otherwise permanently bringing to an end, any proceeding in any court or tribunal, in any jurisdiction, in respect of an Insured Claim against a Deed Company, with no order as to the Insured Creditor's costs, and (\overline{III}) authorised the Deed Administrators to execute, in the name of the Insured Creditor, any document required to give effect to this clause 13.11(q).

14. Making of claims by Creditors

14.1 Proofs of debt

Creditors who have submitted a proof of debt to the Administrators before the Commencement Date are taken to have submitted a final proof of debt in respect of their Claims with the Deed Administrators on the basis of that proof of debt.

14.2 Request notice to Creditors

- (a) To the extent that clause 14.1 does not adequately address the Claims to be paid under this Deed, or in the Deed Administrators' discretion, the Deed Administrators may ask the Creditors to formally submit a proof of debt for their Claims within 14 days of such request. Any such request notice to Creditors will comply with Regulation 5.6.48 of the Regulations, with such modifications as the Deed Administrators may deem necessary, including:
 - (i) references to the 'liquidator' to be read as references to the Deed Administrators; and
 - (ii) references to a 'creditor' to be read as references to a Creditor.
- (b) For the purposes of this clause 14.2 and Regulation 5.6.39 of the Regulations, the Deed Administrators may fix different times for lodgement of proofs of debt for Creditors.

14.3 Determination

- (a) The Deed Administrators will determine (including by adjudicating on those formal proofs of the Claims that have been submitted in accordance with paragraph 14.1 and 14.2) the amount required to satisfy the relevant Creditor's entitlement to receive a distribution from the Deed Fund in accordance with this Deed.
- (b) Subject to any appeal rights under the Corporations Act, any determination by the Deed Administrators in accordance with clause 14.3 is final and binding.

14.4 Adjudication of Claims

Regulations 5.6.53 to 5.6.56 of the Regulations will apply to the adjudication of Claims with such modifications as the Deed Administrators may deem necessary, including:

- (a) references to the 'liquidator' to be read as references to the Deed Administrators; and
- (b) references to a 'creditor' to be read as references to a Creditor.

14.5 Admitted Employee Creditors

In accordance with section 444DA of the Corporations Act, the Deed Administrators are to apply the Deed Fund so that an Admitted Employee Creditor will be entitled to a priority at least equal to what they would have been entitled if the Deed Fund were applied in accordance with sections 556, 560 and 561 of the Corporations Act.

14.6 Claims against two or more Deed Companies

If a Creditor is a Creditor of two or more Deed Companies in respect of Claims that arise from a common underlying obligation or in connection with the same underlying transaction (for example, where one Deed Company is a guarantor, indemnifier or co-obligor of an obligation or debt owing by another Deed Company) that Creditor is only entitled to receive a distribution under this Deed for one of those Claims, and where they are for different amounts, for the largest Claim.

14.7 Intragroup Claims

The Deed Administrators agree:

- (a) they will not pursue any Intragroup Claims of any kind other than those expressly dealt with under the terms of this Deed; and
- (b) immediately upon and with effect from the date that the Pool B Fund is distributed and the Termination Amount is no longer payable by the Deed Administrators to the Proponent in accordance with clause 10.8, all such Intragroup Claims are otherwise extinguished and released.

For the avoidance of doubt, this clause 14.7 includes any Claims against the Proponent.

14.8 Unclaimed moneys

If the Deed Administrators have under their control any assets being distributed that have remained unclaimed for more than 6 months after the day when the amount payable to an Admitted Creditor became payable or transferable, the Deed Administrators may pay or transfer those assets to ASIC to be dealt with under Part 9.7 of the Corporations Act or any other relevant statutory authority, and the Deed Administrators will cease to be under any further obligation or liability in respect of them.

14.9 Costs

Any costs or expenses incurred by a Creditor in seeking to prove a Claim will be borne by the respective Creditor and will not form part of the Creditor's Claim.

14.10 Interest

Interest shall not accrue, and shall not be payable, in respect of any Claims of any Creditor.

14.11 Abandonment of Claims

- (a) A Creditor will be deemed to have abandoned its Claim if, before the payment of a final dividend from the relevant Pool, or before the Longstop Date in respect of Creditors entitled to a distribution under clause 8.3, the Creditor:
 - (a)(i)_____fails to submit a formal proof of debt or claim in respect of its Claim; or
 - (ii) having submitted a formal proof of debt or claim in respect of its Claim which is rejected, that Creditor fails to appeal to the Court against the rejection, within the time allowed for such an appeal under the Regulations as if the proof were rejected in the liquidation of the Deed Companies.
- (b) An Insured Creditor will be deemed to have abandoned its Claim if they have provided an Insured Claim Election. For the avoidance of doubt, the Insured Creditor is not taken to have abandoned their Insured Claim.
- (b)(c) An Insured Creditor who is issued with an Insured Claim Termination Notice is taken to have abandoned the Insured Claim the subject of the Insured Claim Termination Notice and any associated Claim.

14.12 Conversion of foreign currency

Conversion of foreign currency debts into Australian currency shall be converted in accordance with the "general rate sheet of historical foreign exchange rates provided by the Reserve Bank of Australia on the Relevant Date."

14.13 The whole of a Superannuation Contribution debt

- In accordance with sections 444DB(1) and 444DB(2) of the Corporations Act, the Deed Administrators must determine that the whole of a Claim by way of a Superannuation Contribution is not admissible to proof against a Deed Company if:
 - (i) a Claim by way of Superannuation Guarantee Charge:
 - A. has been paid; or
 - B. is, or is to be, admissible to proof against that Deed Company; and
 - the Deed Administrators are satisfied that that Superannuation Guarantee Charge is attributable to the whole of the first mentioned Claim.
- (b) If the Deed Administrators determine, under clause 14.13(a), that the whole of the first mentioned Claim is not admissible to proof against the Deed Company, the whole of the Claim is extinguished.

14.14 Part of a Superannuation Contribution debt

- In accordance with sections 444DB(3) and 444DB(4) of the Corporations Act, the Deed Administrators must determine that a particular part of a Claim by way of a Superannuation Contribution is not admissible to proof against a Deed Company if:
 - (i) a Claim by way of Superannuation Guarantee Charge:
 - A. has been paid; or

- B. is, or is to be, admissible to proof against that Deed Company; and
- (ii) the Deed Administrators are satisfied that the Superannuation Guarantee Charge is attributable to that part of the first-mentioned Claim.
- (b) If the Deed Administrators determine, under clause 14.14(a), that a part of the first mentioned Claim is not admissible to proof against the Deed Company, that part of the Claim is extinguished.

15. Moratorium and release

15.1 Binding effect

Without limiting sections 444D and 444G of the Corporations Act this Deed binds:

- (a) each Creditor in relation to Claims arising on or before the Appointment Date; and
- (b) each Member and Officer of the Deed Companies.

15.2 Moratorium

- (a) While this Deed remains in force, no Creditor, in relation to that Creditor's Claim, or Officer or Member, may:
 - (i) make or concur in an application for an order to wind up the Deed Companies;
 - (ii) proceed with such an application made before this Deed became binding on such person;
 - begin, revive or continue or take any further steps in any action, suit, mediation or proceeding against the Deed Companies or in relation to any of its property;
 - (iv) begin, revive or continue or take any further steps in respect of any Enforcement Process in relation to the Deed Companies' property;
 - (v) commence, continue or take any additional step in any arbitration against the Deed Companies or to which the Deed Companies are a party;
 - (vi) exercise any right of set-off or defence, cross-claim or cross action to which that Creditor would not have been entitled had the Deed Companies been wound up on the Appointment Date;
 - (vii) take any action whatsoever to seek to recover any part of its Claim from the Deed Companies; or
 - (viii) otherwise enforce any right it may have or acquire against the Deed Companies,

except, in the case only of clauses 15.2(a)(iii) and 15.2(a)(iv), with the consent in writing of the Deed Administrators or the leave of a Court and in accordance with such terms (if any) as a Court imposes.

(b) For the purposes of this clause 15.2, "**property**" includes property used or occupied by, or in the possession of, the Deed Companies except if the Administrators have



issued a notice under section 443B of the Corporations Act in relation to that property.

(c) A person who is an Officer or a Member of a Deed Company shall not, during the term of the Deed Period exercise any rights it has or may have as an Officer or a Member (as applicable) of that Deed Company.

15.3 Release and discharge of Claims

- (a) Creditors must accept their entitlements under the Deed Fund (if any) in full satisfaction and complete release and discharge of all Claims which they have, or claim to have, against the Deed Companies on or before the Appointment Date.
- (b) Notwithstanding any other provision of this Deed except for clause 15.2, this Deed does not affect any rights of recourse Creditors may have in respect of bank guarantees, insurance bonds, other sureties and insurers.
- (c) Each Creditor must, if required by the Deed Companies or the Deed Administrators, execute any document that the Deed Companies or a Deed Administrator may require from time to time to give effect to the releases in clause 15.3(d).
- (d) Immediately upon and with effect from the Final Distribution DateEffectuation, the Claims of all Creditors (including Insured Claims of Insured Creditors) will be fully released and extinguished.
- (e) Notwithstanding any other provision of this Deed, Effectuation will not occur until the Determination Date has occurred in respect of all Insured Claims other than those in respect of which an Insured Claim Termination Notice has been issued.

15.4 Execution of all necessary documents

Each Creditor must, if required by the Deed Administrators, execute and deliver to the Deed Administrators such form of acknowledgement or release of any Claim as reflects the release and discharge of that Claim pursuant to clause 15.315.3.

15.5 Bar to Creditors' Claims

Subject to section 444D of the Corporations Act, this Deed may be pleaded by the Deed Companies or the Deed Administrators against any Creditor as an absolute bar and defence to any Claim to the extent that the Deed Companies' liability has been released and discharged in relation to that Claim pursuant to clause 15.3.

16. Tax

16.1 Interpretation

The Parties agree that:

- (a) except where the context suggests otherwise, terms used in this clause 16 have the meanings given to those terms by the GST Act (as amended from time to time);
- (b) any part of a supply that is treated as a separate supply for GST purposes (including attributing GST payable to tax periods) will be treated as a separate supply for the purposes of this clause 16;
- (c) unless otherwise expressly stated, all consideration to be provided under any other provision of this Deed is exclusive of GST. Any consideration that is specified to be inclusive of GST must not be taken into account in calculating the GST payable in relation to a supply for the purpose of this clause 16;

- a reference to the GST payable by an entity or the input tax credit entitlements of an entity will include a reference to the GST payable or input tax credit entitlements of the representative member of any GST group to which that entity may belong;
- (e) a reference to something done (including a supply made) by a party includes a reference to something done by any entity through which that party acts; and
- (f) if any value added tax, goods and services tax or other similar tax is payable pursuant to a law of another jurisdiction on any supply made under or in connection with this Deed, then the provisions of this clause 16 apply as if references to a word or expression defined in the GST Act were to the corresponding concepts in the law of that other jurisdiction.

16.2 Reimbursements and similar payments

Any reimbursement or similar payment required to be made under this Deed that is calculated by reference to a cost, expense, or other amount paid or incurred will be limited to the total cost, expense or amount less the amount of any input tax credit to which an entity is entitled for the acquisition to which the cost, expense or amount relates plus an amount calculated in accordance with clause 16.3 where applicable.

16.3 GST payable

If GST is payable in relation to a supply made by a party (**Supplier**) under or in connection with this Deed then the party providing consideration for the supply (**Recipient**) must pay an additional amount to the Supplier equal to the amount of GST payable in relation to the supply at the same time as the other consideration is to be provided for that supply.

16.4 Tax invoice

The Supplier must issue a valid tax invoice to the Recipient for any taxable supply it makes under this Agreement, except where the Recipient is required to issue the tax invoice.

16.5 Variation to GST payable

If the GST payable in relation to a supply made under or in connection with this Deed varies from the additional amount paid by the Recipient under clause 16.3 then the Supplier must promptly issue an adjustment notice to the Recipient and will provide a corresponding refund or credit to, or will be entitled to receive the amount of that variation from, the Recipient. Any payment, credit or refund under this paragraph is deemed to be a payment, credit or refund of the additional amount payable under clause 16.3.

16.6 **Taxation obligations**

The Deed Administrators must ensure that the Deed Companies meet all of their taxation obligations as and when they fall due throughout the Deed Period.

17. Notices

17.1 How to give notices

(a) Any notice to a party under the provisions of this Deed is valid and effective if delivered personally, by courier or e-mail, to or, if given by registered mail, postage prepaid, addressed to, the details for that party specified in clause 17.3 and is deemed to have been given on the date of delivery personally or by courier or email if so delivered prior to 5:00 pm (Sydney time) and otherwise on the next calendar day, or on the fifth Business Day after such letter has been mailed, as the case may be.

- (b) Any notice provided for in this Deed may be waived in writing by the party entitled to receive such notice, either before or after the event.
- (c) A notice in connection with this Deed must be:
 - (i) in writing in English; and
 - (ii) signed by the party or its agent.
- (d) Where two or more persons comprise a party, notice to or by one is effective notice to and by all.

17.2 Change of details

- (a) A party may at any time change its contact details by notice to each other party.
- (b) If details are so changed, this clause applies as if those changed details were set out in in the 'Parties' section of this Deed.

17.3 Notice details

Administrators

Salvatore Algeri, Jason Tracy, Matthew Donnelly and David Orr in their capacities as joint and several voluntary administrators of the Deed Companies
C/- Deloitte Financial Advisory Pty Ltd, 477 Collins Street, Melbourne VIC 3000
saalgeri@deloitte.com.au
Salvatore Algeri
Salvalore Algen
The companies as listed in Schedule 1
C/- Deloitte Financial Advisory Pty Ltd, 477 Collins Street, Melbourne VIC 3000
saalgeri@deloitte.com.au
Salvatore Algeri
WBHO Construction (Pty) Ltd 53 Andries Street, Wynberg Sandton 2090, South Africa

18. General

18.1 Variation

- (a) Subject to the provisions of the Corporations Act, this Deed may only be varied:
 - by a resolution passed at a meeting of the Creditors convened in accordance with Division 75-10 of the Insolvency Practice Schedule, but only if the variation is not materially different from a proposed variation set out in a notice of meeting; and



- (ii) with written agreement of the Parties.
- (b) Nothing in any variation of this Deed shall limit the operation of sections 445D and 445E of the Corporations Act.

18.2 Assignment

Rights arising out of or under this Deed are not assignable by a party, except if the assignor is required to make the assignment pursuant to clause 11.5(b) or makes the assignment with the prior written consent of the other parties.

18.3 Further assurances

Each party and each person bound by this Deed must, at its own expense, do all things and execute all documents necessary to give full effect to this Deed and the transactions contemplated by it.

18.4 Governing law and jurisdiction

This Deed is governed by the law in force in Victoria and the Parties submit to the nonexclusive jurisdiction of the Courts of Victoria and any Court which may hear appeals from those Courts.

18.5 Waiver

The non-exercise of or delay in exercising any power or right of a party does not operate as a waiver of that power or right, nor does any single exercise of a power or right preclude any other or further exercise of it or the exercise of any other power or right. A power or right may only be waived in writing, signed by the parties to be bound by the waiver.

18.6 Counterparts

- (a) This Deed may be executed in any number of counterparts.
- (b) All counterparts, taken together, constitute one and the same instrument.
- (c) A party may execute this Deed by signing any counterpart.
- (d) Without limitation, the Parties agree that their communication of an offer or acceptance of this Deed, including exchanging counterparts, may be by any electronic method that evidences each Parties' execution of this Deed.

18.7 Creditor's power of attorney

Each Creditor irrevocably appoints each of the Deed Administrators jointly and severally as its attorney to execute any document to give effect to the releases in clause 15.

18.8 Joint Parties

If two or more parties are included within the same defined term in this Deed:

- (a) liability of those parties under this Deed is a joint liability of all of them and a several liability of each of them;
- (b) a right given to those parties under this deed is a right given severally to each of them; and
- (c) a representation, warranty or undertaking made by those parties is made by each of them.

18.9 Costs

- (a) Each party must pay its own costs of negotiating, preparing and executing this Deed.
- (b) The Administrators' costs of and incidental to the preparation and execution of this Deed are taken to be costs, charges and expenses incurred by the Deed Administrators in connection with or incidental to the administration of this Deed,

18.10 Acknowledgement

The Parties acknowledge that the terms set out in this Deed are subject to the obligations the Administrators and Deed Administrators have to Creditors under law and statute.

18.11 Accumulative rights

The rights, power and remedies provided by this Deed are accumulative and do not exclude any rights, powers, authorities, discretions or remedies provided by law.

18.12 Entire agreement

This Deed contains everything that the parties have agreed on in relation to the matters it deals with. No party can rely on an earlier document, or anything said or done by another party before this Deed was executed.

18.13 Further cooperation

Each party must do anything (including executing a document) another party reasonably requires in writing to give full effect to this Deed.

18.14 Relationship of the parties

This Deed does not create a partnership, agency, fiduciary or any other relationship, except the relationship of contracting parties.

124 CLAYTON UTZ

EXECUTED as a deed.

The Deed Companies

SIGNED, SEALED AND DELIVERED for and on behalf of WBHO Australia Ptv Ltd (Administrators Appointed) ACN 095 983 681: WBHO Construction Australia Ptv Ltd (Administrators Appointed) ACN 149 901 931: Northcoast Holdings Pty Ltd (Administrators Appointed) ACN 009 296 780: Probuild Constructions (Aust) Ptv Ltd (Administrators Appointed) ACN 095 250 945; Probuild Civil Pty Ltd (formerly Probuild Civil (QLD) Pty Ltd (Administrators Appointed) ACN 010 870 587; PCA (QLD) Pty Ltd (Administrators **Appointed**) (formerly Probuild Constructions (QLD) Pty Ltd) ACN 141 148 245; Probuild Constructions (NSW) Pty Ltd (Administrators Appointed) ACN 165 675 874; Probuild Constructions (VIC) Pty Ltd (Administrators Appointed) ACN 165 675 865; Probuild **Constructions (WA) Pty Ltd** (Administrators Appointed) ACN 165 676 095; Probuild Constructions (QLD) Pty Ltd (Administrators Appointed) ACN 166 966 034: ACN 098 866 794 Ptv Ltd (Administrators Appointed) (formerly Probuild Constructions (NSW) Pty Ltd) ACN 098 866 794; Contexx Holdings Pty Ltd (Administrators Appointed) ACN 144 707 022; Contexx Pty Ltd (Administrators Appointed) ACN 147 249 796; Prodev Murphy Pty Ltd (Administrators Appointed) ACN 120 758 803; Prodev Investments 4 Pty Ltd (Administrators Appointed) ACN 629 246 653 and Monaco **Hickey Pty Ltd (Administrators** Appointed) ACN 144 945 611 by its one of its joint and several voluntary administrators:

Signature of Administrator

Name of Administrator (block letters)

.....

Signature of witness

Name of witness (block letters)

By signing this document the witness states that they witnessed the signature of the signatory over audio visual link in accordance with s12 of the *Electronic Transactions (Victoria) Act 2000* (Vic).

.....

Deed Administrators

SIGNED, SEALED AND DELIVERED by SALVATORE ALGERI in his capacity as joint and several voluntary administrator of the Deed Companies in the presence of:

Signature of witness

Name of witness (block letters)

By signing this document the witness states that they witnessed the signature of the signatory over audio visual link in accordance with s12 of the *Electronic Transactions (Victoria) Act 2000* (Vic).

)

)

SIGNED, SEALED AND DELIVERED by JASON TRACY in his capacity as joint and several voluntary administrator of the Deed Companies in the presence of:

Signature of witness

Name of witness (block letters)

By signing this document the witness states that they witnessed the signature of the signatory over audio visual link in accordance with s12 of the *Electronic Transactions (Victoria) Act 2000* (Vic). Signature of SALVATORE ALGERI

Signature of JASON TRACY

SIGNED, SEALED AND DELIVERED by DAVID ORR in his capacity as joint and several voluntary administrator of the Deed Companies in the presence of:

)

)

)

)

Signature of witness

Name of witness (block letters)

By signing this document the witness states that they witnessed the signature of the signatory over audio visual link in accordance with s12 of the *Electronic Transactions (Victoria) Act 2000* (Vic).

SIGNED, SEALED AND DELIVERED by MATTHEW DONNELLY in his capacity as joint and several voluntary administrator of the Deed Companies in the presence of:

Signature of witness

Name of witness (block letters)

By signing this document the witness states that they witnessed the signature of the signatory over audio visual link in accordance with s12 of the *Electronic Transactions (Victoria) Act 2000* (Vic).

Proponent

SIGNED, SEALED AND DELIVERED) by WBHO CONSTRUCTION (PTY)) LTD in the presence of:)))))	Seal
) Signature of witness)	Signature of authorised signatory
) Name of witness (block letters))	Name of authorised signatory

)

Signature of DAVID ORR

Signature of MATTHEW DONNELLY

Schedule 1 - Deed Companies

- 1. WBHO Australia Pty Ltd (Administrators Appointed) ACN 095 983 681
- 2. WBHO Construction Australia Pty Ltd (Administrators Appointed) ACN 149 901 931
- 3. Northcoast Holdings Pty Ltd (Administrators Appointed) ACN 009 296 780
- 4. Probuild Constructions (Aust) Pty Ltd (Administrators Appointed) ACN 095 250 945
- 5. Probuild Civil Pty Ltd (formerly Probuild Civil (QLD) Pty Ltd (Administrators Appointed) ACN 010 870 587
- 6. PCA (QLD) Pty Ltd (Administrators Appointed) (formerly Probuild Constructions (QLD) Pty Ltd) ACN 141 148 245
- 7. Probuild Constructions (NSW) Pty Ltd (Administrators Appointed) ACN 165 675 874
- 8. Probuild Constructions (VIC) Pty Ltd (Administrators Appointed) ACN 165 675 865
- 9. Probuild Constructions (WA) Pty Ltd (Administrators Appointed) ACN 165 676 095
- 10. Probuild Constructions (QLD) Pty Ltd (Administrators Appointed) ACN 166 966 034
- 11. ACN 098 866 794 Pty Ltd (Administrators Appointed) (formerly Probuild Constructions (NSW) Pty Ltd) ACN 098 866 794
- 12. Contexx Holdings Pty Ltd (Administrators Appointed) ACN 144 707 022
- 13. Contexx Pty Ltd (Administrators Appointed) ACN 147 249 796
- 14. Prodev Murphy Pty Ltd (Administrators Appointed) ACN 120 758 803
- 15. Prodev Investments 4 Pty Ltd (Administrators Appointed) ACN 629 246 653
- 16. Monaco Hickey Pty Ltd (Administrators Appointed) ACN 144 945 611

128

Hogan, Maddison (AU)

From:	Mackenzie, Patrick (AU)
Sent:	Monday, 12 June 2023 11:57 AM
То:	
Cc:	Kinsey, Samantha (AU); Lethlean, Sarah (AU)
Subject:	VCAT matter BP1534/2021 [KWM-DOCUMENTS.FID4430114]
Attachments:	Circular to Creditors 1 June 2023.pdf; 20230607 - Interlocutory Application (sealed).pdf

Dear Danmei

We refer to the above matter. We act for the deed administrators of the respondent company (Probuild).

We are writing to you because you have an ongoing claim, or have indicated you may have a claim, against a company subject to the deed of company arrangement (**DOCA**) to which insurance may potentially respond.

You should have received the **attached** circular on 2 June 2023. The circular relates to proceedings to amend the DOCA in the Supreme Court of Queensland brought by a creditor of the company. As foreshadowed in the circular, the deed administrators' application has now been filed, and a copy is **attached**.

The matter has been listed for a review hearing at 9am on Tuesday 13 June 2023. The substantive hearing is presently listed for 9am on Friday 16 June 2023.

Please let us know if you wish to be heard in relation to these applications, and we will inform the court. If we do not hear from you, we will assume you do not wish to be heard.

Kind regards

Patrick Mackenzie | Senior Associate King & Wood Mallesons

T +61 8 9269 7267 M +61 409 902 877 F +61 8 9269 7999 E patrick.mackenzie@au.kwm.com

Level 30, QV1 Building, 250 St Georges Terrace, Perth WA 6000 kwm.com

From:	Mackenzie, Patrick (AU)
Sent:	Monday, 12 June 2023 11:45 AM
То:	psomers@rk.com.au
Cc:	Kinsey, Samantha (AU); Lethlean, Sarah (AU)
Subject:	Supreme Court Proceeding S CI 2015 06166 Contexx Pty Ltd (Administrators
	Appointed) (ACN 147 249 796) and EAH Ringwood [KWM-DOCUMENTS.FID4430114]
Attachments:	Circular to Creditors 1 June 2023.pdf; 20230607 - Interlocutory Application (sealed).pdf

Dear Mr Somers

We refer to the above matter. We act for the deed administrators of Contexx Pty Ltd (subject to deed of company arrangement).

We are writing to you because your client has an ongoing claim, or has indicated they may have a claim, against a company subject to the deed of company arrangement (**DOCA**) to which insurance may potentially respond.

Your client should have received the **attached** circular on 2 June 2023. The circular relates to proceedings to amend the DOCA in the Supreme Court of Queensland brought by a creditor of the company. As foreshadowed in the circular, the deed administrators' application has now been filed, and a copy is **attached**.

The matter has been listed for a review hearing at 9am on Tuesday 13 June 2023. The substantive hearing is presently listed for 9am on Friday 16 June 2023.

Please let us know if you wish to be heard in relation to these applications, and we will inform the court. If we do not hear from you, we will assume your client does not wish to be heard.

Kind regards

Patrick Mackenzie | Senior Associate King & Wood Mallesons

T +61 8 9269 7267 M +61 409 902 877 F +61 8 9269 7999 E patrick.mackenzie@au.kwm.com

Level 30, QV1 Building, 250 St Georges Terrace, Perth WA 6000 kwm.com

From:	Mackenzie, Patrick (AU)
Sent:	Monday, 12 June 2023 11:45 AM
То:	ahagan@dwllegal.com.au
Cc:	Kinsey, Samantha (AU); Lethlean, Sarah (AU)
Subject:	Sanders v Probuild Constructions (Aust) Pty Ltd District Court of Western Australia CIV
	1809 of 2021 [KWM-DOCUMENTS.FID4430114]
Attachments:	Circular to Creditors 1 June 2023.pdf; 20230607 - Interlocutory Application (sealed).pdf

Dear Ms Hagan

We refer to the above matter. We act for the deed administrators of Probuild Constructions (Aust) Pty Ltd (subject to deed of company arrangement).

We are writing to you because your client has an ongoing claim, or has indicated they may have a claim, against a company subject to the deed of company arrangement (**DOCA**) to which insurance may potentially respond.

Your client should have received the **attached** circular on 2 June 2023. The circular relates to proceedings to amend the DOCA in the Supreme Court of Queensland brought by a creditor of the company. As foreshadowed in the circular, the deed administrators' application has now been filed, and a copy is **attached**.

The matter has been listed for a review hearing at 9am on Tuesday 13 June 2023. The substantive hearing is presently listed for 9am on Friday 16 June 2023.

Please let us know if you wish to be heard in relation to these applications, and we will inform the court. If we do not hear from you, we will assume your client does not wish to be heard.

Kind regards

Patrick Mackenzie | Senior Associate King & Wood Mallesons

T +61 8 9269 7267 M +61 409 902 877 F +61 8 9269 7999 E patrick.mackenzie@au.kwm.com

Level 30, QV1 Building, 250 St Georges Terrace, Perth WA 6000 kwm.com

From:	Mackenzie, Patrick (AU)
Sent:	Monday, 12 June 2023 11:45 AM
То:	Michelle.Cavalieri@slatergordon.com.au
Cc:	Kinsey, Samantha (AU); Lethlean, Sarah (AU)
Subject:	Valde Bozinovski v SAS Steel Pty Ltd & Probuild Constructions (Aust) Pty Ltd - County
	Court CI-22-01180 [KWM-DOCUMENTS.FID4430114]
Attachments:	Circular to Creditors 1 June 2023.pdf; 20230607 - Interlocutory Application (sealed).pdf

Dear Ms Cavalieri

We refer to the above matter. We act for the deed administrators of Probuild Constructions (Aust) Pty Ltd (subject to deed of company arrangement).

We are writing to you because your client has an ongoing claim, or has indicated they may have a claim, against a company subject to the deed of company arrangement (**DOCA**) to which insurance may potentially respond.

Your client should have received the **attached** circular on 2 June 2023. The circular relates to proceedings to amend the DOCA in the Supreme Court of Queensland brought by a creditor of the company. As foreshadowed in the circular, the deed administrators' application has now been filed, and a copy is **attached**.

The matter has been listed for a review hearing at 9am on Tuesday 13 June 2023. The substantive hearing is presently listed for 9am on Friday 16 June 2023.

Please let us know if you wish to be heard in relation to these applications, and we will inform the court. If we do not hear from you, we will assume your client does not wish to be heard.

Kind regards

Patrick Mackenzie | Senior Associate King & Wood Mallesons

T +61 8 9269 7267 M +61 409 902 877 F +61 8 9269 7999 E patrick.mackenzie@au.kwm.com

Level 30, QV1 Building, 250 St Georges Terrace, Perth WA 6000 kwm.com

From:	Mackenzie, Patrick (AU)
Sent:	Monday, 12 June 2023 11:46 AM
То:	stephen.greenham@idplawyers.com.au
Cc:	Kinsey, Samantha (AU); Lethlean, Sarah (AU)
Subject:	Victorian WorkCover Authority v Probuild Constructions (Aust) Pty Ltd Proceeding
	CI-20-03047 [KWM-DOCUMENTS.FID4430114]
Attachments:	Circular to Creditors 1 June 2023.pdf; 20230607 - Interlocutory Application (sealed).pdf

Dear Mr Greenham

We refer to the above matter. We act for the deed administrators of Probuild Constructions (Aust) Pty Ltd (subject to deed of company arrangement).

We are writing to you because your client has an ongoing claim, or has indicated they may have a claim, against a company subject to the deed of company arrangement (**DOCA**) to which insurance may potentially respond.

Your client should have received the **attached** circular on 2 June 2023. The circular relates to proceedings to amend the DOCA in the Supreme Court of Queensland brought by a creditor of the company. As foreshadowed in the circular, the deed administrators' application has now been filed, and a copy is **attached**.

The matter has been listed for a review hearing at 9am on Tuesday 13 June 2023. The substantive hearing is presently listed for 9am on Friday 16 June 2023.

Please let us know if you wish to be heard in relation to these applications, and we will inform the court. If we do not hear from you, we will assume your client does not wish to be heard.

Kind regards

Patrick Mackenzie | Senior Associate King & Wood Mallesons

T +61 8 9269 7267 M +61 409 902 877 F +61 8 9269 7999 E patrick.mackenzie@au.kwm.com

Level 30, QV1 Building, 250 St Georges Terrace, Perth WA 6000 kwm.com

From:	Mackenzie, Patrick (AU)
Sent:	Monday, 12 June 2023 11:46 AM
То:	gboyd@zaparaslaw.com.au; msepulveda@zaparaslaw.com.au
Cc:	Kinsey, Samantha (AU); Lethlean, Sarah (AU)
Subject:	Magdau v I&D Group Pty Ltd and Probuild Constructions (Aust) Pty Ltd [KWM-
	DOCUMENTS.FID4430114]
Attachments:	Circular to Creditors 1 June 2023.pdf; 20230607 - Interlocutory Application (sealed).pdf

Dear Colleagues

We refer to the above matter. We act for the deed administrators of Probuild Constructions (Aust) Pty Ltd (subject to deed of company arrangement).

We are writing to you because your client has an ongoing claim, or has indicated they may have a claim, against a company subject to the deed of company arrangement (**DOCA**) to which insurance may potentially respond.

Your client should have received the **attached** circular on 2 June 2023. The circular relates to proceedings to amend the DOCA in the Supreme Court of Queensland brought by a creditor of the company. As foreshadowed in the circular, the deed administrators' application has now been filed, and a copy is **attached**.

The matter has been listed for a review hearing at 9am on Tuesday 13 June 2023. The substantive hearing is presently listed for 9am on Friday 16 June 2023.

Please let us know if you wish to be heard in relation to these applications, and we will inform the court. If we do not hear from you, we will assume your client does not wish to be heard.

Kind regards

Patrick Mackenzie | Senior Associate King & Wood Mallesons

T +61 8 9269 7267 M +61 409 902 877 F +61 8 9269 7999 E patrick.mackenzie@au.kwm.com

Level 30, QV1 Building, 250 St Georges Terrace, Perth WA 6000 kwm.com

From: Mackenzie, Patrick (AU)	
Sent: Monday, 12 June 2023 11:47 AM	
To: gverhagen@gordonlegal.com.au; wdo@gordonlegal.com.au;	
tmichaels@gordonlegal.com.au	
Cc: Kinsey, Samantha (AU); Lethlean, Sarah (AU)	
Subject: Sati Albadry v WSP Australia and Probuild Constructions (Aust) CI-22-0047	7 [KWM-
DOCUMENTS.FID4430114]	
Attachments: Circular to Creditors 1 June 2023.pdf; 20230607 - Interlocutory Application	(sealed).pdf

Dear Colleagues

We refer to the above matter. We act for the deed administrators of Probuild Constructions (Aust) Pty Ltd (subject to deed of company arrangement).

We are writing to you because your client has an ongoing claim, or has indicated they may have a claim, against a company subject to the deed of company arrangement (**DOCA**) to which insurance may potentially respond.

Your client should have received the **attached** circular on 2 June 2023. The circular relates to proceedings to amend the DOCA in the Supreme Court of Queensland brought by a creditor of the company. As foreshadowed in the circular, the deed administrators' application has now been filed, and a copy is **attached**.

The matter has been listed for a review hearing at 9am on Tuesday 13 June 2023. The substantive hearing is presently listed for 9am on Friday 16 June 2023.

Please let us know if you wish to be heard in relation to these applications, and we will inform the court. If we do not hear from you, we will assume your client does not wish to be heard.

Kind regards

Patrick Mackenzie | Senior Associate King & Wood Mallesons

T +61 8 9269 7267 M +61 409 902 877 F +61 8 9269 7999 E patrick.mackenzie@au.kwm.com

Level 30, QV1 Building, 250 St Georges Terrace, Perth WA 6000 kwm.com

From:	Mackenzie, Patrick (AU)
Sent:	Monday, 12 June 2023 11:47 AM
То:	aroberts@fortitudelegal.com.au
Cc:	Kinsey, Samantha (AU); Lethlean, Sarah (AU)
Subject:	Masljak v I&D Group and Probuild CI-21-01040 [KWM-DOCUMENTS.FID4430114]
Attachments:	Circular to Creditors 1 June 2023.pdf; 20230607 - Interlocutory Application (sealed).pdf

Dear Mr Roberts

We refer to the above matter. We act for the deed administrators of Probuild Constructions (Aust) Pty Ltd (subject to deed of company arrangement).

We are writing to you because your client has an ongoing claim, or has indicated they may have a claim, against a company subject to the deed of company arrangement (**DOCA**) to which insurance may potentially respond.

Your client should have received the **attached** circular on 2 June 2023. The circular relates to proceedings to amend the DOCA in the Supreme Court of Queensland brought by a creditor of the company. As foreshadowed in the circular, the deed administrators' application has now been filed, and a copy is **attached**.

The matter has been listed for a review hearing at 9am on Tuesday 13 June 2023. The substantive hearing is presently listed for 9am on Friday 16 June 2023.

Please let us know if you wish to be heard in relation to these applications, and we will inform the court. If we do not hear from you, we will assume your client does not wish to be heard.

Kind regards

Patrick Mackenzie | Senior Associate King & Wood Mallesons

T +61 8 9269 7267 M +61 409 902 877 F +61 8 9269 7999 E patrick.mackenzie@au.kwm.com

Level 30, QV1 Building, 250 St Georges Terrace, Perth WA 6000 kwm.com

From:	Mackenzie, Patrick (AU)
Sent:	Monday, 12 June 2023 11:48 AM
То:	skotur@svinjurylaw.com.au; dvissenjoux@svinjurylaw.com.au
Cc:	Kinsey, Samantha (AU); Lethlean, Sarah (AU)
Subject:	Shannon Darcy Molloy -v- Colab Building Tech Pty Ltd & Probuild Constructions (Aust)
	Pty Ltd CI-22-00900 [KWM-DOCUMENTS.FID4430114]
Attachments:	Circular to Creditors 1 June 2023.pdf; 20230607 - Interlocutory Application (sealed).pdf

Dear Colleagues

We refer to the above matter. We act for the deed administrators of Probuild Constructions (Aust) Pty Ltd (subject to deed of company arrangement).

We are writing to you because your client has an ongoing claim, or has indicated they may have a claim, against a company subject to the deed of company arrangement (**DOCA**) to which insurance may potentially respond.

Your client should have received the **attached** circular on 2 June 2023. The circular relates to proceedings to amend the DOCA in the Supreme Court of Queensland brought by a creditor of the company. As foreshadowed in the circular, the deed administrators' application has now been filed, and a copy is **attached**.

The matter has been listed for a review hearing at 9am on Tuesday 13 June 2023. The substantive hearing is presently listed for 9am on Friday 16 June 2023.

Please let us know if you wish to be heard in relation to these applications, and we will inform the court. If we do not hear from you, we will assume your client does not wish to be heard.

Kind regards

Patrick Mackenzie | Senior Associate King & Wood Mallesons

T +61 8 9269 7267 M +61 409 902 877 F +61 8 9269 7999 E patrick.mackenzie@au.kwm.com

Level 30, QV1 Building, 250 St Georges Terrace, Perth WA 6000 kwm.com

From:	Mackenzie, Patrick (AU)
Sent:	Monday, 12 June 2023 11:48 AM
То:	ccox@rk.com.au
Cc:	Kinsey, Samantha (AU); Lethlean, Sarah (AU)
Subject:	VWA v Probuild Constructions (Aust) Proceeding No. CI-21-03889 [KWM-
	DOCUMENTS.FID4430114]
Attachments:	Circular to Creditors 1 June 2023.pdf; 20230607 - Interlocutory Application (sealed).pdf

Dear Mr Cox

We refer to the above matter. We act for the deed administrators of Probuild Constructions (Aust) Pty Ltd (subject to deed of company arrangement).

We are writing to you because your client has an ongoing claim, or has indicated they may have a claim, against a company subject to the deed of company arrangement (**DOCA**) to which insurance may potentially respond.

Your client should have received the **attached** circular on 2 June 2023. The circular relates to proceedings to amend the DOCA in the Supreme Court of Queensland brought by a creditor of the company. As foreshadowed in the circular, the deed administrators' application has now been filed, and a copy is **attached**.

The matter has been listed for a review hearing at 9am on Tuesday 13 June 2023. The substantive hearing is presently listed for 9am on Friday 16 June 2023.

Please let us know if you wish to be heard in relation to these applications, and we will inform the court. If we do not hear from you, we will assume your client does not wish to be heard.

Kind regards

Patrick Mackenzie | Senior Associate King & Wood Mallesons

T +61 8 9269 7267 M +61 409 902 877 F +61 8 9269 7999 E patrick.mackenzie@au.kwm.com

Level 30, QV1 Building, 250 St Georges Terrace, Perth WA 6000 kwm.com

From:	Mackenzie, Patrick (AU)
Sent:	Monday, 12 June 2023 11:48 AM
То:	dbrett@dtch.com.au
Cc:	Kinsey, Samantha (AU); Lethlean, Sarah (AU)
Subject:	BP1812/2021 Clive Bowles v ACN 071 773 969 Pty Ltd and Probuild Constructions
	(Aust) Pty Ltd and Owners Corporation 620160U [KWM-DOCUMENTS.FID4430114]
Attachments:	Circular to Creditors 1 June 2023.pdf; 20230607 - Interlocutory Application (sealed).pdf

Dear Mr Brett

We refer to the above matter. We act for the deed administrators of Probuild Constructions (Aust) Pty Ltd (subject to deed of company arrangement).

We are writing to you because your client has an ongoing claim, or has indicated they may have a claim, against a company subject to the deed of company arrangement (**DOCA**) to which insurance may potentially respond.

Your client should have received the **attached** circular on 2 June 2023. The circular relates to proceedings to amend the DOCA in the Supreme Court of Queensland brought by a creditor of the company. As foreshadowed in the circular, the deed administrators' application has now been filed, and a copy is **attached**.

The matter has been listed for a review hearing at 9am on Tuesday 13 June 2023. The substantive hearing is presently listed for 9am on Friday 16 June 2023.

Please let us know if you wish to be heard in relation to these applications, and we will inform the court. If we do not hear from you, we will assume your client does not wish to be heard.

Kind regards

Patrick Mackenzie | Senior Associate King & Wood Mallesons

T +61 8 9269 7267 M +61 409 902 877 F +61 8 9269 7999 E patrick.mackenzie@au.kwm.com

Level 30, QV1 Building, 250 St Georges Terrace, Perth WA 6000 kwm.com

From:	Mackenzie, Patrick (AU)
Sent:	Monday, 12 June 2023 11:55 AM
То:	natasha@ppil.com.au
Cc:	Kinsey, Samantha (AU); Lethlean, Sarah (AU)
Subject:	Warren Manning v Probuild Constructions (Aust) Pty Ltd District Court of Western
	Australia CIV 1619 of 2022 [KWM-DOCUMENTS.FID4430114]
Attachments:	Circular to Creditors 1 June 2023.pdf; 20230607 - Interlocutory Application (sealed).pdf

Dear Natasha

We refer to the above matter. We act for the deed administrators of Probuild Constructions (Aust) Pty Ltd (subject to deed of company arrangement). We understand you act for Mr Manning.

We are writing to you because your client has an ongoing claim, or has indicated they may have a claim, against a company subject to the deed of company arrangement (**DOCA**) to which insurance may potentially respond.

Your client should have received the **attached** circular on 2 June 2023. The circular relates to proceedings to amend the DOCA in the Supreme Court of Queensland brought by a creditor of the company. As foreshadowed in the circular, the deed administrators' application has now been filed, and a copy is **attached**.

The matter has been listed for a review hearing at 9am on Tuesday 13 June 2023. The substantive hearing is presently listed for 9am on Friday 16 June 2023.

Please let us know if you wish to be heard in relation to these applications, and we will inform the court. If we do not hear from you, we will assume your client does not wish to be heard.

Kind regards

Patrick Mackenzie | Senior Associate King & Wood Mallesons

T +61 8 9269 7267 M +61 409 902 877 F +61 8 9269 7999 E patrick.mackenzie@au.kwm.com

Level 30, QV1 Building, 250 St Georges Terrace, Perth WA 6000 kwm.com

From:	Mackenzie, Patrick (AU)
Sent:	Monday, 12 June 2023 11:56 AM
То:	dburstyner@adleyburstyner.com.au
Cc:	Kinsey, Samantha (AU); Lethlean, Sarah (AU)
Subject:	VCAT File No. BP1236/2021 Owners Corporation 620160U PS620160U -v- ACN 071 773
	969 Pty Ltd and Probuild Constructions (Aust) Pty Ltd [KWM-DOCUMENTS.FID4430114]
Attachments:	Circular to Creditors 1 June 2023.pdf; 20230607 - Interlocutory Application (sealed).pdf

Dear Mr Burstyner

We refer to the above matter. We act for the deed administrators of Probuild Constructions (Aust) Pty Ltd (subject to deed of company arrangement).

We are writing to you because your client has an ongoing claim, or has indicated they may have a claim, against a company subject to the deed of company arrangement (**DOCA**) to which insurance may potentially respond.

Your client should have received the **attached** circular on 2 June 2023. The circular relates to proceedings to amend the DOCA in the Supreme Court of Queensland brought by a creditor of the company. As foreshadowed in the circular, the deed administrators' application has now been filed, and a copy is **attached**.

The matter has been listed for a review hearing at 9am on Tuesday 13 June 2023. The substantive hearing is presently listed for 9am on Friday 16 June 2023.

Please let us know if you wish to be heard in relation to these applications, and we will inform the court. If we do not hear from you, we will assume your client does not wish to be heard.

Kind regards

Patrick Mackenzie | Senior Associate King & Wood Mallesons

T +61 8 9269 7267 M +61 409 902 877 F +61 8 9269 7999 E patrick.mackenzie@au.kwm.com

Level 30, QV1 Building, 250 St Georges Terrace, Perth WA 6000 kwm.com

From:	Mackenzie, Patrick (AU)
Sent:	Monday, 12 June 2023 11:56 AM
То:	perth.litigation@dentons.com
Cc:	Kinsey, Samantha (AU); Lethlean, Sarah (AU)
Subject:	CC 2011/2021 - The Owners of Lot 9 - The Towers at Elizabeth Quay Strata Plan 72010
	v Probuild Constructions (Aust) Pty Ltd [KWM-DOCUMENTS.FID4430114]
Attachments:	Circular to Creditors 1 June 2023.pdf; 20230607 - Interlocutory Application (sealed).pdf

Dear Colleagues

We refer to the above matter. We act for the deed administrators of Probuild Constructions (Aust) Pty Ltd (subject to deed of company arrangement).

We are writing to you because your client has an ongoing claim, or has indicated they may have a claim, against a company subject to the deed of company arrangement (**DOCA**) to which insurance may potentially respond.

Your client should have received the **attached** circular on 2 June 2023. The circular relates to proceedings to amend the DOCA in the Supreme Court of Queensland brought by a creditor of the company. As foreshadowed in the circular, the deed administrators' application has now been filed, and a copy is **attached**.

The matter has been listed for a review hearing at 9am on Tuesday 13 June 2023. The substantive hearing is presently listed for 9am on Friday 16 June 2023.

Please let us know if you wish to be heard in relation to these applications, and we will inform the court. If we do not hear from you, we will assume your client does not wish to be heard.

Kind regards

Patrick Mackenzie | Senior Associate King & Wood Mallesons

T +61 8 9269 7267 M +61 409 902 877 F +61 8 9269 7999 E patrick.mackenzie@au.kwm.com

Level 30, QV1 Building, 250 St Georges Terrace, Perth WA 6000 kwm.com

Strata Plan No. 92548 v Probuild
nents Pty Ltd [KWM-
ocutory Application (sealed).pdf

Dear Mr Berrill

We refer to the above matter. We act for the deed administrators of Probuild Constructions (Aust) Pty Ltd (subject to deed of company arrangement).

We are writing to you because your client has an ongoing claim, or has indicated they may have a claim, against a company subject to the deed of company arrangement (**DOCA**) to which insurance may potentially respond.

Your client should have received the **attached** circular on 2 June 2023. The circular relates to proceedings to amend the DOCA in the Supreme Court of Queensland brought by a creditor of the company. As foreshadowed in the circular, the deed administrators' application has now been filed, and a copy is **attached**.

The matter has been listed for a review hearing at 9am on Tuesday 13 June 2023. The substantive hearing is presently listed for 9am on Friday 16 June 2023.

Please let us know if you wish to be heard in relation to these applications, and we will inform the court. If we do not hear from you, we will assume your client does not wish to be heard.

Kind regards

Patrick Mackenzie | Senior Associate King & Wood Mallesons

T +61 8 9269 7267 M +61 409 902 877 F +61 8 9269 7999 E patrick.mackenzie@au.kwm.com

Level 30, QV1 Building, 250 St Georges Terrace, Perth WA 6000 kwm.com

From:	Mackenzie, Patrick (AU)
Sent:	Monday, 12 June 2023 11:56 AM
То:	afernando@sglawyers.com.au
Cc:	Kinsey, Samantha (AU); Lethlean, Sarah (AU)
Subject:	NSWSC Proceedings No. 2020/249700 The Owners - Strata Plan No. 88827 v Probuild
	Constructions (Aust) Pty Ltd & B Cap 2 Pty Ltd [KWM-DOCUMENTS.FID4430114]
Attachments:	Circular to Creditors 1 June 2023.pdf; 20230607 - Interlocutory Application (sealed).pdf

Dear Ms Fernando

We refer to the above matter. We act for the deed administrators of Probuild Constructions (Aust) Pty Ltd (subject to deed of company arrangement).

We are writing to you because your client has an ongoing claim, or has indicated they may have a claim, against a company subject to the deed of company arrangement (**DOCA**) to which insurance may potentially respond.

Your client should have received the **attached** circular on 2 June 2023. The circular relates to proceedings to amend the DOCA in the Supreme Court of Queensland brought by a creditor of the company. As foreshadowed in the circular, the deed administrators' application has now been filed, and a copy is **attached**.

The matter has been listed for a review hearing at 9am on Tuesday 13 June 2023. The substantive hearing is presently listed for 9am on Friday 16 June 2023.

Please let us know if you wish to be heard in relation to these applications, and we will inform the court. If we do not hear from you, we will assume your client does not wish to be heard.

Kind regards

Patrick Mackenzie | Senior Associate King & Wood Mallesons

T +61 8 9269 7267 M +61 409 902 877 F +61 8 9269 7999 E patrick.mackenzie@au.kwm.com

Level 30, QV1 Building, 250 St Georges Terrace, Perth WA 6000 kwm.com

From:	Mackenzie, Patrick (AU)
Sent:	Monday, 12 June 2023 11:57 AM
То:	christophers@rmblawyers.com.au
Cc:	Kinsey, Samantha (AU); Lethlean, Sarah (AU)
Subject:	Jason Lennard ats Probuild Constructions (Aust) Pty Ltd (subject to deed of company
	arrangement) [KWM-DOCUMENTS.FID4430114]
Attachments:	Circular to Creditors 1 June 2023.pdf; 20230607 - Interlocutory Application (sealed).pdf

Dear Mr Sheppard

We refer to the above matter. We act for the deed administrators of Probuild Constructions (Aust) Pty Ltd (subject to deed of company arrangement).

We are writing to you because your client has indicated they may have a claim, against a company subject to the deed of company arrangement (**DOCA**) to which insurance may potentially respond.

Your client should have received the **attached** circular on 2 June 2023. The circular relates to proceedings to amend the DOCA in the Supreme Court of Queensland brought by a creditor of the company. As foreshadowed in the circular, the deed administrators' application has now been filed, and a copy is **attached**.

The matter has been listed for a review hearing at 9am on Tuesday 13 June 2023. The substantive hearing is presently listed for 9am on Friday 16 June 2023.

Please let us know if you wish to be heard in relation to these applications, and we will inform the court. If we do not hear from you, we will assume your client does not wish to be heard.

Kind regards

Patrick Mackenzie | Senior Associate King & Wood Mallesons

T +61 8 9269 7267 M +61 409 902 877 F +61 8 9269 7999 E patrick.mackenzie@au.kwm.com

Level 30, QV1 Building, 250 St Georges Terrace, Perth WA 6000 kwm.com

From:	Mackenzie, Patrick (AU)
Sent:	Monday, 12 June 2023 11:44 AM
То:	gavin.macrae@hallandwilcox.com.au; Trevor.Jones@hallandwilcox.com.au;
	Ben.Halstead@hallandwilcox.com.au; Lisa.Brown@hallandwilcox.com.au
Cc:	Kinsey, Samantha (AU); Lethlean, Sarah (AU)
Subject:	Workers Compensation Claims Against Probuild Constructions (Aust) Pty Ltd (subject to deed of company arrangement)
Attachments:	Circular to Creditors 1 June 2023.pdf; 20230607 - Interlocutory Application (sealed).pdf

Dear Colleagues

We refer to the following matters:

- VWA v Probuild Constructions (Aust) Pty Ltd Proceeding No. CI-22-01963 (Worker: Timothy Lepp)
- VWA v Probuild Constructions (Aust) Pty Ltd Proceeding No. CI-21-02279 (Worker: Stjepan Masljak)
- VWA v Probuild Constructions (Aust) Pty Ltd & Nomad Scaffolding Pty Ltd Proceeding No. CI-20-04307 (Worker: Mathew Turner)
- VWA v Probuild Constructions (Aust) Proceeding No. CI-21-03760 (Worker: Nick Tseros)

We act for the deed administrators of Probuild Constructions (Aust) Pty Ltd (subject to deed of company arrangement).

We are writing to you because your client has ongoing claims, or have indicated they may have claims, against a company subject to the deed of company arrangement (**DOCA**) to which insurance may potentially respond.

Your client should have received the **attached** circular on 2 June 2023. The circular relates to proceedings to amend the DOCA in the Supreme Court of Queensland brought by a creditor of the company. As foreshadowed in the circular, the deed administrators' application has now been filed, and a copy is **attached**.

The matter has been listed for a review hearing at 9am on Tuesday 13 June 2023. The substantive hearing is presently listed for 9am on Friday 16 June 2023.

Please let us know if you wish to be heard in relation to these applications, and we will inform the court. If we do not hear from you, we will assume your client does not wish to be heard.

Kind regards

Patrick Mackenzie | Senior Associate King & Wood Mallesons

T +61 8 9269 7267 M +61 409 902 877 F +61 8 9269 7999 E patrick.mackenzie@au.kwm.com

Level 30, QV1 Building, 250 St Georges Terrace, Perth WA 6000 kwm.com

David Burstyner <dburstyner@adleyburstyner.com.au></dburstyner@adleyburstyner.com.au>
Monday, 12 June 2023 12:32 PM
Mackenzie, Patrick (AU)
Kinsey, Samantha (AU); Lethlean, Sarah (AU)
RE: VCAT File No. BP1236/2021 Owners Corporation 620160U PS620160U -v- ACN 071
773 969 Pty Ltd and Probuild Constructions (Aust) Pty Ltd [KWM-
DOCUMENTS.FID4430114]
Circular to Creditors 1 June 2023.pdf; 20230607 - Interlocutory Application (sealed).pdf

<u>EXTERNAL</u>

Dear Mr Mackenzie,

I no longer act for Owners Corporation 620160U at all. I do not act in <u>either</u> VCAT proceeding BP1236/2021 or VCAT proceeding BP1812/2021 (in both of which claims are made against the person in external administration).

I understand that notices of appearances were filed in those two proceedings by the lawyers acting for Owners Corporation 620160U.

Yours Faithfully,

David Burstyner | Director | Lawyer



T 0411 072 743

dburstyner@adleyburstyner.com.au | www.adleyburstyner.com.au



Email Legal Notice

- 1. The contents of this email may be confidential and/or privileged. Please delete this message and destroy any copies if you are not the intended recipient
- 2. We do not expect our bank account details to change. In the unlikely event that they do, our contact person will contact you by telephone or in person to notify you of any change. We will not notify you by email.

Liability limited by a scheme approved under Professional Standards Legislation

From: Mackenzie, Patrick (AU) <Patrick.Mackenzie@au.kwm.com>

Sent: Monday, June 12, 2023 1:56 PM

To: David Burstyner <dburstyner@adleyburstyner.com.au>

Cc: Kinsey, Samantha (AU) <Samantha.Kinsey@au.kwm.com>; Lethlean, Sarah (AU) <Sarah.Lethlean@au.kwm.com> Subject: VCAT File No. BP1236/2021 Owners Corporation 620160U PS620160U -v- ACN 071 773 969 Pty Ltd and Probuild Constructions (Aust) Pty Ltd [KWM-DOCUMENTS.FID4430114]

Dear Mr Burstyner

We refer to the above matter. We act for the deed administrators of Probuild Constructions (Aust) Pty Ltd (subject to deed of company arrangement).

We are writing to you because your client has an ongoing claim, or has indicated they may have a claim, against a company subject to the deed of company arrangement (**DOCA**) to which insurance may potentially respond.

Your client should have received the **attached** circular on 2 June 2023. The circular relates to proceedings to amend the DOCA in the Supreme Court of Queensland brought by a creditor of the company. As foreshadowed in the circular, the deed administrators' application has now been filed, and a copy is **attached**.

The matter has been listed for a review hearing at 9am on Tuesday 13 June 2023. The substantive hearing is presently listed for 9am on Friday 16 June 2023.

Please let us know if you wish to be heard in relation to these applications, and we will inform the court. If we do not hear from you, we will assume your client does not wish to be heard.

Kind regards

Patrick Mackenzie | Senior Associate King & Wood Mallesons

T +61 8 9269 7267 M +61 409 902 877 F +61 8 9269 7999 E patrick.mackenzie@au.kwm.com

Level 30, QV1 Building, 250 St Georges Terrace, Perth WA 6000 kwm.com

From:	Natasha Zupanov <natasha@ppil.com.au></natasha@ppil.com.au>
Sent:	Monday, 12 June 2023 1:41 PM
То:	Mackenzie, Patrick (AU)
Cc:	Joshua Salkilld-Campbell
Subject:	RE: Warren Manning v Probuild Constructions (Aust) Pty Ltd District Court of Western
	Australia CIV 1619 of 2022 [KWM-DOCUMENTS.FID4430114]

Importance:

High

EXTERNAL

Dear Patrick This matter is being managed by Joshua Campbell. I have copied him into this email so that he may respond to you. Kind Regards,

Natasha Zupanov

Director & Principal Solicitor (Mandurah)



Mandurah

1/33 Daxey Street (orr Romest Street) Mandurah, WA 8210 (08) 9581-1333 North Perth 429 Charles Sheet (cm Hobart Sireet) North Penh, WA 8008 (08) 84435312 Mail to

PO Box 1915 Mandursh WA 3210 Brail: schrin@ppl.com.au Fax: (03) 9535 4367

Liability limited by a adheme approved under Professional Standards Legialation

Always in your corner

Needing to sign documents electronically? Step by Step instructions can be found here.

From: Mackenzie, Patrick (AU) <Patrick.Mackenzie@au.kwm.com>

Sent: Monday, 12 June 2023 11:55 AM

To: Natasha Zupanov <natasha@ppil.com.au>

Cc: Kinsey, Samantha (AU) <Samantha.Kinsey@au.kwm.com>; Lethlean, Sarah (AU) <Sarah.Lethlean@au.kwm.com> **Subject:** Warren Manning v Probuild Constructions (Aust) Pty Ltd District Court of Western Australia CIV 1619 of 2022 [KWM-DOCUMENTS.FID4430114]

Dear Natasha

We refer to the above matter. We act for the deed administrators of Probuild Constructions (Aust) Pty Ltd (subject to deed of company arrangement). We understand you act for Mr Manning.

We are writing to you because your client has an ongoing claim, or has indicated they may have a claim, against a company subject to the deed of company arrangement (**DOCA**) to which insurance may potentially respond.

Your client should have received the **attached** circular on 2 June 2023. The circular relates to proceedings to amend the DOCA in the Supreme Court of Queensland brought by a creditor of the company. As foreshadowed in the circular, the deed administrators' application has now been filed, and a copy is **attached**.

The matter has been listed for a review hearing at 9am on Tuesday 13 June 2023. The substantive hearing is presently listed for 9am on Friday 16 June 2023.

Please let us know if you wish to be heard in relation to these applications, and we will inform the court. If we do not hear from you, we will assume your client does not wish to be heard.

Kind regards

Patrick Mackenzie | Senior Associate King & Wood Mallesons

T +61 8 9269 7267 M +61 409 902 877 F +61 8 9269 7999 E patrick.mackenzie@au.kwm.com

Level 30, QV1 Building, 250 St Georges Terrace, Perth WA 6000 kwm.com